CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

| Title of each Class of | Amount to be | Proposed Maximum Offering Price | Proposed Maximum Aggregate | Amount of |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Securities to be Registered | Registered | Per Security | Offering Price | Registration Fee ⁽¹⁾ |
| 1.750% Notes due 2026 | US\$1,250,000,000 | 99.976% | US\$1,249,700,000 | US\$115,847.19 |
| Guarantees of 1.750% Notes due 2026 | _ | _ | _ | (2) |
| 2.500% Notes due 2031 | US\$1,250,000,000 | 99.561% | US\$1,244,512,500 | US\$115,366.31 |
| Guarantees of 2.500% Notes | | | | |
| due 2031 | _ | _ | _ | (2) |
| 3.125% Notes due 2041 | US\$1,000,000,000 | 98.898% | US\$988,980,000 | US\$91,678.45 |
| Guarantees of 3.125% Notes | | | | |
| due 2041 | _ | _ | _ | (2) |
| 3.250% Notes due 2051 | US\$1,000,000,000 | 98.658% | US\$986,580,000 | US\$91,455.97 |
| Guarantees of 3.250% Notes | | | | |
| due 2051 | _ | _ | _ | (2) |

Calculated in accordance with Rule 457(r) and Rule 457(o) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). The total registration fee for this offering is US\$414,347.92.
 Pursuant to Rule 457(n) under the Securities Act, no separate fee for the guarantees is payable.

Prospectus Supplement (to Prospectus dated October 18, 2021)



US\$4,500,000,000

TSMC Arizona Corporation

US\$1,250,000,000 1.750% Notes due 2026 US\$1,250,000,000 2.500% Notes due 2031 US\$1,000,000,000 3.125% Notes due 2041 US\$1,000,000,000 3.250% Notes due 2051

Unconditionally and Irrevocably Guaranteed by

Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited

TSMC Arizona Corporation, the Issuer, is offering US\$1,250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its 1.750% notes due 2026, which we refer to as the 2026 Notes, US\$1,250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its 2.500% notes due 2031, which we refer to as the 2031 Notes, US\$1,000,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its 3.125% notes due 2041, which we refer to as the 2041 Notes, and US\$1,000,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its 3.250% notes due 2051, which we refer to as the 2051 Notes and, together with the 2026 Notes, the 2031 Notes and the 2041 Notes, the Notes. Interest on the Notes will accrue from October 25, 2021, and be payable semi-annually in arrears on April 25 and October 25 of each year, beginning on April 25, 2022, until redemption or maturity. The 2026 Notes will mature on October 25, 2026, the 2031 Notes will mature on October 25, 2031, the 2041 Notes will mature on October 25, 2041, and the 2051 Notes will mature on October 25, 2051.

The Issuer may, at its option, redeem the Notes, of either series, at any time, in whole or in part, at the redemption prices set forth under "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees." The Issuer may also redeem the Notes, of either series, in whole but not in part, upon the occurrence of certain events related to tax law.

The Notes will be issued only in registered form in denominations of US\$200,000 and integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof.

The Notes will constitute senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank at least equally with all other present and future senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer, except as may be required by mandatory provisions of law.

Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, or the Guarantor, will fully, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantee the full and prompt payment of all amounts payable by the Issuer in respect of each series of the Notes pursuant to the guarantees, which we refer to as the Guarantees. The Guarantees include, without limitation, guarantees of the redemption amount owing in the event the Issuer exercises its redemption rights. The Guarantees will constitute senior unsecured obligations of the Guarantor and will rank at least equally with all other present and future senior unsecured obligations of the Guarantor, except as may be required by mandatory provisions of law. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees" in this prospectus supplement for further information.

Investing in the Notes involves certain risks. See the "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-25 of this prospectus supplement.

| | Price ⁽¹⁾ | Discounts ⁽²⁾ | us ⁽¹⁾ |
|---------------|----------------------|--------------------------|-------------------|
| Per 2026 Note | 99.976% | 0.254% | 99.722% |
| Total | US\$1,249,700,000 | US\$3,180,556 | US\$1,246,519,444 |
| Per 2031 Note | 99.561% | 0.254% | 99.307% |
| Total | US\$1,244,512,500 | US\$3,180,556 | US\$1,241,331,944 |
| Per 2041 Note | 98.898% | 0.354% | 98.544% |
| Total | US\$988,980,000 | US\$3,544,444 | US\$985,435,556 |
| Per 2051 Note | 98.658% | 0.354% | 98.304% |
| Total | US\$986,580,000 | US\$3,544,444 | US\$983,035,556 |

- (1) Plus accrued interest, if any, from, October 25, 2021, if settlement occurs after that date.
- (2) The underwriters have agreed to pay for certain of our expenses in connection with this offering. See "Underwriting."

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission, nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus supplement is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Approval in-principle has been received for the listing and quotation of the Notes on the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited, or the SGX-ST. The SGX-ST assumes no responsibility for the correctness of any of the statements made or opinions expressed or information contained in this prospectus supplement. Approval in-principle granted by the SGX-ST for the listing of the Notes on the SGX-ST is not to be taken as an indication of the merits of the offering, us, any of our subsidiaries or affiliates or the Notes. Currently, there is no public trading market for the Notes. The Notes will be traded on the SGX-ST in a minimum board lot size of US\$200,000 for so long as the Notes are listed and quoted on the SGX-ST and the rules of the SGX-ST so require.

The Notes are expected to be delivered in book-entry form only through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company for the accounts of its participants, including Euroclear Bank NV/SA and Clearstream Banking S.A on or about October 25, 2021, which is the third business day following the date of this prospectus supplement. Purchasers of the Notes should note that trading of the Notes may be affected by this settlement date.

Sole Global Coordinator and Bookrunner

Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC

Other Joint Bookrunners

J.P. Morgan Morgan Stanley Citigroup

 $Prospectus \ Supplement \ dated \ October \ 20, \ 2021.$

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

| Page |
|------|
| S-1 |
| S-3 |
| S-5 |
| S-25 |
| S-39 |
| S-40 |
| S-41 |
| S-62 |
| S-68 |
| S-76 |
| S-77 |
| S-78 |
| S-79 |
| |

PROSPECTUS

| RISK FACTORS | 1 |
|---|----|
| ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS | 2 |
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | 4 |
| OUR COMPANY | 6 |
| USE OF PROCEEDS | 7 |
| DESCRIPTION OF THE DEBT SECURITIES AND THE GUARANTEES | 8 |
| LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES | 24 |
| ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES | 26 |
| <u>TAXATION</u> | 27 |
| PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION | 28 |
| <u>LEGAL MATTERS</u> | 30 |
| <u>EXPERTS</u> | 31 |
| WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT US | 32 |
| INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE | 33 |

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any other offering materials we file with the SEC. We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on such different or inconsistent information. We are not, and the underwriters are not, making an offer of the Notes in any jurisdiction where such offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus or in any other offering material is accurate as of any date other than the respective dates thereof. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates. Neither this prospectus supplement nor the accompanying prospectus constitutes an offer, or an invitation on our behalf or the underwriters to subscribe for and purchase, any of the Notes and may not be used for or in connection with an offer or solicitation by anyone, in any jurisdiction in which such an offer or solicitation is not authorized or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such an offer or solicitation.

Notification under Section 309B: In connection with Section 309B of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289) of Singapore, as modified or amended from time to time (the "SFA"), and the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018 of Singapore (the "CMP Regulations 2018"), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all persons (including relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A(1) of the SFA)), that the Notes are "prescribed capital markets products" (as defined in the CMP Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

to:

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This document consists of two parts. The first part is this prospectus supplement, which describes the terms of the offering of the Notes and also adds to and updates information contained in the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The second part is the accompanying prospectus dated October 18, 2021, included in the registration statement on Form F-3 (No. 333-260330), which provides more general information. Generally, when we refer only to the "prospectus," we are referring to both parts combined, and when we refer to the "accompanying prospectus," we are referring to the accompanying prospectus as updated through incorporation by reference.

To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement, on the one hand, and the information contained in the accompanying prospectus or any document incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.

In this prospectus supplement, unless otherwise indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, references

- "board" and "board of directors" are to TSMC Limited's board of directors, unless otherwise stated;
- "China" and the "PRC" are to the People's Republic of China;
- "director(s)" are to member(s) of the TSMC Limited board, unless otherwise stated;
- "DTC" are to The Depository Trust Company, the central book-entry clearing and settlement system for the Notes;
- "Exchange Act" are to the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;
- "foreign private issuer" are to such term as defined in Rule 3b-4 under the Exchange Act;
- "Guarantor" is to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, unless the context otherwise requires;
- "IFRSs" are to, collectively, the International Financial Reporting Standards, International Accounting Standards, IFRIC Interpretations and SIC Interpretations issued by the International Accounting Standards Board:
- "NYSE" are to the New York Stock Exchange;
- "NT\$" and "NT dollar" are to the legal currency of the R.O.C.;
- "R.O.C." and "Taiwan" are references to the Republic of China;
- "SEC" are to the United States Securities and Exchange Commission;
- "Securities Act" are to the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended;
- "Taiwan IFRSs" are to, collectively, the IFRSs endorsed and issued into effect by the R.O.C. Financial Supervisory Commissions;
- "TSMC," "Company," "Group," "our company," "we," "our" or "us" are to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited and its consolidated subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires;
- "TSMC Arizona" and "Issuer" are to TSMC Arizona Corporation, a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Arizona;
- "TSMC Limited" are to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, unless the context otherwise requires;

- "U.S.," "U.S.A." or "United States" are to the United States of America, its territories, its possessions and all areas subject to its jurisdiction; and
- "US\$" or "U.S. dollar" are to the legal currency of the United States.

All discrepancies in any table between the amounts identified as total amounts and the sum of the amounts listed therein are due to rounding.

Unless otherwise noted, for the convenience of the reader, all translations from NT dollars to U.S. dollars in this prospectus supplement were made at NT\$27.91 to US\$1.00, the exchange rate set forth in the H.10 statistical release of the Federal Reserve Board on June 30, 2021. Translations for financial data derived from our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020, were made at the rate of NT\$28.08 to US\$1.00, the exchange rate set forth in the H.10 statistical release of the Federal Reserve Board on December 31, 2020. On October 15, 2021, the exchange rate was NT\$27.99 to US\$1.00.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein contain forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, including statements based on our current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections about us, our industry and the regulatory environment in which we operate. All statements other than statements of historical facts are forward-looking statements. These statements are made under the "Safe Harbor" provisions of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements can be identified by words or phrases such as "may," "will," "expect," "anticipate," "future," "aim," "estimate," "intend," "seek," "plan," "believe," "potential," "continue," "ongoing," "target," "guidance," "is/are likely to" or other similar expressions.

By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industries in which we operate may differ materially from those made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus supplement. Important factors that could cause those differences include, but are not limited to:

- general local and global economic conditions;
- the political stability of our local region;
- outlook of the major and emerging end markets for our products, such as smartphones, high performance computing, internet of things, automotive electronics and digital consumer electronics;
- the volatility of the semiconductor and electronics industry;
- our ability to develop new technologies successfully and remain a technological leader;
- the increased competition from other companies and our ability to retain and increase our market share;
- overcapacity in the semiconductor industry;
- our reliance on certain major customers;
- the reliability of our information technology systems and resilience to any cyberattacks;
- our ability to maintain control over expansion and facility modifications;
- our ability to generate growth and profitability;
- our ability to hire and retain qualified personnel;
- our ability to acquire required equipment and supplies necessary to meet business needs;
- our ability to protect our technologies, intellectual property rights and third-party licenses;
- disruptive events, such as earthquakes or droughts;
- the COVID-19 pandemic;
- power and other utility shortages;
- construction issues as we expand our capacity; and
- fluctuations in foreign currency rates, in particular, any material appreciation of the NT dollar against the U.S. dollar, and our ability to manage such risks.

Forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our strategy and future plans, future business condition and financial results, our capital expenditure plans, our capacity management

plans, expectations as to the commercial production using 3-nanometer and more advanced technologies, technological upgrades, investment in research and development, future market demand, future regulatory or other developments in our industry, business expansion plans or new investments as well as business acquisitions and financing plans. If any one or more of the assumptions underlying the industry or market data turns out to be incorrect, actual results may differ from the projections based on these assumptions. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

The forward-looking statements made in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein relate only to events or information as of the date on which the statements are made herein and are based on current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which the statements are made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. You should read such documents completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.

SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. This summary is not complete and does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in the Notes. You should carefully read the entire prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference carefully, including the section titled "Risk Factors" and our financial statements and the notes to those financial statements, which are incorporated by reference, and the other financial information appearing elsewhere in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. See "Incorporation of Documents by Reference."

Company Overview

We believe we are currently the world's largest dedicated foundry in the semiconductor industry. As a foundry, we manufacture semiconductors using our manufacturing processes for our customers based on proprietary integrated circuit designs provided by them. We offer a comprehensive range of wafer fabrication processes, including processes to manufacture complementary metal oxide silicon ("CMOS") logic, mixed-signal, radio frequency, embedded memory, bipolar complementary metal oxide silicon (which uses CMOS transistors in conjunction with bipolar junction transistor) mixed-signal and other semiconductors. We produced 24 percent of the world semiconductor excluding memory output value in 2020, as compared to 21 percent in the previous year. We also offer design, mask making, TSMC 3DFabricTM advanced 3D chip stacking and packaging, and testing services.

We count among our customers many of the world's leading semiconductor companies, ranging from fabless semiconductor companies, system companies to integrated device manufacturers, including, but not limited to, Advanced Micro Devices, Inc., Broadcom Limited, Intel Corporation, MediaTek Inc., NVIDIA Corporation, NXP Semiconductors N.V., OmniVision Technology Inc., Qualcomm Inc., STMicroelectronics N.V., and Xilinx Inc.

Corporate Information

We were founded in 1987 as a joint venture among the R.O.C. government and other private investors and were incorporated in the R.O.C. as a company limited by shares on February 21, 1987. TSMC Limited's common shares have been listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange since September 5, 1994, and the American Depositary Shares ("ADS") of TSMC Limited have been listed on the NYSE under the symbol "TSM" since October 8, 1997.

Our principal executive office is located at No. 8, Li-Hsin Road 6, Hsinchu Science Park, Hsinchu, Taiwan, Republic of China. Our telephone number at that address is (886-3) 563-6688. Our website is www.tsmc.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated herein by reference and does not constitute part of this prospectus supplement.

The Issuer

TSMC Arizona, a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Arizona, U.S.A. in November 2020, or the Issuer, is a wholly-owned subsidiary of TSMC Limited. TSMC Arizona is expected to be primarily engaged in the manufacture and sale of integrated circuits. TSMC Arizona plans to spend approximately US\$12 billion from 2021 to 2029 to build and operate an advanced semiconductor manufacturing facility, Fab 21, in the City of Phoenix area. Construction of the fab commenced in April 2021 and equipment is expected to be moved into the fab during the second half of 2022. TSMC Arizona targets to commence commercial production in 2024.

The summary balance sheet data of the Issuer set forth below as of September 30, 2021, has been derived from the Issuer's financial statements which have been prepared and presented in accordance with the IFRSs endorsed and issued into effect by the R.O.C. Financial Supervisory Commission (collectively, "Taiwan-IFRSs"). Neither such data nor the format in which it is presented should be viewed as comparable to information prepared in accordance with IFRSs or generally accepted accounting principles elsewhere. Please see "— Summary of Certain Material Differences Between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs" below.

| | As of September 30, 2021 | |
|-------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|
| | (in US\$ millions) | |
| Balance Sheet Data | | |
| Working capital(1) | (2) | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 614 | |
| Total assets | 694 | |
| Total liabilities | 30 | |

Note:

(1) Working capital equals total current assets minus total current liabilities

Recent Developments

Offering of NT Dollar- and U.S. Dollar-Denominated Unsecured Corporate Bonds in the R.O.C.

TSMC Limited offered several NT dollar-denominated unsecured corporate bonds in the R.O.C. during August 2021 and October 2021. TSMC Limited also offered U.S. dollar-denominated unsecured corporate bond in the R.O.C. in September 2021. We intend to use the proceeds of these offerings to fund our capacity expansion plans.

The table below sets forth the recent NT dollar- and U.S. dollar-denominated corporate bond offerings by TSMC Limited.

| Offering date | Offering size (NT\$ billion) | Interest rate (%) | Term (years) |
|--------------------|------------------------------|-------------------|--------------|
| August 19, 2021 | 4.0 | 0.485% | 4 |
| | 8.0 | 0.50% | 5 |
| | 5.4 | 0.55% | 7 |
| | 4.2 | 0.62% | 10 |
| October 5, 2021 | 3.2 | 0.535% | 4.5 |
| , | 6.9 | 0.54% | 5 |
| | 4.6 | 0.60% | 7 |
| | 1.6 | 0.62% | 10 |
| Offering date | Offering size (US\$ billion) | Interest rate (%) | Term (years) |
| September 23, 2021 | 1.0 | 3.10% | 30(1) |

Note:

(1) Callable on the 5th anniversary of the issue date and every anniversary thereafter.

For further information on corporate bonds payable as of June 30, 2021, please refer to the related notes of our report on Form 6-K furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, and incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

TSMC Limited Consolidated Financial Results for the Third Quarter ended September 30, 2021

On October 14, 2021, we announced our consolidated financial results for the third quarter ended September 30, 2021. The consolidated financial results set forth below for the three months ended September 30,

2021, and 2020, and the nine months ended September 30, 2021, and 2020 included in this prospectus supplement have not been audited or reviewed by our independent registered public accounting firm, Deloitte & Touche. The consolidated financial results set forth below for the three months ended September 30, 2021, and 2020, and the nine months ended September 30, 2021, and 2020, have been prepared and presented in accordance with Taiwan-IFRSs. Neither such data nor the format in which it is presented should be viewed as comparable to information prepared in accordance with IFRSs or generally accepted accounting principles elsewhere. Please see "— Summary of Certain Material Differences Between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs" below.

Unless otherwise noted, all translations from NT dollars to U.S. dollars in this section titled "Recent Developments — TSMC Limited Consolidated Financial Results for the Third Quarter ended September 30, 2021" were made at NT\$27.84 to US\$1.00, the exchange rate set forth in the H.10 statistical release of the Federal Reserve Board on September 30, 2021.

Consolidated Statements of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income Data

| | Three months ended September 30, | | Nine months ended September 30, | | ed | |
|--|----------------------------------|------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------|-------------------|-----------------|
| | 2020 | | | 2020 | | |
| | NT\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | NT\$ | US\$ |
| | | (in mill | | ot for earning | gs per | |
| Not rovenue | 356,426 | 414,671 | | per ADS) | 1,149,226 | 41,280 |
| Net revenue Cost of revenue | (165,932) | • | 14,895 | 977,722 (461,828) | • | |
| | | (201,925) | (7,253) | | (560,444) | (20,131) |
| Gross profit | 190,494 | 212,746 | 7,642 | 515,894 | <u>588,782</u> | 21,149 |
| Operating expenses | (20.604) | (20.066) | (1.100) | (70 546) | (02,406) | (2.222) |
| Research and development expenses | (29,684) | (30,866) | (1,109) | (79,546) | (92,496) | (3,323) |
| Sales, general and administrative | (11 207) | (10.704) | (207) | (27.100) | (20.040) | (1.026) |
| expenses | (11,207) | (10,784) | (387) | (27,189) | (28,849) | (1,036) |
| Total operating expenses | (40,891) | <u>(41,650</u>) | <u>(1,496</u>) | <u>(106,735</u>) | <u>(121,345</u>) | <u>(4,359</u>) |
| Other operating income and expenses, net | <u>445</u> | (92) | (4) | 505 | (228) | (8) |
| Income from operations | 150,048 | 171,004 | 6,142 | 409,664 | 467,209 | 16,782 |
| Non-operating income and expenses | | | | | | |
| Share of profits of associates | 833 | 1,513 | 54 | 2,238 | 3,952 | 142 |
| Net interest income | 1,524 | 23 | 1 | 6,052 | 1,006 | 36 |
| Other gains and losses | 2,719 | 1,312 | 48 | 5,716 | 6,140 | 221 |
| Total non-operating income and expenses, net | 5,076 | 2,848 | 103 | 14,006 | 11,098 | 399 |
| Income before income tax | 155,124 | 173,852 | 6,245 | 423,670 | 478,307 | 17,181 |
| Income tax expense | (17,745) | (17,372) | (624) | (48,336) | (47,607) | (1,710) |
| Net income | 137,379 | 156,480 | 5,621 | 375,334 | 430,700 | 15,471 |
| Other comprehensive losses for the period, net | , | , | -, | | , | , |
| of income tax | (5,436) | (708) | (26) | (14,671) | (4,942) | (178) |
| Total comprehensive income for the period | 131,943 | 155,772 | 5,595 | 360,663 | 425,758 | 15,293 |
| Net income attributable to shareholders of the | | | | | | |
| parent | 137,310 | 156,259 | 5,613 | 375,119 | 430,308 | 15,456 |
| Net income attributable to non-controlling | 137,310 | 130,233 | 3,013 | 373,113 | +30,500 | 13,430 |
| interests | 69 | 221 | 8 | 215 | 392 | 15 |
| Basic/Diluted earnings per share | 5.30 | 6.03 | 0.22 | 14.47 | 16.59 | 0.60 |
| Basic/Diluted earnings per ADS equivalent | 26.48 | 30.13 | 1.08 | 72.33 | 82.97 | 2.98 |
| Basic/Diluted weighted average shares | 200 | 30.13 | 1.00 | , 2.33 | 02.57 | 2.55 |
| outstanding | 25,930 | 25,930 | 25,930 | 25,930 | 25,930 | 25,930 |
| 3 | , | , | , | , | , | , |

Consolidated Statements of Financial Position Data As of September 30, 2021 NT\$ US\$ (in millions) **Assets** Current assets Cash and cash equivalents 853.812 30.669 Investments in marketable financial instruments 122,007 4,382 Accounts receivable 187,168 6.723 Inventories 182,234 6,546 Other current assets 25,418 913 49,233 Total current assets 1,370,639 Non-current assets 996 Long-term investments 27,730 Property, plant and equipment 1,828,895 65,693 Right-of-use, intangible and other non-current assets 105,048 3,773 Total non-current assets 1,961,673 70,462 Total assets 3,332,312 119,695 Liabilities and shareholders' equity Current liabilities Short-term loans 118,844 4,269 Accounts payable 43,889 1,576 Payables to contractors and equipment suppliers 128,368 4,611 5,123 Cash dividends payable 142,617 Accrued expenses and other current liabilities 221,904 7,971 Total current liabilities 655,622 23,550 Non-current liabilities Bonds payable 459,733 16,513 4,980 Other non-current liabilities 138,637 Total non-current liabilities 598,370 21.493 Total liabilities 1,253,992 45,043 Equity attributable to shareholders of the parent Capital stock at par value 259,304 9,314 Capital surplus 64,747 2,326 311,147 11,176 Legal capital reserve Special capital reserve 58,594 2,105 1,441,532 Unappropriated earnings 51,779 Others (59,304)(2,130)Equity attributable to shareholders of the parent 2,076,020 74,570 Non-controlling interests 2,300 82 Total shareholders' equity 2,078,320 74,652 Total liabilities & shareholders' equity 3,332,312 119,695

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow Data

| | Three months ended September 30, 2021 | | Nine month September | 30, 2021 | |
|--|--|-----------------|-------------------------|---------------|--|
| | NT\$ | US\$ (in mil | NT\$ | US\$ | |
| Cash Flows from Operating Activities: | | (in mii | illons) | | |
| Income before income tax | 173,852 | 6,245 | 478,307 | 17,181 | |
| Depreciation & amortization | 107,027 | 3,844 | 311,732 | 11,197 | |
| Share of profits of associates | (1,513) | (54) | (3,952) | (142) | |
| Income taxes paid | (29,365) | (1,055) | (83,340) | (2,993) | |
| Changes in working capital & others | 68,705 | 2,468 | 31,214 | 1,121 | |
| Net cash generated by operating activities | 318,706 | 11,448 | 733,961 | 26,364 | |
| Cash Flows from Investing Activities: | _ | | | | |
| Interest received | 1,430 | 51 | 4,470 | 161 | |
| Cash dividend received | 1,942 | 70 | 2,494 | 90 | |
| Acquisitions of: | | | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | (188,640) | (6,776) | (603,640) | (21,683) | |
| Marketable financial instruments | (43,857) | (1,575) | (195,442) | (7,020) | |
| Proceeds from disposal or redemption of: | | | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 97 | 4 | 214 | 8 | |
| Marketable financial instruments | 52,933 | 1,901 | 208,108 | 7,475 | |
| Others | (92 <u>5</u>) | <u>(33</u>) | <u>(7,227</u>) | (260) | |
| Net cash used in investing activities | <u>(177,020</u>) | <u>(6,358</u>) | <u>(591,023</u>) | (21,229) | |
| Cash Flows from Financing Activities: | | | | | |
| Increase (Decrease) in short-term loans | (18,094) | (650) | 37,530 | 1,348 | |
| Proceeds from issuance of bonds | 49,318 | 1,772 | 207,128 | 7,440 | |
| Repayment of bonds | | | (2,600) | (93) | |
| Interest paid | (1,649) | (59) | (2,695) | (97) | |
| Cash dividends paid for common stock | (64,826) | (2,329) | (194,478) | (6,986) | |
| Others | (73) | (3) | 9,440 | 339 | |
| Net cash generated by (used in) financing activities | (35,324) | (1,269) | 54,325 | 1,951 | |
| Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents | (532) | (19) | <u>(3,622</u>) | (130) | |
| Net increase in cash and cash equivalents | 105,830 | 3,802 | 193,641 | 6,956 | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | _747,982 | 26,867 | 660,171 | <u>23,713</u> | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at end of period | 853,812 | 30,669 | 853,812 | <u>30,669</u> | |
| | | | | <u> </u> | |

Other Consolidated Financial and Operating Data

| | Nine months ended September 30, | | | |
|--|---------------------------------|------------------|----------|--|
| | 2020 | | 2021 | |
| | NT\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | |
| | (in millions | , except for per | centages | |
| | and | operating data |) | |
| Other Consolidated Financial Data: | | | | |
| Gross margin | 52.8% | 51.2% | 51.2% | |
| Operating margin | 41.9% | 40.7% | 40.7% | |
| Net margin | 38.4% | 37.5% | 37.5% | |
| Capital expenditures | 418,564 | 603,640 | 21,683 | |
| Depreciation and amortization | 234,163 | 311,732 | 11,197 | |
| Cash generated by operating activities | 563,536 | 733,961 | 26,364 | |
| Cash used in investing activities | (414,823) | (591,023) | (21,229) | |
| Cash generated by financing activities | 12,589 | 54,325 | 1,951 | |
| Effect of exchange rate changes and others | (12,506) | (3,622) | (130) | |
| Net increase in cash | 148,796 | 193,641 | 6,956 | |
| Operating Data: | | | | |
| Wafer (12-inch equivalent) shipment(1) | 9,151 | 10,454 | 10,454 | |

Nine menths anded Contember 20

Note:

(1) In thousands.

Discussion of the Financial Results for the Third Quarter ended September 30, 2021

Net Revenue

Our net revenue in the three months ended September 30, 2021, increased by 16.3% from the corresponding period in 2020, which was mainly attributed to a 12.5% increase in wafer shipments and an 8.1% increase in average selling price due to higher advanced technology (7-nanometer and below) revenue weighting, partially offset by 5.1% appreciation of the NT dollar against the U.S. dollar.

Our net revenue in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, increased by 17.5% from the corresponding period in 2020, which was mainly attributed to a 14.2% increase in wafer shipments and a 10.4% increase in average selling price due to higher advanced technology (7-nanometer and below) revenue weighting, partially offset by 6.1% appreciation of the NT dollar against the U.S. dollar.

Gross Margin

Our gross margin fluctuates with the level of capacity utilization, price changes, cost improvement, product mix and exchange rate, among other factors. Furthermore, our gross margin would be negatively impacted in the year when a new technology is introduced.

In the three months ended September 30, 2021, our gross margin decreased to 51.3% of net revenue from 53.4% in the corresponding period in 2020, mainly attributed to the unfavorable impact of the NT dollar appreciation against the U.S. dollar.

In the nine months ended September 30, 2021, our gross margin decreased to 51.2% of net revenue from 52.8% in the corresponding period in 2020, mainly ascribed to the unfavorable impact of the NT dollar appreciation against the U.S. dollar.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses comprise research and development expenses, general and administrative expenses and marketing expenses.

Operating expenses in the three months ended September 30, 2021, increased by NT\$759 million, or 1.9%, from the corresponding period in 2020, mainly due to higher level of research activities for 2-nanometer and 3-nanometer, as we continued to advance to smaller processing nodes, partially offset by a lower level of research activities for 5-nanometer. Research and development expenses in the three months ended September 30, 2021, were NT\$30,866 million, compared to NT\$29,684 million in the corresponding period in 2020. General and administrative expenses and marketing expenses in the three months ended September 30, 2021, were NT\$10,784 million, compared to NT\$11,207 million in the corresponding period in 2020.

Operating expenses in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, increased by NT\$14,610 million, or 13.7%, from the corresponding period in 2020, mainly due to higher level of research activities for 2-nanometer and 3-nanometer. Research and development expenses in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, were NT\$92,496 million, compared to NT\$79,546 million in the corresponding period in 2020. General and administrative and marketing expenses in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, were NT\$28,849 million, compared to NT\$27,189 million in the corresponding period in 2020.

Other Operating Income and Expenses

Net other operating income and expenses in the three months ended September 30, 2021, decreased by NT\$537 million from the corresponding period in 2020 to a net loss of NT\$92 million, mainly due to the disposal losses on property, plant and equipment of NT\$113 million, compared to the disposal gain on property, plant and equipment of NT\$146 million in the corresponding period in 2020.

Net other operating income and expenses in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, decreased by NT\$733 million from the corresponding period in 2020 to a net loss of NT\$228 million, mainly due to the disposal losses on property, plant and equipment of NT\$124 million, compared to the disposal gain on property, plant and equipment of NT\$152 million in the corresponding period in 2020 and higher impairment loss on property, plant and equipment of NT\$264 million compared to the corresponding period in 2020.

Non-Operating Income and Expenses

Non-Operating Income and expenses in the three months ended September 30, 2021, decreased by NT\$2,228 million, or 43.9%, from NT\$5,076 million in the corresponding period in 2020, mainly due to a loss on financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss of NT\$2,572 million compared to a gain on financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss of NT\$5,613 million in 2020, higher finance costs of NT\$961 million and lower interest income of NT\$541 million compared to the same period in 2020. The decrease was partially offset by a foreign exchange gain of NT\$3,725 million due to the NT dollar's appreciation against the U.S. dollar compared to a foreign exchange loss of NT\$3,550 million in the corresponding period in 2020.

Non-Operating Income and expenses in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, decreased by NT\$2,908 million, or 20.8%, from NT\$14,006 million in the corresponding period in 2020, mainly due to a loss on financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss of NT\$4,971 million compared to a gain on financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss of NT\$4,105 million in 2020, lower interest income of NT\$3,119 million and higher finance costs of NT\$1,928 million compared to the same period in 2020. The decrease was partially offset by a foreign exchange gain of NT\$9,849 million due to the NT dollar's appreciation against the U.S. dollar compared to a foreign exchange loss of NT\$395 million in the corresponding period in 2020.

Income Tax Expense

Income tax expenses decreased by NT\$373 million in the three months ended September 30, 2021, or 2.1%, compared to the corresponding period in 2020. The decrease was mainly attributed to higher deferred tax benefit from investment tax credits and other temporary differences, partially offset by higher corporate income tax due to higher taxable income.

Income tax expenses decreased by NT\$729 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2021, or 1.5%, compared to the corresponding period in 2020. The decrease was mainly attributed to higher deferred tax benefit from investment tax credits and other temporary differences, partially offset by higher corporate income tax due to higher taxable income.

Summary of Certain Material Differences Between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs

The unaudited and unreviewed consolidated financial results set forth in this prospectus supplement for the three months ended September 30, 2021, and 2020, the nine months ended September 30, 2021, and 2020, and summary balance sheet data of the Issuer as of September 30, 2021 have been prepared and presented in accordance with Taiwan-IFRSs. Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs differ in certain significant respects. A brief description of certain significant differences between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs is set forth below. The regulatory organizations that promulgate Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs have initiated ongoing projects that may affect future comparisons such as the comparison below. This summary does not and is not intended to provide a comprehensive listing of all existing or future differences between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs, including those specifically related to TSMC Limited or to the industries in which it operates. No attempt has been made to identify future differences between Taiwan-IFRSs and IFRSs as a result of prescribed changes in accounting standards, or disclosure, presentation or classification differences that would affect the manner in which transactions and events are reflected in the financial statements of TSMC Limited or the notes thereto. Further, had TSMC Limited undertaken to identify the differences specifically affecting the financial statements presented in this prospectus supplement, other potentially significant differences which are not in the following summary may have come to its attention. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that this summary provides a complete description or quantifies the effects of all differences which may have a significant impact on TSMC Limited's financial statements.

Summary of Certain Material Differences

| Subject | Taiwan-IFRSs | IFRSs |
|--------------------------------|--|---|
| Tax on unappropriated earnings | Companies in the R.O.C. are subject to 5% surtax on unappropriated earnings. The tax on unappropriated earnings is recorded in the year the shareholders approved the appropriation of earnings. | Companies in the R.O.C. are subject to 5% surtax on unappropriated earnings. The tax on unappropriated earnings should be accrued during the period the earnings arise and adjusted to the extent of the appropriations approved by the shareholders in the following year. |

Effect of Adjustments to IFRSs

The below figures related to Adjustment to IFRSs and IFRSs have not been audited or reviewed by our independent auditors. After adjustments to IFRSs, the effects on TSMC Limited's consolidated statements of financial position as of September 30, 2021 and 2020, the consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income and the consolidated statements of cash flows for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2021 and 2020, are stated as follows:

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statements of Financial Position as of September 30, 2021

| | Taiwan- IFRSs | Adjustments to IFRSs | IFRSs |
|---|------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------|
| | | N <mark>T\$ (in millio</mark> ns) | |
| Investments accounted for using equity method | 20,455.2 | (160.4) | 20,294.8 |
| Total effect on assets | | (160.4) | |
| Income tax payable | 33,614.4 | 14,221.7 | 47,836.1 |
| Total effect on liabilities | | 14,221.7 | |
| Retained earnings | 1,811,273.6 | (14,362.6) | 1,796,911.0 |
| Non-controlling interests | 2,300.2 | (19.5) | 2,280.7 |
| Total effect on equity | | (14,382.1) | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statements of Financial Position as of September 30, 2020

| | Taiwan- IFRSs | Adjustments to IFRSs | IFRSs |
|---|------------------|-------------------------|-------------|
| | | NT\$ (in millions) |) |
| Investments accounted for using equity method | 17,701.1 | (86.1) | 17,615.0 |
| Total effect on assets | | (86.1) | |
| Income tax payable | 33,705.3 | 11,621.1 | 45,326.4 |
| Total effect on liabilities | | 11,621.1 | |
| Retained earnings | 1,513,976.4 | (11,696.5) | 1,502,279.9 |
| Non-controlling interests | 905.3 | (10.7) | 894.6 |
| Total effect on equity | | (11,707.2) | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income Data for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2021

| | Adjustments | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------|-----------|-----------|--|--|
| | Taiwan-IFRSs | to IFRSs | IFRSs | | |
| | N | | | | |
| Non-operating income and expenses | | | | | |
| Share of profits of associates | 1,513.2 | (34.1) | 1,479.1 | | |
| Income tax expense | 17,372.5 | 2,412.3 | 19,784.8 | | |
| Total effect on net income | | (2,446.4) | | | |
| Net income | 156,479.2 | (2,446.4) | 154,032.8 | | |
| Attributable to: | | | | | |
| Shareholders of the parent | | (2,447.6) | | | |
| Non-controlling interests | | 1.2 | | | |
| 9 | | | | | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income Data for the Three Months Ended September 30, 2020

| | Adjustments | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------|-----------|-----------|--|--|
| | Taiwan-IFRSs | to IFRSs | IFRSs | | |
| | NT\$ (in millions) | | | | |
| Non-operating income and expenses | | | | | |
| Share of profits of associates | 833.2 | (35.8) | 797.4 | | |
| Income tax expense | 17,745.9 | 3,375.2 | 21,121.1 | | |
| Total effect on net income | | (3,411.0) | | | |
| Net income | 137,378.1 | (3,411.0) | 133,967.1 | | |
| Attributable to: | | | | | |
| Shareholders of the parent | | (3,407.6) | | | |
| Non-controlling interests | | (3.4) | | | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income Data for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2021

| | Taiwan-IFRSs | Adjustments to IFRSs | IFRSs |
|-----------------------------------|--------------|-------------------------|-----------|
| | | NT\$ (in millions) | |
| Non-operating income and expenses | | | |
| Share of profits of associates | 3,952.2 | (49.6) | 3,902.6 |
| Income tax expense | 47,607.5 | (525.7) | 47,081.8 |
| Total effect on net income | | 476.1 | |
| Net income | 430,699.6 | 476.1 | 431,175.7 |
| Attributable to: | | | |
| Shareholders of the parent | | 483.4 | |
| Non-controlling interests | | (7.3) | |
| | | | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income Data for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2020

| | Adjustments | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------|-----------|-----------|--|--|
| | Taiwan-IFRSs | to IFRSs | IFRSs | | |
| | NT\$ (in millions) | | | | |
| Non-operating income and expenses | | | | | |
| Share of profits of associates | 2,237.9 | (6.1) | 2,231.8 | | |
| Income tax expense | 48,336.3 | 3,992.9 | 52,329.2 | | |
| Total effect on net income | | (3,999.0) | | | |
| Net income | 375,333.5 | (3,999.0) | 371,334.5 | | |
| Attributable to: | | | | | |
| Shareholders of the parent | | (3,991.9) | | | |
| Non-controlling interests | | (7.1) | | | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2021

| | Adjustments | | | | |
|--|--------------|-------------------|-----------|--|--|
| | Taiwan-IFRSs | to IFRSs | IFRSs | | |
| | N | T\$ (in millions) | | | |
| Income before income tax | 478,307.1 | (49.6) | 478,257.5 | | |
| Share of profits of associates | (3,952.2) | 49.6 | (3,902.6) | | |
| Total effect on cash generated from operations | | 0.0 | | | |

Reconciliation of Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2020

| | Adjustments | | | | |
|--|--------------|-------------------|-----------|--|--|
| | Taiwan-IFRSs | to IFRSs | IFRSs | | |
| | N | T\$ (in millions) | | | |
| Income before income tax | 423,669.8 | (6.1) | 423,663.7 | | |
| Share of profits of associates | (2,237.9) | 6.1 | (2,231.8) | | |
| Total effect on cash generated from operations | | 0.0 | | | |

Non-IFRSs Financial Measures

To supplement our consolidated financial statements, which are prepared and presented in accordance with IFRSs, we use the following non-IFRSs financial measures: Adjusted EBITDA, LTM Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA Margin, Interest-bearing Debt / LTM Adjusted EBITDA, LTM Adjusted EBITDA / LTM Interest Expense, Free Cash Flow, and Net Cash.

We believe that Adjusted EBITDA, LTM Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA Margin help identify underlying trends in our business that could otherwise be distorted by the effect of certain income or expenses that we include in income from operations and net income. We believe that these non-IFRSs measures provide useful information about our core operating results, enhance the overall understanding of our past performance and future prospects and allow for greater visibility with respect to key metrics used by our management in its financial and operational decision-making. We present these different income measures in order to provide more information and greater transparency to investors about our operating results.

We believe that Interest-bearing Debt / LTM Adjusted EBITDA and LTM Adjusted EBITDA / LTM Interest Expense present key information with regards to the strength of our balance sheet, including our financial leverage and our ability to service our debt by paying interest expense due. These non-IFRSs measures provide useful information about our overall financial profile and are used by our management in its financial and operational decision-making.

We believe Free Cash Flow and Net Cash are liquidity measures that provide useful information to management and investors about the amount of cash generated by our business and available to our business that can be used for strategic corporate transactions, including investing in our new business initiatives and expansion plans, making strategic investments and strengthening our balance sheet.

Adjusted EBITDA is defined as Operating income plus Depreciation plus Amortization for any period provided.

LTM Adjusted EBITDA is defined as Adjusted EBITDA for the immediate last twelve months' period.

Adjusted EBITDA Margin is defined as Adjusted EBITDA divided by Revenue for any given period.

Interest-bearing Debt is defined as Short-term loans plus Current portion of long-term liabilities plus Bonds payable plus Long-term bank loans.

Interest-bearing Debt / LTM Adjusted EBITDA is defined as Interest-bearing Debt divided by LTM
Adjusted EBITDA.

LTM Adjusted EBITDA / LTM Interest Expense is defined as LTM Adjusted EBITDA divided by Finance costs for the immediate last twelve months period.

Free Cash Flow is defined as Operating cash flow less Capital expenditure.

Net Cash is defined as (Cash and cash equivalents plus Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss plus Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income plus Non-current financial assets at amortized cost plus Current financial assets at amortized cost) less Interest-bearing Debt.

Reconciliation of Non-IFRSs Measures to the Nearest Comparable IFRSs Measures

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Net Income to Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated.

| | Nine month Septemb | | | , | Year ended I | December 31 | | |
|---------------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|----------|----------|--------------------|--------------------|------------|----------|
| | 202 | | 2016 | 2017 | 2018 | 2019 | 202 | 0 |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | US\$ |
| | | | | (in mil | lions) | | | |
| Net Income ⁽¹⁾ Add/(less): | 431,175.7 | 15,487.6 | 10,240.7 | 11,641.0 | 11,862.3 | 11,836.4 | 511,008.0 | 18,198.3 |
| Finance costs | 3,240.6 | 116.4 | 101.9 | 112.4 | 99.7 | 108.7 | 2,081.5 | 74.1 |
| Income tax expense | 47,081.8 | 1,691.2 | 1,670.5 | 1,724.8 | 1,125.1 | 1,198.1 | 73,738.3 | 2,626.0 |
| Depreciation expense | 305,598.8 | 10,977.0 | 6,792.7 | 8,630.1 | 9,412.8 | 9,408.6 | 324,538.4 | 11,557.6 |
| Amortization expense | 6,133.4 | 220.3 | 115.5 | 146.6 | 144.5 | 183.0 | 7,186.2 | 255.9 |
| EBITDA . | 793,230.3 | 28,492.5 | 18,921.3 | 22,254.9 | 22,644.4 | 22,734.8 | 918,552.4 | 32,711.9 |
| Add/(less): | | | | | | | | |
| Share of profits of | | | | | | | | |
| associates | (3,902.6) | (140.2) | (106.7) | (101.7) | (101.0) | (95.7) | (3,562.0) | (126.8) |
| Other income | (5,059.2) | (181.7) | (199.2) | (324.2) | (485.2) | (555.2) | (9,679.0) | (344.6) |
| Foreign exchange | . , , , , | , , | , , | , | , , | , , | , , , , | , , |
| (gain) loss, net | (9,848.6) | (353.8) | (35.8) | 50.9 | (79.7) | (70.0) | 3.303.3 | 117.6 |
| Other gains and losses | 4,521.2 | `162.4 [´] | (6.0) | (95.1) | 111.4 [°] | `38.5 [°] | (10,106.4) | (360.0) |
| Adjusted EBITDA | 778,941.1 | 27,979.2 | 18,573.6 | 21,784.8 | 22,089.9 | 22,052.4 | 898,508.3 | 31,998.1 |

Note:

(1) Net revenue, which was included in Net income for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2017, was prepared in accordance with IAS 18; lease expenses, which were included in Net income for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2017, and 2018, were prepared in accordance with IAS 17.

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA Margin to Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated.

| | Nine months ended September 30, | | | Year ended December 31, | | | | | |
|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------|----------|-------------------------|----------|----------|-------------|----------|--|
| | 2021 | 2021 | | 2016 2017 | 2018 | 2019 | 2020 |) | |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | |
| | (in millions) | | | | | | | | |
| Adjusted EBITDA | 778,941.1 | 27,979.2 | 18,573.6 | 21,784.8 | 22,089.9 | 22,052.4 | 898,508.3 | 31,998.1 | |
| Net Revenue (1) Adjusted EBITDA | 1,149,225.7 | 41,279.7 | 29,257.4 | 32,977.3 | 33,697.3 | 35,773.5 | 1,339,254.8 | 47,694.3 | |
| Margin | 68% | 68% | 63% | 66% | 66% | 62% | 67% | 67% | |

Note:

(1) Net revenue for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2017 were prepared in accordance with IAS 18.

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of LTM Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated.

| | NT\$ | US\$ |
|--|-------------|----------|
| | (in millio | ons) |
| Adjusted EBITDA for the nine months ended September 30, 2021 Add/(less): For the three months ended December 31, 2020 | 778,941.1 | 27,979.2 |
| Net Income | 139,673.5 | 5,017.0 |
| Finance costs | 768.6 | 27.6 |
| Income tax expense | 21,409.1 | 769.0 |
| Depreciation expense | 95,648.2 | 3,435.6 |
| Amortization expense | 1,913.6 | 68.7 |
| Share of profits of associates | (1,330.2) | (47.8) |
| Other income | (1,852.1) | (66.5) |
| Foreign exchange gain, net | 2,908.5 | 104.5 |
| Other gains and losses | (4,457.2) | (160.1) |
| LTM Adjusted EBITDA (1) | 1,033,623.1 | 37,127.2 |

Note:

(1) LTM Adjusted EBITDA for the twelve months ended December 31, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020 is the same to the Adjusted EBITDA for the years ended December 31, 2016, 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2020.

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Interest-bearing Debt to Short-term loans as of the dates indicated.

| | As of September 30, | | | As of December 31, | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|---------------------|----------|---------|--------------------|---------|---------|-----------|----------|--|
| | 202 | 21 | 2016 | 2017 | 2018 | 2019 | 202 | 20 | |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | |
| | | | | (in mil | llions) | | | | |
| Short-term loans | 118,844.1 | 4,268.8 | 1,788.8 | 2,151.4 | 2,899.5 | 3,962.6 | 88,559.0 | 3,153.8 | |
| Long-term liabilities-current | | | | | | | | | |
| portion | _ | _ | 1,176.2 | 1,970.4 | 1,140.1 | 1,063.2 | 2,600.0 | 92.6 | |
| Bonds payable | 459,733.4 | 16,513.4 | 4,725.1 | 3,097.2 | 1,858.9 | 839.2 | 254,105.1 | 9,049.3 | |
| Long-term bank loans | 3,472.2 | 124.7 | 0.7 | _ | _ | _ | 1,967.6 | 70.1 | |
| Interest-bearing Debt | 582,049.7 | 20,906.9 | 7,690.8 | 7,219.0 | 5,898.5 | 5,865.0 | 347,231.7 | 12,365.8 | |

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Interest-bearing Debt / LTM Adjusted EBITDA to Interest-bearing Debt for the periods indicated.

| | Twelve months ended September 30, | | | Year ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------|----------|-------------------------|----------|----------|-----------|----------|--|--|
| | 2021 | | 2016 | 2016 2017 | 2018 | 2019 | 2020 | | | |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | | |
| | | (in millions) | | | | | | | | |
| Interest-bearing Debt at | | | | | | | | | | |
| end of period | 582,049.7 | 20,906.9 | 7,690.8 | 7,219.0 | 5,898.5 | 5,865.0 | 347,231.7 | 12,365.8 | | |
| LTM Adjusted EBITDA | 1,033,623.1 | 37,127.2 | 18,573.6 | 21,784.8 | 22,089.9 | 22,052.4 | 898,508.3 | 31,998.1 | | |
| Interest-bearing Debt/ | | | | | | | | | | |
| LTM Adjusted EBITDA | 0.56x | 0.56x | 0.41x | 0.33x | 0.27x | 0.27x | 0.39x | 0.39x | | |

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of LTM Adjusted EBITDA / LTM Interest Expense to LTM Adjusted EBITDA for the periods indicated.

| | Twelve mont | | • | rear ended I | ecember 31, | |
|--|-------------|----------|----------|--------------|-------------|----------|
| | 2021 | | 2018 | 2019 | 202 | 20 |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | US\$ |
| | | | (in mill | ions) | | |
| LTM Adjusted EBITDA | 1,033,623.1 | 37,127.2 | 22,089.9 | 22,052.4 | 898,508.3 | 31,998.1 |
| LTM Interest Expense (1) | 4,009.2 | 144.0 | 99.7 | 108.7 | 2,081.5 | 74.1 |
| LTM Adjusted EBITDA / LTM Interest Expense | 257.8x | 257.8x | 221.6x | 202.9x | 431.7x | 431.7x |

Note:

(1) LTM Interest Expense for the twelve months ended December 31, 2018, 2019 and 2020 is the same as the Finance costs for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2019 and 2020.

| | NT\$ | US\$ |
|---|---------------|-------|
| | (in millions) | |
| Finance costs for the nine months ended September 30, 2021 Add/(less): | 3,240.6 | 116.4 |
| For the three months ended December 31, 2020 | | |
| Finance costs | 768.6 | 27.6 |
| LTM Interest Expense | 4,009.2 | 144.0 |

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Free Cash Flow to Net cash generated by operating activities for the periods indicated.

| | Nine months ended September 30, 2021 | | Year ended December 31, | | | | |
|---|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|--|
| | | | 2018 2019 | | 2020 | | |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | NT\$ | NT\$ | NT\$ | US\$ | |
| | (in millions) | | | | | | |
| Net cash generated by operating activities Add/(less): | 733,961.4 | 26,363.6 | 573,954.3 | 615,138.7 | 822,666.2 | 29,297.2 | |
| Net cash used in acquisitions of property, plant and equipment (1) Free Cash Flow | (603,639.7) 130,321.7 | (21,682.5) 4,681.1 | (315,581.9) 258,372.4 | (460,422.2) 154,716.5 | (507,238.7) 315,427.5 | (18,064.1) 11,233.1 | |

Note:

(1) Capital expenditure refers to Net cash used in acquisitions of property, plant and equipment.

The table below sets forth a reconciliation of Net Cash to Cash and cash equivalents as of the dates indicated.

| | As of Septe | mber 30, | | As of December 31, | | | | |
|---|--------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|
| | 202 | 2021 2016 | | 2017 | 2017 2018 2019 | | 2020 | |
| | NT\$ | US\$ | US\$ US\$ US\$ US\$ NT\$ US\$ | | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 853,812.0 | 30,668.5 | 16,705.4 | 18,670.4 | 18,876.7 | 15,225.7 | 660,170.6 | 23,510.4 |
| Add/(less): Financial assets at fair value through | | | | | | | | |
| profit or loss Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive | 33.9 | 1.2 | 199.1 | 19.2 | 114.5 | 10.9 | 2,259.4 | 80.4 |
| income-current (1) Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income-noncurrent | 121,935.9 | 4,379.9 | 2,092.2 | 3,150.3 | 3,252.6 | 4,259.3 | 122,448.5 | 4,360.7 |
| (1) Financial assets at amortized cost- | 5,729.8 | 205.8 | 126.6 | 164.5 | 127.8 | 137.9 | 4,514.9 | 160.8 |
| current ⁽²⁾ Financial assets at amortized cost- | _ | _ | 512.7 | 67.1 | 466.4 | 10.0 | 6,598.0 | 235.0 |
| noncurrent ⁽²⁾ Hedging financial | 1,545.6 | 55.5 | 688.5 | 635.4 | 245.9 | 245.7 | 4,372.2 | 155.7 |
| assets (3) | 37.8 | 1.4 | 0.2 | 1.2 | 0.8 | 0.9 | 0.1 | _ |
| Interest-bearing Debt Net Cash | (582,049.7) 401,045.3 | (20,906.9) 14,405.4 | (7,690.8) 12,633.9 | (7,219.0) 15,489.1 | (5,898.5) 17,186.2 | (5,865.0) 14,025.4 | (347,231.7) 453,132.0 | (12,365.8) 16,137.2 |
| A 1 . | | | | | | | | |

Notes:

- (1) Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income as of December 31, 2016 and 2017 represent Available-for-sale financial assets under IAS 39.
- (2) Financial assets at amortized cost as of December 31, 2016 and 2017 represent Held-to-maturity financial assets under IAS 39.
- (3) Hedging financial assets as of December 31, 2016 and 2017 represent Hedging derivative financial assets under IAS 39.

Unless otherwise noted, all translations from NT dollars to U.S. dollars in this section titled "Recent Developments — Non-IFRSs Measures" were made at the exchange rate set forth in the H.10 statistical release of the Federal Reserve Board as of the end of each respective period.

The Offering

The following summary contains basic information about the Notes and is not intended to be complete. Certain of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. For a more complete description of the terms of the Notes, see "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees" in this prospectus supplement.

Issuer TSMC Arizona Corporation

Guarantor Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited

Notes Offered US\$1,250,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 1.750% Notes due

2026 (the "2026 Notes")

US\$1,250,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.500% Notes due

2031 (the "2031 Notes")

US\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.125% Notes due

2041 (the "2041 Notes")

US\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.250% Notes due

2051 (the "2051 Notes")

The 2026 Notes, the 2031 Notes, the 2041 Notes and the 2051 Notes

are collectively referred to in this prospectus supplement as the

"Notes."

Issue Prices

The issue price shall equal the following percentage of aggregate

principal amount issued, plus accrued interest on such amount, if any,

from (and including) October 25, 2021 to (but excluding) the issue date:

2026 Notes: 99.976%

2031 Notes: 99.561%

2041 Notes: 98.898%

2051 Notes: 98.658%

Maturity Dates In the case of the 2026 Notes, October 25, 2026

In the case of the 2031 Notes, October 25, 2031

In the case of the 2041 Notes, October 25, 2041

In the case of the 2051 Notes, October 25, 2051

Interest The 2026 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 1.750% per annum, the

2031 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 2.500% per annum,

the 2041 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 3.125% per annum and the 2051 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 3.250% per annum.

Interest on the Notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on April 25 and October 25 of each year, beginning on April 25, 2022.

Interest Payment Dates

For all Notes, the interest payment dates will be April 25 and October 25 of each year, commencing April 25, 2022, and at maturity.

Use of Proceeds

The Guarantor and the Issuer intend to use the net proceeds from this offering for general corporate purposes.

Ranking

The Notes will constitute senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will (a) at all times rank pari passu and without any preference or priority among themselves; (b) rank at least equally with all other present and future senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer, except as may be required by mandatory provisions of law; (c) be senior in right of payment to all future subordinated obligations of the Issuer and (d) be effectively subordinated to secured obligations of the Issuer, to the extent of the assets serving as security therefor.

Additional Amounts

All payments by the Issuer in respect of the Notes of any series and by the Guarantor in respect of the Guarantees (or, in each case, their paying agents) will be made without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, Taxes imposed or levied by or on behalf of a Relevant Jurisdiction (as defined under "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees") unless such withholding or deduction is required by law or by regulation. In such event, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will pay Additional Amounts (subject to certain exceptions) in respect of Taxes as will result in the payment of amounts otherwise receivable absent any withholding or deduction on account of such Taxes.

Tax Redemption

At any time, the Issuer may redeem the Notes, of either series, in whole but not in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of their principal amount plus accrued but unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption if the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, has or will become obliged to pay Additional Amounts in respect of any Taxes in respect of any payments under such Notes or the relevant Guarantee. The Issuer will give not less than 10 days' nor more than 60 days' notice to holders of the Notes of the relevant series of any such redemption. See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees — Tax Redemption."

Optional Redemption

The Issuer may, at its option, redeem the Notes, of either series, at any time, in whole or in part, prior to the Applicable Par Call Date, at a redemption price equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed and (ii) the sum, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees") based on the

Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees"), of the present values of the Remaining Scheduled Payments (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees"), discounted to the redemption date on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate (as defined in "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees") plus 10 basis points, in the case of the 2026 Notes, 15 basis points, in the case of the 2031 Notes, 20 basis points, in the case of the 2051 Notes, plus, in the case of each of clause (i) or (ii), accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but not including, the redemption date for such Notes.

The Issuer may, at its option, redeem the Notes, of either series, at any time, in whole or in part, on or after the Applicable Par Call Date, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but not including, the redemption date for such Notes.

"Applicable Par Call Date" means, with respect to the (i) 2026 Notes, September 25, 2026, (ii) 2031 Notes, July 25, 2031, (iii) 2041 Notes, April 25, 2041, and (iv) 2051 Notes, April 25, 2051.

Denomination, Form and Registration

The Notes will be issued in minimum denominations of US\$200,000 and integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof.

Certain Covenants

The Issuer will issue the Notes under an indenture containing covenants for the holders' benefit. However, these covenants do not, among other things:

- limit the amount of indebtedness or lease obligations that may be incurred by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any subsidiary of the Guarantor:
- limit the ability of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any subsidiary of the Guarantor to issue, assume or guarantee indebtedness secured by liens; or
- limit the Issuer, the Guarantor or any subsidiary of the Guarantor from paying dividends or making distributions.

See "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees — Certain Covenants."

Governing Law

The Notes, the Guarantees and the Indenture will be governed by New York law.

No Prior Market

The Notes will be new securities for which there is no market. Although the underwriters have informed us that they intend to make

a market in the Notes, the underwriters are not obligated to do so and may discontinue market-making activities at any time without notice. Accordingly, we cannot assure you that a liquid market for the Notes

will develop or be maintained.

Approval in-principle has been received for the listing and quotation of Listing

the Notes on the SGX-ST. For so long as the Notes are listed on the SGX-ST and the rules of the SGX-ST so require, the Notes will be traded

on the SGX-ST in a minimum board lot size of US\$200,000.

You should carefully read "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-25 and Risk Factors

the other information included in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, as well as other documents incorporated by reference herein and therein, for a discussion of factors you should

carefully consider before deciding to invest in the Notes.

Trustee, Paying Agent, Transfer Agent and Citibank, N.A.

Registrar

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth below and our consolidated financial statements and related notes together with the other information contained in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference, before making an investment in the Notes. Any of the following risks and additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or those we currently view to be immaterial, may also materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. In such case, you may lose all or part of your investment in the Notes.

Risks Relating to Our Business

Any global systemic political, economic and financial crisis (as well as the indirect effects flowing therefrom) could negatively affect our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

In recent times, several major systemic political, economic and financial crises negatively affected global business, banking and financial sectors, including the semiconductor industry and markets.

Since 2018, there have been political and trade tensions among a number of the world's major economies. These tensions have resulted in the implementation of tariff, non-tariff trade barriers and sanctions, including the use of export control restrictions and sanctions against certain countries and individual companies. These trade barriers and other measures have been particularly impactful to the semiconductor industry and related markets. Prolonged or increased use of trade barriers and such measures may result in a decrease in the growth of the global economy and the semiconductor industry, and could cause turmoil in global markets that often result in declines in electronic products sales from which we generate our income through our products and services. Also, any increase in the use of export control restrictions and sanctions to target certain countries and entities, any expansion of the extraterritorial jurisdiction of export control laws, or complete or partial ban on semiconductor products sales to certain entities could impact not only our ability to continue supplying products to those customers, but also our customers' demand for our products, and could even lead to changes in semiconductor supply chains. In May 2020 and again in August 2020, the U.S. tightened its export control measures against Huawei Technology Co. Ltd. and its affiliates (collectively, "Huawei"), including an expanded license requirement for providing Huawei with items subject to the U.S. export control jurisdiction. To comply with relevant laws and regulations, we have discontinued shipment of products to Huawei since September 15, 2020. On the other hand, measures adopted by an affected country to counteract the impact of another country's actions or regulations could lead to significant legal liability to multinational corporations, including our own. For example, in January 2021, China adopted a blocking statute that, among other matters, entitles Chinese entities incurring damages from a multinational's compliance with foreign laws to seek civil remedies. As of the date of this prospectus supplement, our current results of operations have not been materially affected by the expanded export control regulations or the novel rules or measures adopted to counteract them. Nevertheless, depending on future developments in the global trade tensions, such regulations, rules, or measures may have an adverse impact on our business and operations, and we may incur significant legal liability and financial losses as a result.

Any future systemic political, economic or financial crisis or market volatility, including but not limited to, interest rate fluctuation, inflation or deflation and changes in economic, fiscal and monetary policies in major economies, could cause revenue or profits for the semiconductor industry as a whole to decline dramatically, and if the economic conditions or financial conditions of our customers were to deteriorate, the demand for our products and services may decrease and additional accounting related allowances may be required, which could reduce our operating income and net income. Further, in times of market instability, sufficient external financing may not be available to us on a timely basis, on commercially reasonable terms to us, or at all. If sufficient external financing is not available when we need such financing to meet our capital requirements, we may be forced to curtail our expansion, modify plans or delay the deployment of new or expanded services until we obtain such financing. In conclusion, any future global systemic crisis, including further escalation of trade tensions as described above could materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

Our global manufacturing, design and sales activities subject us to risks associated with political, economic, financial or other conditions or developments in various jurisdictions, including in particular the R.O.C., as well as in international trade, which could negatively affect our business and financial status and therefore the market value of your investment.

The majority of our principal executive officers and our principal production facilities are located in the R.O.C., and the majority of our net revenue is derived from our operations in the R.O.C. In addition, we have operations worldwide and a significant percentage of our revenue comes from sales to locations outside the R.O.C. Operating in the R.O.C. and overseas exposes us to changes in laws, rules, regulations and the enforcements of such laws, rules and regulations in certain key areas that would have a material impact on our operations, such as intellectual property. labor, antitrust, export control, import restrictions, and trade barriers or disputes, as well as the general political. economic, financial and social conditions, outbreak of war or hostilities, terrorism, security risks, social unrest, protests, strikes, health conditions and possible disruptions in transportation networks, in the various jurisdictions in which we operate, which could result in an adverse effect on our business operations in such jurisdictions and our results of operations as well as the market price and the liquidity of the Notes. Any major change in economic, fiscal and/or trade policies in the U.S. from which we derive a substantial portion of our revenue or in another major iurisdiction could severely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. For example, recent political and trade tensions among major economies have resulted in and could escalate trade barriers, including protectionist measures that could increase our manufacturing costs and make our pricing less competitive. If and to the extent certain countries adopt further protectionist measures such as import and export controls, our ability to offer our products and services in some markets or source key materials and key production equipment may be limited, which may have adverse effects directly and indirectly on our sales.

Any law or government policy that encourages our customers to relocate their manufacturing capacity or supply chain to their own countries or require their respective contractors, subcontractors and relevant agents to do so could also impair our ability to sustain our current level of productivity and manufacturing efficiency. An important aspect of our business operation is an ecosystem of interconnected semiconductor fabs, employees and suppliers in the R.O.C. that provides us with significant operational synergies, flexibility and efficiencies. For example, we are able to temporarily reassign thousands of our engineers and other relevant personnel from one manufacturing site to another to refine specific designs and adapt manufacturing processes in a timely manner. These advantages permit us to operate our manufacturing fabs efficiently and resolve any technical or commercial difficulties quickly to maintain our competitive edge. Restrictions on our ability to transfer people between our R.O.C. operations and the United States efficiently due to, for example, immigration or travel restrictions may impair or reduce these advantages, and we may not be able to sustain our current ability to supply our customers with goods and services at the current level of cost, quality, quantity and delivery schedule to which our customers have been accustomed.

In addition, the financial markets have viewed certain past developments in relations between the R.O.C. and the P.R.C. as occasions to depress general market prices of the securities of R.O.C. companies, including our own. Also, the R.O.C. government has not lifted some trade and investment restrictions imposed on R.O.C. companies on the amount and types of certain investments that can be made in the P.R.C. Our plans, investment applications and/or any relevant regulatory approvals to establish or possibly expand operations in the P.R.C. may be delayed, interrupted, suspended or cancelled due to unforeseeable social and political factors in the R.O.C. or the P.R.C.

Decreases in demand and average selling prices for products that contain semiconductors may adversely affect demand for our products and may result in a decrease in our revenue and earnings.

A vast majority of our revenue is derived from customers who use our products in smartphones, high performance computing, internet of things, automotive electronics, and digital consumer electronics. Any deterioration in or a slowdown in the growth of such end markets resulting in a substantial decrease in the

demand for overall global semiconductor foundry services, including our products and services, could adversely affect our revenue. Further, semiconductor manufacturing facilities require substantial investment to construct and are largely fixed cost assets once they are in operation. Because we own most of our manufacturing capacities, a significant portion of our operating costs is fixed. In general, these costs do not decline when customer demand or our capacity utilization rates drop, and thus declines in customer demand, among other factors, may significantly decrease our margins. Conversely, as product demand rises and factory utilization increases, the fixed costs are spread over increased output, which can improve our margins. In addition, the historical and current trend of declining average selling prices (or "ASP") of end use applications places downward pressure on the prices of the components that go into such applications. If the ASP of end use applications continues decreasing, the pricing pressure on components produced by us may lead to a reduction of our revenue, margin and earnings.

Since we are dependent on the highly cyclical semiconductor and electronics industries, which have experienced significant and sometimes prolonged periods of downturns and overcapacity, our revenue, earnings and margins may fluctuate significantly.

The electronics industries and semiconductor market are cyclical and subject to significant and often rapid fluctuations in product demand, which could impact our semiconductor foundry business. Variations in order levels from our customers may result in volatility in our revenue and earnings. From time to time, the electronics and semiconductor industries have experienced significant and occasionally prolonged periods of downturns and overcapacity. Because we are, and will continue to be, dependent on the requirements of electronics and semiconductor companies for our services, periods of downturns and overcapacity in the general electronics and semiconductor industries could lead to reduced demand for overall semiconductor foundry services, including our services. If we cannot take appropriate actions such as reducing our costs to sufficiently offset declines in demand, our revenue, margin and earnings will likely suffer during periods of downturns and overcapacity.

If we are unable to remain a technological leader in the semiconductor industry, unable to timely respond to fast-changing semiconductor market dynamics, or unable to maintain our edge in product quality, we may become less competitive.

The semiconductor industry and its technologies are constantly changing. We compete by developing process technologies using increasingly advanced nodes and on manufacturing products with more functions. We also compete by developing new derivative technologies. If we do not anticipate these changes in technologies and rapidly develop new and innovative technologies, or our competitors unforeseeably gain sudden access to additional technologies, we may not be able to provide foundry services on competitive terms. In addition, our customers have significantly decreased the time in which their products or services are launched into the market. If we are unable to meet these shorter product time-to-market, we risk losing these customers. These factors have also been intensified by the shift of the global technology market to consumer driven products, such as smartphones, and increasing competition and concentration of customers (all further discussed among these risk factors). Also, the uncertainty and instability inherent in advanced technologies also impose challenges for achieving expected product quality and product yield. If we fail to maintain quality, it may result in loss of revenue and additional cost, as well as loss of business or customer trust. For example, in January 2019, we discovered yield problems in 12-nanometer and 16-nanometer wafers caused by a batch of photoresist, which resulted in delayed delivery of products and had a negative effect on our gross margin and operating margin in the first quarter of 2019. To reduce future risks of such incidences, we have since strengthened inline wafer inspection and tightened control of incoming material to deal with the increasing complexity of leadingedge technologies. If we are unable to innovate new technologies that meet the demand of our customers or overcome the above factors, we may become less competitive and our revenue may decline significantly.

In light of the rise of new foundry service providers worldwide, if we are unable to compete effectively in the highly competitive foundry segment of the semiconductor industry, we may lose customers and our profit margin and earnings may decrease.

The markets for our foundry services are highly competitive. We compete with other foundry service providers, as well as a number of integrated device manufacturers. Some of these companies may have access to more advanced technologies than us. Other companies may have greater financial and other resources than us, such as the possibility of receiving direct or indirect government subsidies, economic stimulus funds, or other incentives that may be unavailable to us. For example, Chinese companies are expected to be key players for new semiconductor fab development and fab equipment spending in part due to various incentives provided by the Chinese government.

Furthermore, our competitors may, from time to time, also decide to undertake aggressive pricing initiatives in one or several technology nodes. These competitive activities may decrease our customer base or our ASP, or both. If we are unable to compete effectively with these new and aggressive competitors on technology, manufacturing capacity, product quality and customer satisfaction, we risk losing customers to these new contenders.

If we are unable to manage our capacity and production facilities effectively, our competitiveness may be weakened.

We perform long-term market demand forecasts for our products and services to manage our overall capacity. Based on our market demand forecasts, we have continued to add capacity to meet market needs for our products and services. Currently, our capacity expansion plans include installing and increasing production capacity, mainly for 5-nanometer and 3-nanometer nodes, expanding our production facilities in the Southern Taiwan Science Park and building a 300mm wafer fab in Arizona.

Implementing these capacity expansion plans will increase our costs, and the increases may be substantial. For example, we would need to build new facilities, purchase additional equipment, and hire and train personnel to operate the new equipment. If we do not increase our net revenue accordingly, our financial performance may be adversely affected by these increased costs.

In addition, market conditions are dynamic and our market demand forecasts may change significantly at any time. During periods of decreased demand, certain manufacturing lines or tools in some of our manufacturing facilities may be suspended or shut down temporarily. However, if subsequent demand increases rapidly over a short period of time, we may not be able to restore the capacity in a timely manner to take advantage of the upturn. In such circumstances, our financial performance and competitiveness may be adversely affected.

Having one or more large customers that account for a significant percentage of our revenue may render us vulnerable to the loss of or significant curtailment of purchases by such customers that could in turn adversely affect our results of operations. Similarly, the increasing consolidation of our customers may further increase our revenue concentration.

Over the years, our customer profile and the nature of our customers' business have changed dramatically. While we generate revenue from hundreds of customers worldwide, our ten largest customers in 2018, 2019, and 2020 accounted for approximately 68%, 71%, and 74% of our net revenue in the respective period. Our largest customer in 2018, 2019, and 2020 accounted for 22%, 23%, and 25% of our net revenue in the respective period. Our second largest customer for each particular period accounted for less than 10% of our net revenue in 2018, 14% of our net revenue in 2019, and 12% of our net revenue in 2020. A more concentrated customer base will subject our revenue to seasonal demand fluctuations from our large customers, and cause different seasonal patterns of our business. This customer concentration results in part from the changing dynamics of the electronics industry with the structural shift to mobile devices and applications and software that provide the content for such devices.

There are only a limited number of customers who are successfully exploiting this new business model paradigm. Also, we have seen the changes of nature in our customers' business models in response to this new business model paradigm. For example, there is a growing trend toward the system companies developing their own designed semiconductors and working directly with semiconductor foundries which makes their products and services more marketable in a changing consumer market. Also, since the global semiconductor industry is becoming increasingly competitive, some of our customers have engaged in industry consolidations in order to remain competitive. Such consolidations have taken the form of mergers and acquisitions. If more of our major customers consolidate, this will further decrease the overall number of our customer pool. In addition, regulatory restrictions such as export control directed at our major customers could impact our ability to supply products to those customers, reduce those customers' demand for our products and services and impact their business operations.

The loss of, or significant curtailment of purchases by, one or more of our top customers, including curtailments due to increased competitive pressures, industry consolidation, changes in applicable regulatory restrictions, product designs, manufacturing sourcing policies or practices of these customers, or the timing of customer or distributor inventory adjustments, or changes in our major customers' business models may adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

If our information technology systems or those of our service providers with whom we share our confidential information succumb to cyberattacks by third parties worldwide, our business and operations may be severely interrupted or even shut down, and our results of operations, financial condition, prospects and reputation may also be materially and adversely affected.

Even though we have established a comprehensive internet and computing security network, we cannot guarantee that our computing systems which control or maintain vital corporate functions, such as our manufacturing operations and enterprise accounting, would be completely immune to crippling cyberattacks by any third party attempting to gain unauthorized access to our internal network systems, to sabotage our operations and goodwill or otherwise. In the event of a serious cyberattack, our systems may lose important corporate data or our production lines may be shut down pending the resolution of such attack. While we seek to continuously review and assess our cybersecurity policies and procedures to ensure their adequacy and effectiveness, we cannot guarantee that we will not be susceptible to new and emerging risks and attacks in the evolving landscape of cybersecurity threats. Hackers behind these cyberattacks may also attempt to steal our trade secrets and other sensitive information, such as proprietary information of our customers and other stakeholders and personal information of our employees.

Malicious hackers may also try to introduce computer viruses, corrupted software or ransomware into our network systems to disrupt our operations, blackmail us to regain control of our computing systems, or spy on us for sensitive information. These attacks may result in us having to pay damages for our delayed or disrupted orders or incur significant expenses in implementing remedial and improvement measures to enhance our cybersecurity network, and may also expose us to significant legal liabilities arising from or related to legal proceedings or regulatory investigations associated with, among other things, leakage of employee, customer or third-party information which we have an obligation to keep confidential.

In the past, we experienced and may in the future be subject to attack by malicious software contained in the equipment we purchase and install. We have implemented and continually update rigorous cybersecurity measures to prevent and minimize harm caused by such attacks. These measures include advanced virus scanning tools to prevent a fab from installing virus-infected tools, strengthening firewall and network controls to prevent computer viruses from spreading among tools and fabs, and the installation of anti-virus and advanced malware detection solutions across our computer devices. In addition, we have deployed secure PCs and laptops, developed a public cloud security policy, introduced new technology for data protection, and improved email phishing detection. We also established an integrated and automatic security operation platform, and we regularly perform employee awareness testing and conduct external security risk assessments. While these ongoing

enhancements further improve our cybersecurity defense solutions, there can be no assurance that we are immune to cyberattacks.

In addition, we employ certain third-party service providers for us and our affiliates worldwide with whom we need to share highly sensitive and confidential information to enable them to provide the relevant services. Despite that we require the third-party service providers to comply with the confidentiality and/or internet security requirements in our service agreements with them, there is no assurance that each of them will strictly fulfill such obligations, or at all. The on-site network systems of and the off-site cloud computing networks such as servers maintained by such service providers and/or their contractors are also subject to risks associated with cyberattacks. If we or our service providers are not able to timely resolve the respective technical difficulties caused by such cyberattacks, or ensure the integrity and availability of our data (and data belonging to our customers and other third parties) or control of our or our service providers' computing systems, our commitments to our customers and other stakeholders may be materially impaired and our results of operations, financial condition, prospects and reputation may also be materially and adversely affected as a result.

We may not be able to implement our planned growth and development or maintain our leading position if we are unable to recruit and retain key executives, managers and skilled technical and service personnel.

We rely on the continued services and contributions of our management team, skilled technical and professional personnel. Our business could suffer from the inability to fulfill personnel needs with high quality professionals in a timely fashion caused by the loss of personnel, illegal talent poaching, immigration controls, or related changes in market demand for our products and services. Since there is fierce competition for talent recruitment, we cannot ensure timely fulfillment of our personnel demand.

We may be unable to obtain in a timely manner and at a reasonable cost equipment that is necessary for us to remain competitive.

Our operations and ongoing expansion plans depend on our ability to obtain an appropriate amount of equipment and related services from a limited number of suppliers in a market that is characterized from time to time by limited supply and long delivery cycles. During such times, supplier-specific or industry-wide lead times for delivery can be as long as six months or more. To better manage our supply chain, we have implemented various collaborative business models and risk management contingencies with suppliers to ensure supply and shorten the procurement lead time. The inability to timely acquire the equipment and parts needed may fail to exploit time sensitive business opportunities and also increase the market price for such equipment and parts. Additionally, ongoing trade tensions or protectionist measures could result in increased prices for, or even unavailability of, key equipment, including as a result of necessary export licenses being delayed or denied, additional export control measures, and other tariff or non-tariff barriers. If we are unable to obtain equipment in a timely manner to fulfill our customers' demand on technology and production capacity, or at a reasonable cost, our financial condition and results of operations could be negatively impacted.

Our revenue and profitability may decline if we are unable to obtain adequate supplies of raw materials in a timely manner and at commercially reasonable prices.

Our production operations require that we obtain adequate supplies of raw materials, such as silicon wafers, gases, chemicals, and photoresist, on a timely basis and at commercially reasonable prices. In the past, shortages in the supply of some materials, whether by specific vendors or by the semiconductor industry generally, have resulted in occasional industry-wide price adjustments and delivery delays. Moreover, major natural disasters, trade barriers and political or economic turmoil occurring within the country of origin of such raw materials may also significantly disrupt the availability of such raw materials or increase their prices. Also, since we procure some of our raw materials from sole-sourced suppliers, there is a risk that our need for such raw materials may not be met or that back-up supplies may not be readily available. Importation and domestic production limitations may also limit our ability to obtain adequate supplies of raw materials as well as materials of the

necessary quality. In addition, recent trade tensions could result in increased prices or even unavailability of raw materials due to tariffs, export control or other non-tariff barriers. Our revenue and earnings could decline if we are unable to obtain adequate supplies of the necessary raw materials in a timely manner or if there are significant increases in the costs of raw materials.

Any inability to obtain, preserve, enforce, defend and protect our technologies, intellectual property rights and third-party licenses could harm our competitive position.

Our ability to compete successfully and to achieve future growth depends in part on the continued strength of our intellectual property portfolio. While we actively enforce and protect our intellectual property rights, there can be no assurance that our efforts will be adequate to prevent the misappropriation or improper use of our proprietary technologies, software, trade secrets or know-how. Also, we cannot assure you that, as our business or business models expand into new areas, we will be able to develop independently the technologies, patents, software, trade secrets or know-how necessary to conduct our business or that we can do so without unknowingly infringing the intellectual property rights of others. As a result, we may have to rely on, to a certain degree, licensed technologies and patent licenses from others. To the extent that we rely on licenses from others, there can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain any or all of the necessary licenses in the future on terms we consider reasonable or at all. The lack of necessary licenses could expose us to claims for damages and/or injunctions from third parties, as well as claims for indemnification by our customers in instances where we have contractually agreed to indemnify our customers against damages resulting from infringement claims.

We have received, from time to time, communications from third parties, including non-practicing entities and semiconductor companies, asserting that our technologies, our manufacturing processes, or the design IPs of the semiconductors made by us or the use of those semiconductors by our customers may infringe their patents or other intellectual property rights. Because of the nature of the industry, our market position, and the expansion of our manufacturing operations outside of Taiwan, we may receive an increased number of such communications in the future. The assertions made and lawsuits initiated by litigious, well-funded, non-practicing entities are particularly aggressive in their monetary demand and in seeking court-issued injunctions. Such lawsuits and assertions may increase our cost of doing business and may potentially be extremely disruptive if these asserting entities succeed in blocking the trade of products made and services offered by us. Also, with the expansion of our manufacturing operations into certain non-R.O.C jurisdictions, we have faced increased challenges in managing risks of intellectual property misappropriation. Despite our efforts to adopt robust measures to mitigate the risk of intellectual property misappropriation in such new jurisdictions, we cannot guarantee that the protection measures we adopted will be sufficient to prevent us from potential infringements by others, or at all.

If we fail to obtain or maintain certain technologies or intellectual property licenses or fail to prevent our intellectual property from being misappropriated and, if litigation relating to alleged intellectual property matters occurs, it could: (i) prevent us from manufacturing particular products or selling particular services or applying particular technologies; and (ii) reduce our ability to compete effectively against entities benefiting from our misappropriated intellectual property, which could reduce our opportunities to generate revenue.

Our operational results could also be materially and adversely affected by disruptive events, such as earthquakes and droughts, in the locations in which we, our customers or our suppliers operate or by industrial accidents, fires or explosions.

The frequency and severity of disruptive events, including damaging earthquakes, other natural disasters and severe weather has been increasing, in part due to climate change or systemic regional geological changes. We have manufacturing and other operations in locations subject to natural disasters, such as flooding, earthquakes, tsunamis, typhoons, and droughts that may cause interruptions or shortages in the supply of utilities, such as water and electricity, which in turn could disrupt operations. For example, in 2020 and 2021, Taiwan has faced one of the worst droughts in decades. Government restrictions on supply and usage of water by industrial companies such as us in response to such severe weather events could also disrupt our operations. In addition,

our suppliers and customers also have operations in such locations. For example, most of our production facilities, as well as those of many of our suppliers and customers and upstream providers of complementary semiconductor manufacturing services, are located in Taiwan and Japan, areas susceptible to earthquakes, tsunamis, flooding, typhoons, and droughts from time to time that may cause shortages in electricity or water, or interruptions to our operations.

Thus, if one or more natural disasters that result in a prolonged disruption to our operations or those of our customers or suppliers, or if any of our fabs or vendor facilities were to be damaged or cease operations as a result of an explosion or fire, it could reduce our manufacturing capacity and cause the loss of important customers, and thereby have an adverse and material impact on our operational and financial performance.

The COVID-19 pandemic could materially adversely affect our business and results of operations.

The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic may materially adversely affect our business and results of operations in several ways, including but not limited to: (i) interruption of the operations of our supply chains for equipment, parts and materials in terms of manufacturing, logistics, and manpower arrangements for tool installation; (ii) significant fluctuation in our customers' demands for certain products, leading to uncertainties for our capacity planning and also for meeting customers' demand, which may harm our business with our customers and subject us to risks of legal disputes; (iii) strict border control measures which may delay or restrict our employees or vendors from completing necessary training programs or providing services; and (iv) potential production delays for our products due to forced factory or office closures or partial operation.

We have implemented various measures to address the abovementioned risks, including but not limited to, health management of our employees, management of production inventory, supply chain risk management, and capacity management for demand changes. As of the date of this prospectus supplement, our current business and results of operations have not been materially affected by the pandemic, partially due to such trends as work-from-home and distance learning emerged to help accelerate the digital transformation. However, there is no certainty that the measures we have taken will be sufficient to mitigate the risks posed by COVID-19, and our ability to perform critical functions and to meet customers' needs could be materially adversely affected. In addition, there is also a risk that any post-pandemic downward changes in consumers' demand for electronic products may in turn, lead to reduced demand for our products and services.

Our operation may be interrupted, and our expansion may be limited, by power or other utility shortages.

We have occasionally suffered power outages or surges in Taiwan caused by difficulties encountered by our electricity supplier, the Taiwan Power Company, or other power consumers on the same power grid. Some of these have resulted in interruptions to our operations. Such shortages or interruptions in electricity supply could further be exacerbated by changes in the energy policy of the government which intends to make Taiwan a nuclear-free country by 2025. If we are unable to secure reliable and uninterrupted supply of electricity to power our manufacturing fabs within Taiwan, our ability to fill customers' orders would be severely jeopardized.

Our operations could also be impacted by recent electricity supply shortages and power outages in China. Since early September 2021, widespread power shortages and power rationing measures in China's industrial hub cities have heightened the risk of global supply chain disruptions, including in the semiconductor industry. In addition, production at our fabs in China and those of our suppliers in China may be impacted if we or our suppliers are unable to secure uninterrupted supply of electricity to meet operational needs.

In addition, severe weather events, such as droughts, and any measures taken by governments in response to such severe weather events, may materially affect our operations. For further information, see "— Our operational results could also be materially and adversely affected by disruptive events, such as earthquakes and droughts, in the locations in which we, our customers or our suppliers operate or by industrial accidents, fires or explosions."

If such events were to occur over prolonged periods of time, our operations and financial performance may be materially adversely affected.

Future expansions of our operations in the R.O.C. could be limited by shortages in water and electricity, and the limited availability of commercial-use land.

As we are expanding our capacity, construction issues could delay the progress of our expansion.

We have multiple expansion projects that are currently underway, including the design and construction of a new fab in Arizona. Labor shortages, interruptions in the supply chains for various building materials, and construction issues could substantially delay the completion of our expansion projects. Any prolongation of such delays could result in us incurring substantial additional costs or failing to meet our capacity expansion plans.

Adverse fluctuations in exchange rates could decrease our operating margin and/or revenue.

Substantially all of our sales are denominated in U.S. dollars and over half of our capital expenditures are denominated in currencies other than the NT dollar, primarily in U.S. dollars, Euros and Japanese yen. As a result, any significant fluctuations to our disadvantage in the exchange rate of the NT dollar against such currencies, in particular a weakening of the U.S. dollar against the NT dollar, would have an adverse impact on our revenue and operating profit as expressed in NT dollars. For example, every 1% depreciation of the U.S. dollar against the NT dollar would result in an approximately 0.4 percentage point decrease in our operating margin based on our 2020 results.

Conversely, if the U.S. dollar appreciates significantly versus other major currencies, the demand for the products and services of our customers and for our goods and services will likely decrease, which will negatively affect our revenue.

Our failure to comply with applicable laws and regulations material to our operations such as export control, environmental and climate related laws and regulations, or the inability to timely obtain requisite approvals necessary for the conduct of our business, such as fab land and construction approvals, could harm our business and operational results or subject us to potential significant legal liability.

Because we engage in manufacturing activities in multiple jurisdictions and conduct business with our customers located worldwide, such activities are subject to a myriad of governmental regulations. For example, the manufacturing, assembling and testing of our products require the use of metals, chemicals, and materials that are subject to environmental, climate-related, health and safety, and humanitarian conflict-free sourcing laws, regulations and guidelines issued worldwide. Our failure to comply with any such laws or regulations, as amended from time to time, and our failure to comply with any information and document sharing requests from the relevant authorities in a timely manner could result in:

- significant penalties and legal liabilities, such as the denial of import or export permits or third party private lawsuits, criminal or administrative proceedings;
- the temporary or permanent suspension of production of the affected products;
- the temporary or permanent inability to procure or use certain production critical chemicals or materials;
- unfavorable alterations in our manufacturing, fabrication and assembly and test processes;
- challenges from our customers that place us at a significant competitive disadvantage, such as loss of actual or potential sales contracts in case we are unable to satisfy the applicable legal standard or customer requirement;
- restrictions on our operations or sales;

- loss of tax benefits, including termination of current tax incentives, disqualification of tax credit application and repayment of the tax benefits that we are not entitled to; and
- damages to our goodwill and reputation.

Complying with applicable laws and regulations, such as environmental and climate related laws and regulations, could also require us, among other things, to do the following: (a) purchase, use or install remedial equipment; (b) implement remedial programs such as climate change mitigation programs; (c) modify our product designs and manufacturing processes, or incur other significant expenses such as obtaining substitute raw materials or chemicals that may cost more or be less available for our operations.

Our inability to timely obtain approvals necessary for the conduct of our business could impair our operational and financial results. For example, if we are unable to timely obtain environmental related approvals needed to undertake the development and construction of a new fab or expansion project, then such inability may delay, limit, or increase the cost of our expansion plans that could also in turn adversely affect our business and operational results. In light of increased public interest in environmental issues, our operations and expansion plans may be adversely affected or delayed responding to public concern and social environmental pressures even if we comply with all applicable laws and regulations.

Any adverse results of potential antitrust proceedings that we may be subject to could harm our business and operational results or subject us to potential significant legal liability.

We are subject to antitrust laws and regulations in multiple jurisdictions, and from time to time receive related inquiries from enforcement agencies. For example, on September 28, 2017, we were contacted by the European Commission, which asked us for information and documents concerning alleged anti-competitive practices in relation to semiconductor sales. We cooperated with the European Commission to provide the requested information and documents. The European Commission subsequently decided to close the investigation in May 2020. Any adverse results of potential antitrust proceedings could harm our business and distract our management, and thereby have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or prospects, and subject us to potential significant legal liability.

Any impairment charges may have a material adverse effect on our net income.

Under IFRSs, we are required to evaluate our tangible assets, right-of-use assets and intangible assets for impairment whenever triggering events or changes in circumstances indicate that the asset may be impaired. If certain criteria are met, we are required to record an impairment charge. We are not able to estimate the extent or timing of any impairment charge for future years. Any impairment charge required may have a material adverse effect on our net income.

The determination of an impairment charge at any given time is mainly based on the projected results of operations over several years subsequent to that time. Consequently, an impairment charge is more likely to occur during a period when our operating results are otherwise already depressed.

Any failure to achieve and maintain effective internal controls could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Effective internal controls are necessary for us to provide reasonable assurance with respect to our financial reports and to effectively prevent fraud. If we cannot provide reasonable assurance with respect to our financial reports and effectively prevent fraud and corruption, our reputation and results of operations could be harmed.

We are required to comply with various R.O.C. and U.S. laws and regulations on internal controls, but internal controls may not prevent or detect misstatements because of their inherent limitations, including the possibility of human error, the circumvention or overriding of controls, fraud or corruption.

Therefore, even effective internal controls can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements. If we fail to maintain the adequacy of our internal controls, our business and operating results could be harmed, we could fail to meet our reporting obligations, and there could be a material adverse effect on the market price of the Notes.

Any amendments to existing tax regulations or the implementation of any new tax laws in the R.O.C., the United States, or other jurisdictions in which we operate our business may have an adverse effect on our net income.

While we are subject to tax laws and regulations in various jurisdictions in which we operate or conduct business, our principal operations are in the R.O.C. and we are exposed primarily to taxes levied by the R.O.C. government. Any unfavorable changes of tax laws and regulations in this jurisdiction could increase our effective tax rate and have an adverse effect on our operating results.

This prospectus supplement includes selected unaudited and unreviewed financial results.

This prospectus supplement includes certain financial information that has not been audited or reviewed by our independent auditor. The balance sheet data as of September 30, 2021, set forth under "Summary—The Issuer" and the revenue information set forth under "Summary—Recent Developments—TSMC Limited Revenue Report (Consolidated)" have been prepared by, and are the responsibility of, management. Our independent auditor has not issued a review report based on their reviews with respect to the financial data included herein. Upon completion of our auditors' review of the results for the three months period ended September 30, 2021, it is possible that changes to the information may be necessary. As such financial results are unaudited and unreviewed, we caution you not to place undue reliance on them.

Risks Relating to the Notes and the Guarantees

The Notes and the Guarantees are unsecured obligations and the ability of the holders of the Notes to receive payments under the Notes and the Guarantees may be compromised under certain circumstances.

The Notes and the Guarantees will not be secured by any of the Issuer's assets or any of our assets. As a result, the Notes and the Guarantees will be effectively subordinated to any future secured indebtedness incurred by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Guarantor's other subsidiaries, if any, with respect to the assets that secure such indebtedness. If the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Guarantor's other subsidiaries were unable to repay any of their respective secured indebtedness, resulting in an event of default, or acceleration of the secured debt, the holders of such debt could proceed against the assets securing that debt and use the proceeds to pay down the secured indebtedness. Only after such secured indebtedness has been paid in full will any proceeds from the sale of secured assets be available to pay the obligations of the Notes. The same is true in the event of, among other things, bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, dissolution or reorganization of the Issuer or us. If any of these events occurs, the Issuer's and the Guarantor's assets may not be sufficient to fulfill their obligations under the Notes and the Guarantees to pay amounts due on any of the Notes.

Furthermore, the Notes and the Guarantees will be structurally subordinated to all indebtedness and other obligations of the subsidiaries of the Guarantor other than those of the Issuer. The Notes and Guarantees are exclusively the obligations of the Issuer and us. Our subsidiaries are separate legal entities that have no obligation to pay any amounts due under the Notes or the Guarantees nor any obligation to make any funds available to do so. Except to the extent we are a creditor with recognized claims against our subsidiaries, all of the creditors of that subsidiary, including trade creditors, will generally be entitled to be paid in full from the assets of such subsidiary before any of those assets are made available for distribution to the Guarantor, in the event of, among other things, bankruptcy, liquidation, rehabilitation or other winding-up proceedings of a subsidiary of the Guarantor.

The Guarantor may not be able to convert NT dollars to foreign currency to perform its guarantee obligations in a timely manner or at all.

The Guarantor is neither required to obtain prior approval from the Central Bank of the Republic of China (Taiwan) ("CBC") for providing the Guarantees nor to register the Guarantees as medium- or long-term foreign debt with CBC. At the time the performance of the Guarantees is sought, a foreign exchange approval by CBC may be required to convert NT dollars to foreign currencies.

Under the R.O.C. Foreign Exchange Control Statute and its relevant regulations, the Guarantor may remit to and from the R.O.C. foreign currency of up to US\$50 million or its equivalent (or such other amount as determined by the CBC from time to time at its discretion in consideration of the R.O.C.'s economic and financial conditions or the needs to maintain the order of foreign exchange market in the R.O.C.) in each calendar year without foreign exchange approval. This limit applies to remittances involving a conversion between NT dollars and U.S. dollars or other foreign currencies.

If the Guarantor is required to perform its obligations under the relevant Guarantees following the occurrence of an event of default with respect to the relevant series of the Notes, and the Guarantor does not have sufficient foreign currency to make the payment in full after using up the remainder of its US\$50 million quota, the Guarantor will have to apply for a foreign exchange approval from CBC prior to converting NT dollars to other foreign currencies. In such case, the Guarantor may not be able to perform its obligations under the relevant Guarantee by paying foreign currencies in a timely manner or at all if the application for foreign exchange approval is delayed or rejected by CBC.

The limited covenants in the Indenture for the Notes and the terms of the Notes do not provide protection against some types of important corporate events and may not protect your investment.

The terms of the Indenture and the Notes do not:

- require us to maintain any financial ratios or specific levels of net worth, revenues, income, cash flow or liquidity and, accordingly, do not protect holders of the Notes in the event that we experience significant adverse changes in our financial condition or results of operations;
- limit the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to incur secured indebtedness that would effectively rank senior to the Notes to the extent of the value of the assets securing the indebtedness, or to engage in sale/leaseback transactions;
- limit the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to incur indebtedness that is equal in right of payment to the Notes;
- prohibit the Issuer, the Guarantor or our subsidiaries from incurring or guaranteeing bank debt, bank loans and securitizations, as well as other types of indebtedness in certain circumstances, including NT dollar-denominated notes, bonds and debentures initially offered, marketed or issued primarily to persons present in the Republic of China, without securing or guaranteeing the Notes equally and ratably therewith and subject to internal policies and procedures;
- restrict the Issuer's or our subsidiaries' ability to issue securities or otherwise incur indebtedness that would be senior to our equity interests in our subsidiaries and therefore would be structurally senior to the Notes;
- restrict the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to secure capital markets indebtedness in certain circumstances;
- restrict the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to repurchase or prepay our securities;
- restrict the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to make investments or to repurchase or pay dividends or make other payments in respect of our common stock or other securities ranking junior to the Notes;

- restrict the Issuer's, the Guarantor's or our subsidiaries' ability to enter into highly leveraged transactions;
 or
- require us to repurchase the Notes in the event of a change in control.

As a result of the foregoing, when evaluating the terms of the Notes, you should be aware that the terms of the Indenture and the Notes do not restrict our ability to engage in, or to otherwise be a party to, a variety of corporate transactions, circumstances and events, such as certain acquisitions, refinancings or recapitalizations that could substantially and adversely affect our capital structure and the value of the Notes. For these reasons, you should not consider the covenants in the Indenture as a significant factor in evaluating whether to invest in the Notes.

There is no existing market for the Notes and, therefore, the Notes may have limited liquidity.

The Notes constitute a new issue of securities for which there is no existing market. Although approval in-principle has been received for the listing and quotation of the Notes on the SGX-ST, we cannot assure you that we will obtain or be able to maintain a listing on the SGX-ST, or that, if listed, a liquid trading market will develop. The offer and sale of the Notes is not conditioned on obtaining a listing of the Notes on the SGX-ST or any other securities exchange. Although the Underwriters have advised the Company that they currently intend to make a market in the Notes, they are not obligated to do so, and any market-making activity with respect to the Notes, if commenced, would be by the Underwriters or their respective affiliates on their own behalf and may be discontinued at any time without notice in their sole discretion. For more information regarding the Underwriters' planned market-making activities, see "Plan of Distribution" in the accompanying prospectus.

There can be no assurance as to the liquidity of, or the development and continuation of an active trading market for, the Notes. If an active trading market for the Notes does not develop or is not maintained, the market price and liquidity of the Notes may be adversely affected. If an active trading market for the Notes were to develop, the Notes could trade at prices that may be higher or lower than the offering price depending on many factors, including:

- prevailing interest rates;
- the Company's results of operations, financial condition and future prospects;
- political and economic developments in and affecting the R.O.C.;
- the market conditions for similar securities; and
- the condition and stability of the financial markets in the R.O.C. and Singapore.

The ratings assigned to the Notes may be lowered or withdrawn in the future.

The Notes are expected to be rated "Aa3" by Moody's and "AA-" by S&P. The rating of the Notes has been based primarily on the Guarantees to be issued by the Guarantor with respect to the Notes. Pursuant to the Guarantees, the Guarantor will fully, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantee all amounts payable by the Issuer in respect of each series of the Notes, or the Guaranteed Amounts. The payment of the Guaranteed Amounts will, therefore, depend on the Guarantor performing its obligations under the Guarantees, and the likelihood of payment of the Guaranteed Amounts will depend on the creditworthiness of the Guarantor. Consequently, investors are relying not only on the creditworthiness of the Issuer but also on the creditworthiness of the Guarantor to perform its obligations under the Guarantees. Any significant deterioration of the financial condition, or the insolvency, of the Guarantor could adversely affect the likelihood of investors receiving scheduled payments of principal and interest on the Notes under the Guarantees and could result in a downgrade or withdrawal of the rating of the Notes.

A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold the Notes and may be subject to revision, suspension or withdrawal at any time. There can be no assurance that a rating will remain for any given period of time or

that a rating will not be lowered, suspended or withdrawn by the relevant rating agencies if in its judgment circumstances in the future so warrant. Neither the Issuer nor the Guarantor has an obligation to inform the holders of the Notes of any downgrade, suspension or withdrawal of the rating of the Notes. A reduction, suspension or withdrawal at any time of the rating assigned to the Notes may adversely affect the market price of the Notes and a holder's ability to dispose of the Notes.

Enforcing your rights as a holder of the Notes across multiple jurisdictions may be difficult.

The Issuer is incorporated in the State of Arizona and the Guarantor is incorporated in the R.O.C. Most of the directors and executive officers of the Issuer and the Guarantor are nationals or residents of countries other than the United States, and the majority of the Guarantor's assets are located outside the United States. Accordingly, it may be difficult to effect service of process upon the directors and officers of the Issuer and the Guarantor, including with respect to matters arising under U.S. federal securities laws or applicable state securities laws.

It may also be difficult or impossible to obtain jurisdiction against the Guarantor, or against the directors and officers of the Issuer or the Guarantor, in the R.O.C. in actions predicated on the civil liability provisions of the U.S. federal securities law or otherwise. Even if you are successful in bringing an action of this kind, the laws of the R.O.C. may render you unable to enforce a judgment against the Guarantor's assets or the assets of our directors or officers.

We have been advised by our R.O.C. counsel that (i) there is doubt as to the enforceability, in original actions in the R.O.C. courts, of liabilities based on the U.S. federal securities laws or the securities or "blue sky" laws of any state within the U.S. and (ii) judgments of U.S. courts obtained in actions based on the civil liability provisions of the U.S. federal securities laws or any such state securities or blue sky laws will be enforced by the courts of the R.O.C. without further review of the merits only if the courts of the R.O.C. where the enforcement is sought is satisfied with certain requirements under the R.O.C. laws. As a result of all of the above, your rights under the Notes may thus be subject to the laws of several jurisdictions, and you may not be able to effectively enforce your rights in multiple legal, bankruptcy and other similar proceedings. Moreover, such multi-jurisdictional proceedings are typically complex and costly and often result in substantial uncertainty and delay.

Redemption by us of the Notes may materially reduce your investment returns.

We have the right to redeem some or all of the Notes prior to their maturity. We may redeem the Notes at times when prevailing interest rates may be relatively low. Accordingly, you may not be able to reinvest the amount received upon any such redemption in a comparable security at an effective interest rate as favorable as that of the Notes or at all.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Use of Proceed for the Notes

The estimated net proceeds of the sale of the Notes after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and other expenses payable in connection with the offering of such notes will be approximately US\$4,456.3 million, which we intend to use for general corporate purposes.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our capitalization as of June 30, 2021:

- on an actual basis; and
- on an adjusted basis giving effect to our issuance and sale of the Notes pursuant to this prospectus supplement, resulting in estimated net proceeds of US\$4,456.3 million, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated expenses payable by us.

The as adjusted information below is illustrative only. You should read this table in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the related notes of our report on Form 6-K furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.

Ac of June 20, 2021

| | As of June 30, 2021 | | |
|--|---------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| | Actual NT\$ | As Adjusted NT\$ | As Adjusted(1) US\$ |
| | | (in millions) | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 747,982 | 872,358 | 31,256 |
| Marketable securities(2) | 122,853 | 122,853 | 4,402 |
| Long-term debt (net of current portion) | | | |
| Bonds payables(3) | 410,465 | 410,465 | 14,707 |
| 2026 Notes offered hereby | · — | 34,790 | 1,247 |
| 2031 Notes offered hereby | _ | 34,646 | 1,241 |
| 2041 Notes offered hereby | _ | 27,504 | 985 |
| 2051 Notes offered hereby | _ | 27,437 | 983 |
| Total long-term debt | 410,465 | 534,842 | 19,163 |
| Shareholders' equity | | | |
| Common shares, NT\$10 par value; 28,050,000,000 shares authorized, | | | |
| 25,930,380,458 issued and outstanding | 259,304 | 259,304 | 9,291 |
| Capital surplus | 64,754 | 64,754 | 2,320 |
| Retained earnings | 1,714,407 | 1,714,407 | 61,426 |
| Foreign currency translation reserve | (60,171) | (60,171) | (2,156) |
| Unrealized gain (loss) on financial assets at fair value through other | , , , | , , , | ` , , |
| comprehensive income | 1,577 | 1,577 | 56 |
| Minority interest in subsidiaries | 2,164 | 2,164 | 78 |
| Total shareholders' equity | 1,982,035 | 1,982,035 | 71,015 |
| Total capitalization(4) | 2,392,500 | 2,516,877 | 90,178 |
| - | · | • | • |

Notes:

(2) Marketable securities refers to current portion of marketable financial assets.

(4) Total capitalization consists of total long-term debt plus total shareholders' equity.

⁽¹⁾ Translated at a rate of NT\$27.91 to US\$1.00, the exchange rate set forth in the statistical release of the U.S. Federal Reserve Board on June 30, 2021.

³⁾ TSMC Limited offered several NT dollar-denominated unsecured corporate bonds during August and October 2021 and US\$1 billion U.S. dollar-denominated unsecured corporate bonds in the R.O.C. in September 2021 to fund our capacity expansion plans. Please see "Summary—Recent Developments—Offering of NT Dollar- and U.S. Dollar-Denominated Unsecured Corporate Bonds in the R.O.C." for details.

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES AND THE GUARANTEES

TSMC Arizona Corporation (the "Issuer"), a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Arizona, will issue US\$1,250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 1.750% notes due 2026 (the "2026 Notes"), US\$1,250,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 2.500% notes due 2031 (the "2031 Notes"), US\$1,000,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 3.125% notes due 2041 (the "2041 Notes") and US\$1,000,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 3.250% notes due 2051 (the "2051 Notes" and, together with the 2026 Notes, the 2031 Notes and the 2041 Notes, the "Notes") under an indenture (the "Indenture"), dated as of October 18, 2021, between itself, Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, a company limited by shares and duly organized and existing under the laws of the Republic of China, as guarantor (the "Guarantor"), and Citibank, N.A., as trustee. The Notes will be unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed (the "Guarantees") as to payment of principal, interest and premium, if any, by the Guarantor. The terms of the Notes and the Guarantees include those stated in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "Trust Indenture Act"). Certain terms used in this description are defined under the subheading "—Certain Definitions."

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the Indenture, the Notes and the Guarantees, does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the provisions thereof, including the definitions of certain terms used below. We urge you to read the Indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as holders of the Notes and the Guarantees. The Indenture is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus form a part. You may also request copies of the Indenture from us at our address set forth under "Where You Can Find More Information About Us" in the accompanying prospectus. This summary supplements the description of the debt securities in the accompanying prospectus and, to the extent it is inconsistent, replaces the description in the accompanying prospectus.

General

The 1.750% notes due 2026 (the "2026 Notes") will be issued in an aggregate principal amount of US\$1,250,000,000, the 2.500% notes due 2031 (the "2031 Notes") will be issued in an aggregate principal amount of US\$1,250,000,000, the 3.125% notes due 2041 (the "2041 Notes") will be issued in an aggregate principal amount of US\$1,000,000,000 and the 3.250% notes due 2051 (the "2051 Notes," together with the 2026 Notes, the 2031 Notes and the 2041 Notes, the "Notes") will be issued in an aggregate principal amount of US\$1,000,000,000. The 2026 Notes will mature on October 25, 2026, unless redeemed prior to their maturity pursuant to the terms thereof and of the Indenture, the 2031 Notes will mature on October 25, 2031, unless redeemed prior to their maturity pursuant to the terms thereof and of the Indenture, the 2041 Notes will mature on October 25, 2041, unless redeemed prior to their maturity pursuant to the terms thereof and of the Indenture, and the 2051 Notes will mature on October 25, 2051, unless redeemed prior to their maturity pursuant to the terms thereof and of the Indenture. The 2026 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 1.750% per annum, the 2031 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 2.500% per annum, the 2041 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 3.125% per annum, and the 2051 Notes will bear interest at the rate of 3.250% per annum, in each case, payable semi-annually in arrears on April 25 and October 25 of each year (each, an "Interest Payment Date"), beginning on April 25, 2022, to the persons in whose names the Notes are registered at the close of business on the preceding April 10 and October 10, respectively (each, an "Interest Record Date"). Interest on the Notes will accrue from the Issue Date. At maturity, the Notes are payable at their principal amount plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon. In any case where the payment of principal of, or interest on, the Notes is due on a date that is not a New York Business Day, then payment of principal of or interest on the Notes, as the case may be, will be made on the next succeeding New York Business Day and no interest will accrue with respect to such payment for the period from and after such date that is not a New York Business Day to such next succeeding New York Business Day. Interest will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. The Notes will not be subject to, nor entitled to the benefit of, any sinking fund. The Notes will be issued only in fully registered form, without coupons, in denominations of US\$200,000 and integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof.

No service charge will be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of the Notes, but the Issuer, the Guarantor, the transfer agent or the registrar may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any transfer tax or other similar governmental charge payable in connection therewith. The Guarantor will fully, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantee to each holder of a 2026 Note, each holder of a 2031 Note, each holder of a 2041 Note, and each holder of a 2051 Note the full and prompt payment of the principal of, and premium (if any) and interest on, such Notes (including any Additional Amounts (as defined below) payable in respect thereof) when and to the extent that such amounts shall become due and payable as provided in such Notes.

The principal of, interest on, and all other amounts payable under the Notes will be payable, and the Notes may be exchanged or transferred, at the office or agency of the Issuer which initially will be the corporate office of the Trustee, as paying agent, transfer agent and registrar (collectively in such capacities, the "Agents"), located at 388 Greenwich Street, New York, NY 10013. The principal of, premium (if any) and interest on the Notes will be payable in U.S. dollars (or in such other coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts) in immediately available funds. Payments of interest, premium (if any) and principal with respect to interests in the Global Notes will be credited to the accounts of the holders of such interests with DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be. See "Book-Entry; Delivery and Form."

Ranking

The Notes will:

- constitute senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer;
- at all times rank pari passu and without any preference or priority among themselves and at least equally with all other present and future senior unsecured obligations of the Issuer, except as may be required by mandatory provisions of law;
- be senior in right of payment to all future subordinated obligations of the Issuer; and
- be effectively subordinated to secured obligations of the Issuer, to the extent of the assets serving as security therefor.

Further Issues

Subject to the covenants described below and in accordance with the terms of the Indenture, the Issuer may, from time to time, without the consent of the holders of the Notes, create and issue further securities having the same terms and conditions as each series of the Notes in all respects (or in all respects except for the issue date, the issue price, the first payment of interest on them and, to the extent necessary, certain temporary securities law transfer restrictions) ("Additional Notes"). Additional Notes issued in this manner will be consolidated and form a single series with the previously outstanding Notes of the relevant series to constitute a single series of Notes. The Issuer may only issue any Additional Notes of each series with the same CUSIP number as the relevant series of Notes issued hereunder if such further issuance would be treated as part of the same "issue" as the relevant series of Notes issued hereunder within the meaning of United States Treasury regulation section 1.1275-1(f) or 1.1275-2(k) or would otherwise be fungible with the relevant series of Notes issued hereunder for United States federal income tax purposes.

The Guarantees

The Guarantor will fully, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantee to each holder of a 2026 Note, each holder of a 2031 Note, each holder of a 2041 Note, and each holder of a 2051 Note, the full and prompt payment of the principal of, and premium (if any) and interest on, such Notes (including any Additional Amounts payable in respect thereof) when and as the same shall become due and payable as provided in such Notes. The Guarantor will (i) agree that its obligations under the Guarantees will be enforceable irrespective of any invalidity,

irregularity or unenforceability of the Notes or the Indenture and (ii) waive its right to require the Trustee to pursue or exhaust its legal or equitable remedies against the Issuer prior to exercising its rights under the Guarantees. Moreover, if at any time any amount paid under a Note or the Indenture is rescinded or must otherwise be restored, the rights of the holders of the Notes under the Guarantees will be reinstated with respect to such payments as though such payment had not been made. Notwithstanding any other provision of this "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees," each Guarantee will constitute a separate obligation of the Guarantor and will relate solely to the payment of the principal of, and premium (if any) and interest on, the relevant series of Notes (including any Additional Amounts payable in respect thereof).

The Guarantees will:

- constitute senior unsecured obligations of the Guarantor;
- at all times rank at least equally with all other present and future senior unsecured obligations of the Guarantor, except as may be required by mandatory provisions of law;
- be senior in right of payment to all future subordinated obligations of the Guarantor; and
- be effectively subordinated to secured obligations of the Guarantor, to the extent of the assets serving as security therefor.

The Guarantor will be released from and relieved of its obligations under a Guarantee in the event:

- (i) of repayment in full of the relevant series of Notes; or
- (ii) that there is a Legal Defeasance of the relevant series of Notes as described under "—Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance,"

provided that the transaction is otherwise carried out pursuant to and in accordance with all other applicable provisions of the Indenture.

No release of the Guarantor from its obligations under a Guarantee will be effective against the Trustee or the holders of the relevant series of Notes until the Issuer has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and the opinion of Independent Legal Counsel, each stating that all covenants and conditions precedent relating to such release have been complied with and that such release is authorized and permitted by the Indenture.

Tax Redemption

Each series of Notes may be redeemed at any time, at the option of the Issuer, in whole but not in part, upon notice as described below, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption (for the avoidance of doubt, along with Additional Amounts, if any, then due and which will become due on the date fixed for redemption), if (i) as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of a Relevant Jurisdiction (or, in the case of Additional Amounts payable by a successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, the applicable Successor Jurisdiction), or any change in the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations, which change or amendment becomes effective on or after the Issue Date (or, in the case of Additional Amounts payable by a successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, the date on which such successor Person became such pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Indenture) (a "Tax Change"), the Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person is, or would be, obligated to pay Additional Amounts upon the next payment of principal or interest in respect of such Notes or the next payment under the relevant Guarantee, as applicable, and (ii) such obligation cannot be avoided by the Issuer or the Guarantor or such successor Person, as applicable, taking reasonable measures available to it.

Prior to the giving of any notice of redemption of a series of Notes pursuant to the foregoing, the Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, shall deliver to the

Trustee (i) a notice of such redemption election, (ii) an opinion of an Independent Legal Counsel or an opinion of an Independent Tax Consultant to the effect that the Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person is, or would become, obligated to pay such Additional Amounts as the result of a Tax Change and (iii) an Officers' Certificate of the Issuer or the Guarantor or such successor Person, stating that such amendment or change has occurred, describing the facts leading thereto and stating that such requirement cannot be avoided by the Issuer or the Guarantor or the relevant successor Person, as applicable, taking reasonable measures available to it.

Notice of redemption of a series of Notes as provided above shall be given to the holders (with a copy to the Trustee) not less than 10 nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption. Notice having been given, the relevant Notes shall become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption and will be paid at the redemption price, together with accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption, at the place or places of payment and in the manner specified in the relevant Notes.

From and after the redemption date, if moneys for the redemption of such Notes shall have been made available as provided in the Indenture for redemption on the redemption date, such Notes shall cease to bear interest, and the only right of the holders of such Notes shall be to receive payment of the redemption price and accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption.

Optional Redemption

The Issuer may, at any time upon giving not less than 10 nor more than 60 days' notice to holders of a series of Notes (with a copy to the Trustee), redeem such series of Notes, in whole or in part; provided that the principal amount of any Note remaining outstanding after redemption in part shall be US\$200,000 or an integral multiple of US\$1,000 in excess thereof. The redemption price for any Notes to be redeemed prior to the Applicable Par Call Date will be equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed and (ii) the sum, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker based on the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, of the present values of the Remaining Scheduled Payments, discounted to the redemption date on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate plus 10 basis points, in the case of the 2026 Notes, 15 basis points, in the case of the 2031 Notes, 20 basis points, in the case of the 2041 Notes, and 20 basis points, in the case of the 2051 Notes, plus, in the case of each of clause (i) or (ii), accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but not including, the redemption date for such Notes. On or after the Applicable Par Call Date, the redemption price will be equal to 100% of the aggregate principal amount of the 2026 Notes, the 2031 Notes, the 2041 Notes or the 2051 Notes, as the case may be, to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest thereon to, but not including, the redemption date for such Notes. Neither the Trustee nor the paying agent shall be responsible for verifying or calculating the redemption price payable to holders.

If only some of the Notes of any series are to be redeemed, the Notes of such series to be redeemed will be selected, while such Notes are in global form, by the applicable clearing system and/or stock exchange requirements, or while such Notes are in certificated form, by the Trustee on a pro rata basis, by lot or by such method as the Trustee in its sole discretion deems fair and appropriate, unless otherwise required by law.

Any notice of redemption of Notes as described in this "—Optional Redemption" section shall state the redemption price (if known) or the formula pursuant to which the redemption price is to be determined if the redemption price cannot be determined at the time the notice is given. If the redemption price cannot be determined at the time such notice is to be given, the actual redemption price, calculated as described in clause (ii) of the first paragraph under "—Optional Redemption" above, shall be set forth in an Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee no later than two New York Business Days prior to the redemption date.

Any notice of redemption of Notes as described in this "—Optional Redemption" section may, at the Issuer's discretion, be given subject to one or more conditions precedent, including, but not limited to, the completion of a corporate transaction that is pending (such as an equity or equity-linked offering, an incurrence

of indebtedness or an acquisition or other strategic transaction involving a change of control in the Issuer or another entity). If such redemption is so subject to the satisfaction of one or more conditions precedent, such notice shall describe each such condition, and such notice may be rescinded in the event that any or all such conditions shall not have been satisfied or otherwise waived on or prior to the New York Business Day immediately preceding the relevant redemption date. The Issuer shall notify holders and the Trustee of any such rescission as soon as reasonably practicable after it determines that such conditions precedent will not be able to be satisfied or the Issuer shall not be able or willing to waive such conditions precedent. Once the notice of redemption is mailed or sent, subject to the satisfaction of any conditions precedent provided in the notice of redemption, the Notes called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price as described in this "— Optional Redemption" section.

Payment of Additional Amounts

All payments of principal, premium and interest made by the Issuer in respect of the Notes of any series or the Guarantor in respect of the Guarantees will be made without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges of whatever nature (including penalties, interest and any other additions thereto) ("Taxes") imposed or levied by or on behalf of the R.O.C., the U.S., or any political subdivision thereof or any authority therein having power to tax (a "Relevant Jurisdiction"), unless such withholding or deduction of such Taxes is required by law or by regulation. If the Issuer or the Guarantor (or their paying agents) is required to make such withholding or deduction, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will withhold such Taxes and pay them to the relevant government authority, and the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will pay such additional amounts in respect of Taxes as will result (i) with respect to the Issuer, in the receipt by the holders or beneficial owners of the Notes of such amounts as would have been required or (ii) with respect to the Guarantor, in the receipt by the holders or beneficial owners of the Notes of such series of such amounts as would have been received by such holders or beneficial owners in respect of payments under the related Guarantee had no such withholding or deduction of such Taxes been required (such additional amounts payable by the Issuer or the Guarantor, the "Additional Amounts"), except that no such Additional Amounts shall be payable:

- (i) in respect of any such Taxes that would not have been imposed, deducted or withheld but for the existence of any connection (whether present or former) between the holder or beneficial owner of a Note and any Relevant Jurisdiction other than merely holding such Notes or receiving principal or interest in respect thereof (including such holder or beneficial owner being or having been a national, domiciliary or resident of such Relevant Jurisdiction or treated as a resident thereof or being or having been physically present or engaged in a trade or business therein or having currently or having had a permanent establishment therein);
- (ii) to the extent that any Taxes with respect to a Note would not have been so imposed or levied but for the fact that, where presentation is required in order to receive payment, the applicable Notes or Guarantees were presented more than 30 days after the date on which such payment became due and payable or the date on which payment thereof provided for and notice thereof given to the holders of the applicable Notes, whichever is later, except to the extent that the holder or beneficiary thereof would have been entitled to such Additional Amounts on presenting the same for payment on the last day of such 30-day period;
- (iii) in respect of any failure of the holder or beneficial owner of a Note or a Guarantee to comply with a timely request of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, addressed to the holder or beneficial owner to provide information concerning such holder's or beneficial owner's nationality, residence, identity or connection with any Relevant Jurisdiction, if and to the extent that due and timely compliance with such request is required under the tax laws, statutes, treaties, regulations or administrative practices of any Relevant Jurisdiction in order to reduce or eliminate any withholding or deduction as to which Additional Amounts would have otherwise been payable to such holder or beneficial owner;

- (iv) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of any Notes or Guarantees being presented for payment (where presentation is required) in the Relevant Jurisdiction, unless any such Notes or such Guarantees, as applicable, could not have been presented for payment elsewhere;
- (v) in respect of any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or similar Taxes;
- (vi) to any holder of a Note or beneficiary of a Guarantee that is a fiduciary, partnership or person other than the sole beneficial owner of any payment to the extent that such payment would be required to be included in the income under the laws of a Relevant Jurisdiction, for tax purposes, of a beneficiary or settlor with respect to the fiduciary, or a member of that partnership or a beneficial owner who would not have been entitled to such Additional Amounts had that beneficiary, settlor, partner or beneficial owner been the holder thereof;
- (vii) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a Note or Guarantee being or having been a personal holding company, a passive foreign investment company or a controlled foreign corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a foreign tax exempt organization, or a corporation that has accumulated earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax;
- (viii) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a Note or Guarantee being or having been a "10-percent shareholder," as defined in section 871(h)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code"), or any successor provision, of the Issuer;
- (ix) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a Note being a bank receiving payments on an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business, within the meaning of section 881(c)(3) of the Code or any successor provision;
- (x) in respect of any Taxes imposed by reason of the failure of the holder or beneficial owner of a Note, including any intermediary that holds a Note, to fulfill the statement requirements of section 871(h) or section 881(c) of the Code or any successor provision;
- (xi) in respect of any Taxes imposed pursuant to section 871(h)(6) or section 881(c)(6) of the Code (or any successor provisions);
- (xii) in respect of any Taxes that are payable otherwise than by deduction or withholding from payments on or in respect of any Notes or Guarantees; or
- (xiii) in the case of any combination of the above listed items.

In addition, any amounts to be paid on the applicable Notes will be paid net of any deduction or withholding imposed or required pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b) of the Code, or any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement entered into in connection with the implementation of such Sections of the Code, and no Additional Amounts will be required to be paid on account of any such deduction or withholding.

In the event that any withholding or deduction for or on account of any Taxes is required in respect of any payment of principal of or interest on the Notes of any series or any payment under the related Guarantee, at least five New York Business Days prior to the date of such payment, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will furnish to the Trustee and the paying agent, if other than the Trustee, an Officers' Certificate specifying the amount required to be withheld or deducted on such payment, certifying that the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, shall pay such amounts required to be withheld to the appropriate governmental authority and certifying the fact that the Additional Amounts will be payable and the amounts so payable to each holder (unless such Additional Amounts are not required to be paid pursuant to the exceptions described above), and that the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will pay to the Trustee or such paying agent the Additional Amounts required to be paid; provided that no such Officers' Certificate will be required prior to any date of payment of

principal of or interest on any such Notes or any such Guarantees, as applicable, if there has been no change with respect to the matters set forth in a prior Officers' Certificate. The Trustee and each paying agent may rely on the fact that any Officers' Certificate contemplated by this paragraph has not been furnished as evidence of the fact that no withholding or deduction for or on account of any Taxes is required. The Issuer and the Guarantor covenant to indemnify the Trustee and any paying agent for and to hold them harmless against any loss, liability or expense reasonably incurred without fraudulent activity, gross negligence or willful misconduct on their part arising out of or in connection with actions taken or omitted by any of them in reliance on any such Officers' Certificate furnished pursuant to this paragraph or on the fact that any Officers' Certificate contemplated by this paragraph has not been furnished.

Whenever there is mentioned, in any context, the payment of amounts based upon the principal amount of any applicable Notes or of principal, premium or interest in respect of any applicable Notes, such mention shall be deemed to include the payment of Additional Amounts provided for in the Indenture, to the extent that, in such context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof pursuant to the Indenture.

The foregoing provisions shall apply in the same manner with respect to the jurisdiction in which any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor is organized or resident for tax purposes or any authority therein or thereof having the power to tax (a "Successor Jurisdiction"), substituting such Successor Jurisdiction for the applicable Relevant Jurisdiction.

The Issuer's and the Guarantor's respective obligations to make payments of Additional Amounts under the terms and conditions described above will survive any termination, defeasance or discharge of the Indenture.

Certain Covenants

The Indenture sets forth limited covenants that will apply to each series of Notes. However, these covenants do not, among other things:

- limit the amount of indebtedness or lease obligations that may be incurred by the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary of the Guarantor;
- limit the ability of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary of the Guarantor to issue, assume or guarantee indebtedness secured by liens; or
- limit the Issuer, the Guarantor or any Subsidiary of the Guarantor from paying dividends or making distributions on such Person's Capital Stock or purchasing or redeeming such Person's Capital Stock.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

Prior to the satisfaction and discharge of the Indenture, the Guarantor and the Issuer may not consolidate with or merge into any other Person in a transaction or, directly or indirectly, convey, transfer or lease all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, unless either:

- (i) in the case of a consolidation or merger, the Guarantor or the Issuer is the continuing and surviving Person and no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing; or
- (ii)(a) the Person formed by such consolidation or into which the Issuer or the Guarantor is merged or to whom the Issuer or the Guarantor has conveyed, transferred or leased all or substantially all of its properties and assets expressly assumes by an indenture supplemental to the Indenture all the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, under the Indenture and the applicable Notes and Guarantee, including the obligation to pay Additional Amounts, with any jurisdiction in which the Person is organized or resident for tax purposes also being considered a "Relevant Jurisdiction" for purposes of the Additional Amounts provision;

- (b) immediately before and after giving effect to the transaction, no Default or Event of Default under the applicable series of Notes shall have occurred and be continuing; and
- (c) the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease and such supplemental indenture comply with the Indenture and that all conditions precedent therein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.

An assumption of the Issuer's obligations under a series of Notes by any Person might be deemed for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of such Notes for new Notes by the beneficial owners thereof, resulting in the recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly certain other adverse tax consequences. Investors should consult their tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of such an assumption.

Listing of the Notes

Approval in-principle has been received for the listing and quotation of the Notes on the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited (the "SGX-ST"). The SGX-ST assumes no responsibility for the correctness of any of the statements made or opinions or reports contained in this prospectus supplement. Approval in-principle granted by the SGX-ST for the listing of the Notes on the SGX-ST is not to be taken as an indication of the merits of the offering, us, our subsidiaries or affiliates or the Notes. The Notes will be traded on the SGX-ST in a minimum board lot size of US\$200,000 for so long as the Notes are listed on the SGX-ST and the rules of the SGX-ST so require.

For so long as the Notes are listed and quoted on the SGX-ST and the rules of the SGX-ST so require, we will appoint and maintain a paying agent in Singapore, where the Notes may be presented or surrendered for payment or redemption, in the event that a Global Note is exchanged for definitive Notes. In addition, in the event that a Global Note is exchanged for definitive Notes, an announcement of such exchange shall be made by or on behalf of us through the SGX-ST and such announcement will include all material information with respect to the delivery of the definitive Notes, including details of the paying agent in Singapore.

Open Market Purchases

The Issuer or the Guarantor or any of the Guarantor's Subsidiaries may, in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations, at any time purchase the Notes in the open market or otherwise at any price, so long as such purchase does not otherwise violate the terms of the Indenture. The Notes so purchased, while held by or on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor or any of the Guarantor's Subsidiaries, shall not be deemed to be outstanding for the purposes of determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of outstanding Notes have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver hereunder.

Modification and Waiver

The Indenture contains provisions permitting the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee, without the consent of the holders of a series of Notes, to execute supplemental indentures for certain enumerated purposes in the Indenture and, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of Notes then outstanding under the Indenture, to add, change, eliminate or modify in any way the provisions of the Indenture or any supplemental indentures or to change or modify in any manner the rights of the holders of Notes of such series. The Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee may not, however, without the consent of each holder of the Notes of the series affected thereby:

- (i) change the Stated Maturity of such series of Notes;
- (ii) reduce the principal amount of, payments of interest on or stated time for payment of interest on any Notes of such series;

- (iii) change any obligation of the Issuer or the Guarantor to pay Additional Amounts with respect to such series of Notes or the related Guarantee, respectively;
- (iv) change any obligation of the Guarantor to make payments under the Guarantee with respect to such series of Notes;
- (v) change the currency of payment of the principal of or interest on such series of Notes;
- (vi) impair the right to receive payment of the principal of or interest on (including Additional Amounts) such series of Notes on the stated maturity date for such payment expressed in such series of Notes or to institute suit for the enforcement of such payment;
- (vii) reduce the above stated percentage of outstanding Notes of such series necessary to modify or amend the Indenture;
- (viii) reduce the percentage of the aggregate principal amount of outstanding Notes of such series necessary for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the Indenture or for waiver of certain Defaults;
- (ix) modify the provisions of the Indenture with respect to modification and waiver; or
- reduce the amount of the premium payable upon the redemption or repurchase of any Notes of such series or change the time at which any Notes of such series may be redeemed or repurchased as described above under "—Optional Redemption" whether through an amendment or waiver of provisions in the covenants, definitions or otherwise.

The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of a series of Notes may on behalf of all holders of that series of Notes waive any existing or past Default or Event of Default and its consequences under the Indenture, except a continuing Default or Event of Default (i) in the payment of principal of, or interest on (or Additional Amounts payable in respect of), the relevant Notes then outstanding or the payment of any amounts due under the relevant Guarantee, in which event the consent of all holders of that series of Notes is required; or (ii) in respect of a covenant or provision that under the Indenture cannot be modified or amended without the consent of each holder of that series of Notes then outstanding affected thereby. Any such waivers will be conclusive and binding on all holders of the relevant series of Notes, whether or not they have given consent to such waivers, and on all future holders of such series of Notes, whether or not notation of such waivers is made upon the relevant Notes. Any instrument given by or on behalf of any holder of any Notes in connection with any consent to any such waiver will be irrevocable once given and will be conclusive and binding on all subsequent holders of any such Notes.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any holder, the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee may amend the Indenture, the Notes of each series and the Guarantees to, among other things:

- (i) cure any ambiguity, omission, defect or inconsistency; provided, however, that such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of holders of the relevant series of Notes;
- (ii) provide for the assumption by a successor Person of the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantee under the Indenture and a series of Notes in accordance with "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets";
- (iii) provide for or facilitate the issuance of uncertificated Notes in addition to or in place of certificated Notes; provided that the uncertificated Notes are issued in registered form for purposes of Section 163(f) of the Code;
- (iv) comply with the rules of any applicable depositary;
- (v) make any change that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the Indenture of any holder in any material respect;
- (vi) evidence and provide for the acceptance of an appointment under the Indenture of a successor trustee; provided that the successor trustee is otherwise qualified and eligible to act as such under the terms of the Indenture;

- (vii) conform the text of the Indenture, the Notes or the Guarantees to any provision of this "Description of the Notes and the Guarantees" in this prospectus supplement;
- (viii) make any amendment to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the transfer and legending of Notes or the Guarantees as permitted by the Indenture, including, but not limited to, amendments made to facilitate the issuance and administration of the Notes or the Guarantees or, if incurred in compliance with the Indenture, Additional Notes; provided, however, that (a) compliance with the Indenture as so amended would not result in the Notes or the Guarantees being transferred in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable securities law and (b) such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of holders to transfer the Notes and the Guarantees as described in this prospectus supplement;
- (ix) to provide for the issuance of Additional Notes of each series in accordance with the limitations set forth in the Indenture;
- (x) to evidence the succession of another Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of the Issuer or the Guarantor, respectively;
- (xi) to establish the form or terms of a new series of notes;
- (xii) to reduce or otherwise limit the aggregate principal amount of notes that may be authenticated and delivered under the Indenture;
- (xiii) to supplement any of the provisions of the Indenture to such extent as shall be necessary to permit or facilitate the defeasance and discharge of any series of Notes, provided that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of any Notes then outstanding;
- (xiv) to amend or supplement any provision contained herein or in any supplemental indenture, provided that no such amendment or supplement shall adversely affect the interests of the holders of any Notes then outstanding; and
- (xv) to comply with the requirements of the SEC in order to maintain the qualification of the Indenture under the Trust Indenture Act.

The consent of the holders is not necessary under the Indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment, supplement or waiver. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment or supplement. A consent to any amendment, supplement or waiver under the Indenture by any holder given in connection with a tender of such holder's Notes will not be rendered invalid by such tender. After an amendment, supplement or waiver under the Indenture becomes effective, the Issuer is required to give to the holders of the affected Notes a notice briefly describing such amendment, supplement or waiver. However, the failure to give such notice to all such holders, or any defect in the notice will not impair or affect the validity of the amendment, supplement or waiver.

Events of Default

For each series of Notes, each of the following shall constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture for such series of Notes:

- (i) failure to pay principal or premium in respect of any Notes of such series by the due date for such payment, but in the case of technical or administrative difficulties, only if the default continues for a period of two days;
- (ii) failure to pay interest on any Notes of such series within 30 days after the due date for such payment;
- (iii) the Issuer or the Guarantor defaults in the performance of or breaches its obligations under the "— Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets" covenant;
- (iv) the Issuer or the Guarantor defaults in the performance of or breaches any covenant or agreement in the Indenture or under such series of Notes (other than a default specified in clause (i), (ii) or

- (iii) above) and such default or breach continues for a period of 90 consecutive days after written notice to the Issuer and the Guarantor, as applicable, by the Trustee or the holders of 25% or more in aggregate principal amount of such series of Notes then outstanding;
- (v) the entry by a court having jurisdiction in the premises of (a) a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or (b) a decree or order adjudging the Issuer or the Guarantor bankrupt or insolvent, or approving as final and nonappealable a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, or composition of or in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or appointing a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator, or other similar official of the Issuer or the Guarantor or of any substantial part of their respective property, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of their respective affairs (or any similar relief granted under any foreign laws), and the continuance of any such decree or order for relief or any such other decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive calendar days;
- (vi) the commencement by the Issuer or the Guarantor of a voluntary case or proceeding under any applicable state or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or of any other case or proceeding to be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent, or the consent by it to the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or to the commencement of any bankruptcy or insolvency case or proceeding against it, or the filing by it of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief with respect to the Issuer or the Guarantor under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or the consent by it to the filing of such petition or to the appointment of or taking possession by a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator, or other similar official of the Issuer or the Guarantor or of any substantial part of their respective property pursuant to any such law, or the making by the Issuer or the Guarantor of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors in respect of any indebtedness as a result of an inability to pay such indebtedness as it becomes due, or the admission by the Issuer or the Guarantor in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or the taking of corporate action by the Issuer or the Guarantor that resolves to commence any such action; and
- (vii) the relevant series of Notes, the relevant Guarantee or the Indenture is or becomes or is claimed to be unenforceable, invalid, ceases to be in full force and effect by the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, or is deemed to contravene, breach or violate the laws of any relevant jurisdiction.

However, a default under subparagraph (iv) above will not constitute an Event of Default until the Trustee or the holders of 25% in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding Notes of the relevant series notify the Issuer and the Guarantor of the default and the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, does not cure such default within the time specified in subparagraph (iv) above after receipt of such notice.

If an Event of Default (other than an Event of Default described in subparagraphs (v) and (vi) above) shall occur and be continuing, either the Trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of Notes then outstanding by written notice to the Issuer and the Guarantor (and to the Trustee if such notice is given by the holders) as provided in the Indenture may, or the Trustee acting on the directions of the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of Notes then outstanding (subject to receipt of indemnity and/or security satisfactory to the Trustee) shall, declare the unpaid principal amount of the Notes of such series and any accrued and unpaid interest thereon (and any Additional Amount payable in respect thereof) to be due and payable immediately upon receipt of such notice. If an Event of Default in subparagraphs (v) or (vi) above shall occur, the unpaid principal amount of all the Notes of such series then outstanding and any accrued and unpaid interest thereon will automatically, and without any declaration or other action by the Trustee or any holder of such Notes, become immediately due and payable. After a declaration of acceleration but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee, the

holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the affected Notes then outstanding may, under certain circumstances, waive all past Defaults and rescind and annul such acceleration if (1) rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction and (2) all Events of Default in respect of such series of Notes, other than the non-payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest on such Notes that became due solely because of the acceleration of such Notes, have been cured or waived. For information as to waiver of Defaults, see "—Modification and Waiver."

Subject to the provisions of the Indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee, in case an Event of Default of a series of Notes shall occur and be continuing, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of the trusts or powers vested in it by the Indenture at the written request, order or direction of any of the holders of such Notes, unless such number of holders shall have instructed in writing and offered to the Trustee security and/or indemnity satisfactory to it against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred therein or thereby. Subject to certain provisions, including those requiring security and/or indemnification of the Trustee, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of such Notes then outstanding will have the right to direct in writing the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee. No holder of any Notes will have any right to institute any proceeding, judicial or otherwise, with respect to the Indenture, the Notes or the Guarantee, or for the appointment of a receiver or a trustee, or for any other remedy thereunder, unless (i) such holder has previously given to the Trustee written notice of a continuing Event of Default, (ii) the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of such series of Notes then outstanding have made written request to the Trustee to institute such proceeding, (iii) such holder or holders have instructed in writing and offered indemnity and/or security satisfactory to the Trustee and (iv) the Trustee has failed to institute such proceeding, and has not received from the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of such series of Notes then outstanding a written direction inconsistent with such request, within 60 days after such notice, request and offer. However, such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by a holder of a Note for the enforcement of the right to receive payment of the principal of or interest on any such Notes on or after the applicable due date specified in any such Notes. The Trustee shall not be required to expend its funds in following such direction if it does not reasonably believe that reimbursement or indemnity and/or security is assured to it.

If the Trustee collects any money pursuant to the Indenture, it shall pay out the money in the following order:

First, to the Trustee and the Agents to the extent necessary to reimburse the Trustee and the Agents for any expenses incurred in connection with the collection or distribution of such amounts held or realized and any fees and expenses (including indemnity payments) incurred in connection with carrying out its functions under the Indenture (including reasonable legal fees);

Second, to the payment of the amounts then due and unpaid for principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the Notes of the relevant series in respect of which or for the benefit of which such money has been collected, ratably, without preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and payable on the Notes of such series for principal and premium, if any, and interest, respectively; and

Third, any surplus remaining after such payments will be paid to the Issuer or to whomever may be lawfully entitled thereto.

Satisfaction and Discharge

The Indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect when:

- (i) either:
 - (a) all of the Notes that have been authenticated, except lost, stolen or destroyed Notes that have been replaced or paid and Notes for whose payment money has been deposited in trust and thereafter repaid to the Issuer, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or

- (b) all of the Notes that have not been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable by reason of the mailing of a notice of redemption or otherwise or will become due and payable within one year and the Issuer or the Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee, as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the holders of the Notes, cash in U.S. dollars, U.S. Government Obligations, or a combination of cash in U.S. dollars and U.S. Government Obligations, in amounts as will be sufficient, without consideration of any reinvestment of interest, to pay and discharge all amounts outstanding on the Notes not delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, premium and accrued interest to the date of maturity or redemption;
- (ii) no Default or Event of Default under the Indenture has occurred and is continuing with respect to the Notes on the date of the deposit referred to in clause (i)(a) or (i)(b) above (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from or related to the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit) and such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, any other instrument to which the Issuer is a party or by which it is bound;
- (iii) the Issuer has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the Indenture with respect to the Notes; and
- (iv) the Issuer has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee under the Indenture to apply the deposited money toward the payment of the Notes at maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be.

In addition, the Issuer must deliver an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

The Indenture will provide that the Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have all of its (and the Guarantor's) obligations discharged with respect to the outstanding Notes of a series and the related Guarantees ("Legal Defeasance") except for:

- (i) the rights of holders of the Notes of the relevant series that are then outstanding to receive payments in respect of the principal of, or interest or premium on the Notes of the relevant series when such payments are due from the trust referred to below;
- (ii) the Issuer's obligations with respect to the Notes of the relevant series concerning issuing temporary notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and the maintenance of an office or agency for payment and money for security payments held in trust;
- (iii) the rights, powers, trusts, duties, indemnities and immunities of the Trustee for the relevant series of Notes, and the Issuer's obligations in connection therewith; and
- (iv) the Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance (as defined below) provisions of the Indenture for the relevant series of Notes.

The Indenture will provide that the Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have its (and the Guarantor's) obligations with respect to the outstanding Notes of the relevant series and the related Guarantee released with respect to certain covenants that are described in the Indenture ("Covenant Defeasance") and thereafter any omission to comply with those covenants will not constitute a Default or Event of Default. In the event Covenant Defeasance occurs, certain events (not including non-payment, bankruptcy, receivership, rehabilitation and insolvency events) described under the caption "—Events of Default" will no longer constitute an Event of Default in respect of such series of Notes.

The Indenture will also provide that, in order to exercise either Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance:

(i) the Issuer must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the holders of all the Notes subject to Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance, cash in U.S. dollars, U.S. Government

Obligations, or a combination of cash in U.S. dollars and U.S. Government Obligations, in amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of an internationally recognized investment bank, appraisal firm or firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal of, or interest and premium on such Notes as are then outstanding on the Stated Maturity or on the applicable redemption date, as the case may be, and the Issuer must specify whether such Notes are being defeased to maturity or to a particular redemption date;

- (ii) in the case of Legal Defeasance, the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that (a) the Issuer has received from, or there has been published by, the U.S. Internal Revenue Service a ruling or (b) since the date of the Indenture, there has been a change in the applicable U.S. federal income tax law, in either case to the effect that, and based thereon such opinion of Independent Legal Counsel will confirm that, the holders of the then outstanding Notes of the affected series will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such Legal Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Legal Defeasance had not occurred:
- (iii) in the case of Covenant Defeasance, the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that the holders of the then outstanding Notes of the affected series will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;
- (iv) no Default or Event of Default with respect to the Notes of the affected series must have occurred and be continuing on the date of the deposit referred to in clause (i) above (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit);
- (v) the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that the deposit referred to in clause (i) above was not made by it with the intent of preferring the holders of Notes of the affected series over the Issuer's other creditors with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding its creditors or others; and
- (vi) the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent relating to the Legal Defeasance or the Covenant Defeasance have been complied with.

Transfer

The Notes will be issued in registered form and will be transferable only upon the surrender of the Notes being transferred for registration of transfer. We may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax, assessment or other governmental charge payable in connection with certain transfers and exchanges.

Book-Entry; Delivery and Form

The Notes shall be denominated in minimum principal amounts of US\$200,000 and in integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof. The Notes will be issued in definitive, fully registered global form without interest coupons, collectively referred to herein as the "Global Notes." The Notes will be issued at the closing of this offering only against payment in immediately available funds. The Global Notes will be deposited upon issuance with the Trustee as custodian for The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), in New York, New York, and registered in the name of DTC or its nominee, in each case for credit to an account of a Direct or Indirect Participant in DTC as described below.

Unless and until exchanged in whole or in part for definitive Notes in registered certificated form ("Certificated Notes"), the Global Notes may be transferred, in whole and not in part, only to another nominee of

DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee. Except in the limited circumstances described below, owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of Notes in certificated form. Transfers of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will be subject to the applicable rules and procedures of DTC and its direct or indirect participants, which may change from time to time.

Depository Procedures

The following description of the operations and procedures of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream is provided solely as a matter of convenience. These operations and procedures are solely within the control of the respective settlement systems and are subject to changes by them. We take no responsibility for these operations and procedures and urge investors to contact the system or their participants directly to discuss these matters.

DTC has advised us that DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC was created to hold securities for its participating organizations (collectively, the "Participants") and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of transactions in those securities between Participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its Participants. The Participants include securities brokers and dealers (including the Underwriters), banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC's system is also available to other entities such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Participant, either directly or indirectly (collectively, the "Indirect Participants"). Persons who are not Participants may beneficially own securities held by or on behalf of DTC only through the Participants or the Indirect Participants. The ownership interests in, and transfers of ownership interests in, each security held by or on behalf of DTC are recorded on the records of the Participants and Indirect Participants.

DTC has also advised us that, pursuant to procedures established by it:

- (1) upon deposit of the Global Notes, DTC will credit the accounts of Participants designated by the Underwriters with portions of the principal amount of the Global Notes; and
- (2) ownership of these interests in the Global Notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership of these interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to the Participants) or by the Participants and the Indirect Participants (with respect to other owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes).

Investors in the Global Notes who are Participants in DTC's system may hold their interests therein directly through DTC. Investors in the Global Notes who are not Participants may hold their interests therein indirectly through organizations (including Euroclear and Clearstream) which are Participants in such system. All interests in a Global Note, including those held through Euroclear and Clearstream, may be subject to the procedures and requirements of DTC. Those interests held through Euroclear or Clearstream may also be subject to the procedures and requirements of such systems. The laws of some states require that certain Persons take physical delivery in definitive form of securities that they own. Consequently, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a Global Note to such Persons will be limited to that extent. Because DTC can act only on behalf of Participants, which in turn act on behalf of Indirect Participants, the ability of a Person having beneficial interests in a Global Note to pledge such interests to Persons that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interests, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing such interests.

We understand that, under existing industry practice, in the event an owner of a beneficial interest in a global security desires to take any actions that DTC, as the holder of the Global Notes, is entitled to take, DTC would authorize the Participants to take such action, and that Participants would authorize beneficial owners owning through such Participants to take such action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of beneficial owners owning through them.

Except as described below, owners of an interest in the Global Notes will not have Notes registered in their names, will not receive physical delivery of Notes in certificated form and will not be considered the registered owners or "Holders" thereof under the Indenture for any purpose.

Payments in respect of the principal of, and interest and premium and additional interest, if any, on a Global Note registered in the name of DTC or its nominee will be payable to DTC in its capacity as the registered holder under the Indenture. Under the terms of the Indenture, the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Trustee and the Agents will treat the Persons in whose names the Notes, including the Global Notes, are registered as the owners of the Notes for the purpose of receiving payments and for all other purposes. Consequently, neither the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Trustee, the Agents nor any agent of the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Trustee has or will have any responsibility or liability for:

- (1) any aspect of DTC's records or any Participant's or Indirect Participant's records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of DTC's records or any Participant's or Indirect Participant's records relating to the beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes; or
- (2) any other matter relating to the actions and practices of DTC or any of its Participants or Indirect Participants.

DTC has advised us that its current practice, upon receipt of any payment in respect of securities such as the Notes (including principal and interest), is to credit the accounts of the relevant Participants with the payment on the payment date unless DTC has reason to believe it will not receive payment on such payment date. Each relevant Participant is credited with an amount proportionate to its beneficial ownership of an interest in the principal amount of the relevant security as shown on the records of DTC. Payments by the Participants and the Indirect Participants to the beneficial owners of Notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of the Participants or the Indirect Participants and will not be the responsibility of DTC, the Trustee, the Agents, the Issuer or the Guarantor. Neither the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Agents nor the Trustee will be liable for any delay by DTC or any of its Participants in identifying the beneficial owners of the Notes, and the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Agents and the Trustee may conclusively rely on and will be protected in relying on instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes.

Transfers between Participants in DTC will be effected in accordance with DTC's procedures, and will be settled in same-day funds.

DTC has advised the Issuer and the Guarantor that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of Notes only at the direction of one or more Participants to whose account DTC has credited the interests in the Global Notes and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of the Notes as to which such Participant or Participants has or have given such direction.

Although DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream have agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of interests in the Global Notes among Participants, it is under no obligation to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued or changed at any time. Neither the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Agent, the Trustee nor any of their respective agents will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream or their respective Participants or Indirect Participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Exchange of Global Notes for Certificated Notes

A Global Note is exchangeable for Certificated Notes if:

(1) DTC (a) notifies the Issuer and the Guarantor that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for the Global Notes or (b) has ceased to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and, in each case, a successor depositary is not appointed within 90 days;

- (2) the Issuer and the Guarantor, at their option, notify the Trustee in writing that they elect to cause the issuance of the Certificated Notes; or
- (3) there has occurred and is continuing a Default with respect to the Notes.

In all cases, Certificated Notes delivered in exchange for any Global Note will be registered in the names, and issued in any approved denominations, requested by or on behalf of the depositary (in accordance with its customary procedures).

Same Day Settlement and Payment

The Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will cause payments in respect of the Notes represented by the Global Notes (including principal, premium, if any, interest and additional interest, if any) to be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to DTC. The Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will cause all payments of principal, interest and premium and additional interest, if any, with respect to Certificated Notes to be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the holders of the Certificated Notes or, if no such account is specified, by mailing a check to each such holder's registered address. The Notes represented by the Global Notes are expected to be eligible to trade in DTC's Same-Day Funds Settlement System, and any permitted secondary market trading activity in such Notes will, therefore, be required by DTC to be settled in immediately available funds. The Issuer and the Guarantor expect that secondary trading in any Certificated Notes will also be settled in immediately available funds.

Because of time zone differences, the securities account of a Euroclear or Clearstream participant purchasing an interest in a Global Note from a Participant will be credited, and any such crediting will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream participant, during the securities settlement processing day (which must be a business day for Euroclear and Clearstream) immediately following the settlement date of DTC. DTC has advised the Issuer and the Guarantor that cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of interests in a Global Note by or through a Euroclear or Clearstream participant to a Participant will be received with value on the settlement date of DTC but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the business day for Euroclear or Clearstream following DTC's settlement date.

Concerning the Trustee and Agents

Pursuant to the Indenture, Citibank, N.A. will be designated as the initial trustee and the Trustee, will be designated by the Issuer as the initial paying and transfer agent and registrar for the Notes. The corporate trust office of the Trustee is currently located at 388 Greenwich Street, New York, NY 10013.

The Indenture provides that the Trustee, except during the continuance of an Event of Default, undertakes to perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in such Indenture, and no implied covenant or obligation shall be read into the Indenture against the Trustee. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee will exercise such of the rights and powers vested in it by the Indenture, and use the same degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of such person's own affairs.

Furthermore, each Holder, by accepting the Notes will agree, for the benefit of the Trustee, that it is solely responsible for its own independent appraisal of, and investigation into, all risks arising under or in connection with the Notes and has not relied on and will not at any time rely on the Trustee in respect of such risks.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Shareholders

No director, officer, employee, incorporator or shareholder of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as such, will have any liability for any obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor under the Notes, the Indenture or the Guarantees,

or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each holder of Notes by accepting a Note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the Notes. The waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the U.S. federal securities laws.

Currency Indemnity

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor to any holder of the Notes under the Indenture or the Notes or the Guarantees, as the case may be, shall, notwithstanding any judgment in a currency (the "Judgment Currency") other than U.S. dollars (the "Agreement Currency"), be discharged only to the extent that on the Business Day following receipt by such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, of any amount in the Judgment Currency, the Agreement Currency may in accordance with normal banking procedures be purchased with the Judgment Currency. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is less than the amount originally to be paid to such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, in the Agreement Currency, the Issuer and the Guarantor agree, as a separate obligation and notwithstanding such judgment, to pay the difference and if the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased exceeds the amount originally to be paid to such holder, such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, agrees to pay to or for the account of the Issuer or the Guarantor such excess, provided that such holder shall not have any obligation to pay any such excess as long as a default by the Issuer or the Guarantor in its obligations under the Indenture or the relevant series of Notes or the related Guarantee has occurred and is continuing, in which case such excess may be applied by such holder to such obligations.

Notices

All notices or demands required or permitted by the terms of the Notes or the Indenture to be given by the holders of the Notes are required to be in writing and may be given or served by being sent by prepaid courier or first-class mail, if intended for the Issuer or the Guarantor, addressed to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, if intended for the Trustee, at the corporate trust office of the Trustee.

Any notices required to be given to the holders of the Notes will be given to DTC, as the registered holder of the Global Notes. In the event that the Global Notes are exchanged for individual Notes in certificated form, notices to holders of the Notes will be sent by prepaid courier or first-class mail addressed to such holder at such holder's last address as it appears in the Register.

Governing Law and Consent to Jurisdiction

The Notes, the Guarantees and the Indenture are governed by and will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. The Issuer and the Guarantor have agreed that any action arising out of or based upon the Indenture, the Notes or the Guarantees may be instituted in any U.S. federal or New York State court located in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York, and have irrevocably submitted to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any such court in any such action. Prior to the delivery of the Notes, the Issuer and the Guarantor shall irrevocably appoint TSMC North America as their agent upon which process may be served in any such action.

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor has agreed that, to the extent that it is or becomes entitled to any sovereign or other immunity, it will waive such immunity in respect of its obligations under the Indenture.

Certain Definitions

Set forth below are definitions of certain of the terms used herein. Additional terms are defined elsewhere above or in the Indenture.

"Applicable Par Call Date" means with respect to the (i) 2026 Notes, September 25, 2026, (ii) 2031 Notes, July 25, 2031, (iii) 2041 Notes, April 25, 2041 and (iv) 2051 Notes, April 25, 2051.

"Authorized Officer" means a director, the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer, the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Issuer or any other person duly authorized by the board of directors of the Issuer to act in respect of matters relating to the Indenture.

"Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which banking institutions or trust companies in the State of New York and Hong Kong are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed.

"Capital Stock" of any Person means any and all shares, interests, rights to purchase, warrants, options, participations or other equivalents of or interests in (however designated) equity of such Person, including any Preferred Shares and limited liability or partnership interests (whether general or limited), but excluding any debt securities convertible or exchangeable into such equity, prior to conversion or exchange.

"Code" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security selected by an Independent Investment Banker as having an actual or interpolated maturity comparable to the Remaining Term of the applicable Notes to be redeemed as described under "—Optional Redemption" section that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the Remaining Term of such Notes.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any redemption date as described under "—Optional Redemption" section, (1) the arithmetic average of the applicable Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date after excluding the highest and lowest such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (2) if the Issuer obtains fewer than four applicable Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the arithmetic average of all applicable Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date.

"CUSIP" means the identification number provided by Committee on Uniform Securities Identification Procedures.

"Default" means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.

"DTC" means the Depository Trust Company, a subsidiary of the Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation.

"Exchange Act" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended,

"Global Notes" means, collectively, each series of Notes issued in definitive, fully registered global form.

"holder" and "Noteholder" in relation to a Note, means the Person in whose name a Note is registered in the Register.

"Independent Investment Banker" means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by the Issuer from time to time to act in such capacity.

"Independent Legal Counsel" means an independent legal firm of internationally recognized standing that is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee.

"Independent Tax Consultant" means an independent accounting firm or consultant of internationally recognized standing that is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee, *provided* that the Trustee shall have no liability for the selection or approval of such agent.

"Issue Date" means October 25, 2021.

"New York Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which banking institutions or trust companies in the State of New York are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed.

"Officer" means a director or the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer, the vice chairman, the chief financial officer, any vice president (whether or not designated by a number or numbers or word or words added before or after the title "vice president"), the treasurer or the secretary of the Guarantor or any other officer duly authorized by the board of directors of the Guarantor to act in respect of matters relating to the Indenture or, in the case of the Issuer, any Authorized Officer, or in the case of any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, a director of such successor Person.

"Officers' Certificate" means a certificate signed by two Officers of each of the Issuer or the Guarantor or any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, one of whom is the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer, the treasurer or the principal accounting officer of such Issuer or Guarantor.

"Person" means any individual, corporation, firm, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, undertaking, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, trust, state, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity (in each case whether or not being a separate legal entity).

"Preferred Shares," as applied to the Capital Stock of any corporation, means Capital Stock of any class or classes (however designated) that is preferred as to the payment of dividends upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up.

"Primary Treasury Dealer" means a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States of America.

"Reference Treasury Dealer" means (1) Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and its successors; *provided*, however, that if Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and its successors cease to be a Primary Treasury Dealer, the Issuer will substitute another Primary Treasury Dealer and (2) any other Primary Treasury Dealers selected by the Issuer.

"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations" means, with respect to the Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the arithmetic average, as determined by the Issuer, of the bid and asked prices for the applicable Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Issuer by such Reference Treasury Dealer as of 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third New York Business Day preceding such redemption date.

"Register" means the register of Noteholders maintained by the registrar for the Notes.

"Remaining Scheduled Payments" means, with respect to any Note to be redeemed, the remaining scheduled payments of the principal thereof and interest thereon that would be due after the related redemption date but for such redemption (assuming such Note matured on the Applicable Par Call Date); provided, however, that, if such redemption date is not an Interest Payment Date with respect to such Note, the amount of the next scheduled interest payment thereon will be reduced by the amount of interest accrued thereon to such redemption date.

"Remaining Term" means, with respect to any Note to be redeemed as described under the "—Optional Redemption" section, the period from the relevant redemption date to the Applicable Par Call Date.

"R.O.C." means the Republic of China.

"SEC" means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Stated Maturity" means October 25, 2026, in the case of the 2026 Notes, October 25, 2031, in the case of the 2031 Notes, October 25, 2041, in the case of the 2041 Notes, and October 25, 2051, in the case of the 2051 Notes.

"Subsidiary" of any Person means (i) any corporation, association or other business entity (other than a partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity) of which more than 50% of the total ordinary voting power of shares of Voting Stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof (or Persons performing similar functions) or (ii) any partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or similar entity of which more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights, total equity and voting interests or general or limited partnership interests, as applicable, is, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by (1) such Person, (2) such Person and one or more Subsidiaries of such Person or (3) one or more Subsidiaries of such Person. Unless otherwise specified herein, each reference to a Subsidiary will refer to a Subsidiary of the Guarantor.

"Treasury Rate" means, with respect to any redemption date as described under the "—Optional Redemption" section, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity (computed as of the third New York Business Day immediately preceding that redemption date) of the applicable Comparable Treasury Issue. In determining this rate, the Issuer will assume a price for the applicable Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the applicable Comparable Treasury Price for such redemption date.

"Trustee" means Citibank, N.A., in its capacity as trustee under the Indenture, who will act as the trustee under the Indenture for the Notes.

"U.S. Government Obligations" means securities that are (i) direct obligations of the United States of America for the payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or (ii) obligations of an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America, and shall also include a depositary receipt issued by a bank or trust company as custodian with respect to any such U.S. Government Obligation or a specific payment of interest on or principal of any such U.S. Government Obligation held by such custodian for the account of the holder of a depositary receipt; provided that (except as required by law) such custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depositary receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the U.S. Government Obligation or the specific payment of interest on or principal of the U.S. Government Obligation evidenced by such depositary receipt.

"Voting Stock" of a Person means all classes of Capital Stock of such Person then outstanding and normally entitled to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees, as applicable, of such Person.

TAXATION

This summary is based on the laws of the United States and R.O.C. in effect on the date of this prospectus supplement, which are subject to changes (or changes in interpretation), possibly with retroactive effect. Prospective investors are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of owning and disposing of the Notes.

U.S. Taxation

The following summary describes certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences of purchasing, owning and disposing of the Notes. This summary is the opinion of Sullivan & Cromwell (Hong Kong) LLP, United States tax counsel to the Issuer and the Guarantor. It addresses only U.S. federal income taxation and does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you in light of your individual circumstances, including foreign, state or local tax consequences, and tax consequences arising under the Medicare contribution tax on net investment income or the alternative minimum tax. The summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all of the tax considerations that may be relevant to any particular investor. The discussion set forth below deals only with the Notes purchased at their original issuance and issue price and held as capital assets (generally, property held for investment) and does not deal with special situations, such as those of dealers in securities or currencies, financial institutions, tax-exempt entities, insurance companies, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, U.S. expatriates, persons holding the Notes as a part of a hedging, integrated, conversion or constructive sale transaction or a straddle for tax purposes, persons that purchase or sell the Notes as part of a wash sale for tax purposes, traders in securities that elect to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for their securities holdings or U.S. Holders (as defined below) of the Notes whose "functional currency" is not the U.S. dollar. Furthermore, the discussion below is based upon the provisions of the Code, its legislative history, existing and proposed regulations, rulings and judicial decisions thereunder as of the date hereof, and such authorities may be repealed, revoked or modified, possibly on a retroactive basis, so as to result in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below.

If you purchase Notes at a price other than the offering price, the amortizable bond premium or market discount rules may also apply to you. You should consult your tax advisor regarding this possibility.

As used herein, a "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a Note that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States, a corporation (or other entity that is subject to tax as a corporation) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof, an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source, or a trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or if a valid election is in place to treat the trust as a U.S. person.

If an entity or arrangement that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds a Note, the tax treatment of a partner in such partnership generally will depend on the status of the partner and activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding a Note, you should consult your tax advisor.

A "Non-U.S. Holder" is a beneficial owner, who for U.S. federal income tax purposes is a nonresident alien individual, a foreign corporation, or an estate or trust that in either case is not subject to United States federal income tax on a net income basis on income or gain from a Note.

Investors should consult their tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the Notes, including the application to their particular circumstances of the U.S. federal income tax considerations discussed below, as well as the application of U.S. state and local tax laws and foreign tax laws.

U.S. Holders

Payments of Interest and Additional Amounts. Interest on a Note (including Additional Amounts, if any) generally will be taxable to a U.S. Holder as ordinary income at the time it is paid or accrued in accordance with the U.S. Holder's method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A U.S. Holder must include any tax withheld including the R.O.C. tax that, as discussed below under "R.O.C. Taxation," will generally be withheld from interest payments made by the Guarantor as ordinary income even though the U.S. Holder does not in fact receive it. A U.S. Holder may be entitled to deduct or credit this tax, subject to applicable limits. A U.S. Holder will also be required to include in income as interest any Additional Amounts paid with respect to withholding tax on the Notes, including withholding tax on payments of such Additional Amounts.

Sale, Exchange and Retirement of Notes. Upon the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of a Note, a U.S. Holder will generally recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized upon the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition (less an amount equal to any accrued and unpaid interest, which will be taxable as an interest payment) and the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the Notes. A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a Note will generally be the cost for that Note. Such gain or loss will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if at the time of sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition, the Notes have been held for more than one year. Capital gains of individuals derived with respect to capital assets held for more than one year are generally eligible for reduced rates of taxation. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations

Non-U.S. Holders

This subsection describes the tax consequences to a Non-U.S. Holder.

Payment of Interest. Subject to the discussions of backup withholding and FATCA below, interest (including any Additional Amounts paid in respect of any tax withheld) paid on a Note to a Non-U.S. Holder that is not effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States will generally be exempt from United States federal income and withholding tax under the "portfolio interest exemption," provided that (i) the Non-U.S. Holder does not, actually or constructively, own stock possessing 10% or more of the total voting power of the Issuer's outstanding stock, (ii) the Non-U.S. Holder is not a controlled foreign corporation that is related to the Issuer, actually or constructively, (iii) the Non-U.S. Holder is not a bank that acquired the Notes in consideration for an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business and (iv) either (a) the Non-U.S. Holder provides to the applicable withholding agent an IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form), signed under penalties of perjury, that includes its name and address and that certifies its non-United States status in compliance with applicable law and regulations, (b) a securities clearing organization, bank or other financial institution that holds customers' securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business on behalf of the Non-U.S. Holder provides a statement to the applicable withholding agent under penalties of perjury on which it certifies that an applicable IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable form) has been received by it from the Non-U.S. Holder or a qualifying intermediary and furnishes a copy to the applicable withholding agent, or (c) the Non-U.S. Holder holds its notes directly through a "qualified intermediary" (within the meaning of applicable Treasury Regulations) and certain conditions are satisfied. This certification requirement may be satisfied with other documentary evidence in the case of a Note held in an offshore account or through certain foreign intermediaries. The applicable withholding agent for purposes of the certification requirement described above is generally the last U.S. payor (or a non-U.S. payor who is a qualified intermediary or a U.S. branch of a foreign person) in the chain of payment before payment to a Non-U.S. Holder (which itself is not a withholding agent).

If a Non-U.S. Holder cannot satisfy the requirements of the portfolio interest exemption described above, then payments of interest made to such Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to United States federal withholding tax at the rate of 30%, unless either (i) the Non-U.S. Holder provides the applicable withholding

agent with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (or other applicable documentation) establishing an exemption from or reduction of the withholding tax under the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty or (ii) the interest is effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States and the Non-U.S. Holder provides an appropriate statement to that effect on a properly completed and duly executed IRS Form W-8ECI.

If a Non-U.S. Holder is engaged in a trade or business in the United States and interest on a Note is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business, the Non-U.S. Holder will be subject to United States federal income tax on such interest on a net income basis in generally the same manner as a U.S. Holder, unless an applicable income tax treaty provides otherwise. A Non-U.S. Holder that is treated as a foreign corporation for United States federal income tax purposes may also be subject to a branch profits tax at a 30% rate (or lower applicable treaty rate) on its effectively connected earnings and profits, subject to adjustments.

The certifications described above must be provided to the applicable withholding agent prior to the payment of interest and must be updated periodically. Non-U.S. Holders that do not timely provide the applicable withholding agent with the required certification, but that qualify for a reduced rate under an applicable income tax treaty, may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Sale or Other Taxable Disposition of Notes. Subject to the discussions of backup withholding and FATCA below, a Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to United States federal income or withholding tax on any gain realized on a sale, exchange, redemption, retirement or other taxable disposition of a Note (other than any amount representing accrued but unpaid interest on the Note, which will be treated as interest and will generally be subject to the rules discussed above under "Payment of Interest") unless:

- the Non-U.S. Holder is an individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the disposition and certain other conditions are met; or
- the gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by the Non-U.S. Holder.

If a Non-U.S. Holder is described in the first bullet point above, such Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to United States federal income tax at a flat rate of 30% (unless a lower treaty rate applies) on such Non-U.S. Holder's gain from the disposition, which may be offset by certain United States-source capital losses, provided the Non-U.S. Holder has timely filed U.S. federal income tax returns with respect to such losses. If a Non-U.S. Holder is described in the second bullet point above, the Non-U.S. Holder will be subject to United States federal income tax on such gain on a net income basis in generally the same manner as a U.S. Holder, unless an applicable income tax treaty provides otherwise. A Non-U.S. Holder that is treated as a foreign corporation for United States federal income tax may also be subject to a branch profits tax at a 30% rate (or lower applicable treaty rate) on its effectively connected earnings and profits, subject to adjustments.

FATCA Withholding

Pursuant to sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, commonly known as the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA"), a 30% withholding tax ("FATCA withholding") may be imposed on certain payments, including interest and Additional Amounts, to a Non-U.S. Holder or to certain foreign financial institutions, investment funds and other non-US persons receiving payments on the Non-U.S. Holder's behalf if the Non-U.S. Holder or such persons fail to comply with certain diligence and information reporting requirements, unless such persons are otherwise exempt. Payments of interest and Additional Amounts received in respect of the Notes could be affected by this withholding if the Non-U.S. Holder is subject to the FATCA information reporting requirements and fails to comply with them or holds Notes through a non-U.S. person (e.g., a foreign bank or broker) that fails to comply with these requirements (even if payments would not otherwise have been subject to FATCA withholding). Non-U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the relevant U.S. law and other official guidance on FATCA withholding.

No payments will provide for any additional amounts in respect of FATCA withholding, so if this withholding applies, the Non-U.S. Holder will receive significantly less than the amount that it would have otherwise received with respect to the Notes. Depending on the circumstances, Non-U.S. Holders may be entitled to a refund or credit in respect of some or all of this withholding. However, even if a Non-U.S. Holder is entitled to have any such withholding refunded, the required procedures could be cumbersome and significantly delay the holder's receipt of any amounts withheld.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

In general, for U.S. Holders, payors are required to report to the IRS all payments of principal, any premium and interest (including Additional Amounts) on the Notes. In addition, payors are required to report to the IRS any payment of proceeds of the sale or other taxable disposition of Notes before maturity within the United States. Additionally, backup withholding would apply to any payments, if the U.S. Holder fails to provide or fails to certify that it has provided an accurate taxpayer identification number, or (in the case of interest payments) is notified by the IRS that it has failed to report all interest and dividends required to be shown on federal income tax returns. Certain U.S. Holders are exempt from backup withholding, including corporations and certain tax-exempt organizations.

In general, for a Non-U.S. Holder, payors are required to report payments of interest on the Notes on IRS Form 1042-S. Payments of principal, premium or interest (including Additional Amounts), made by payors would otherwise not be subject to backup withholding, provided that the certification requirements described above under "—Non-United States Holders" are satisfied or the Non-U.S. Holder otherwise establishes an exemption and the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know the holder is a United States person. In addition, payment of the proceeds from the sale or other taxable disposition of Notes effected at a United States office of a broker will not be subject to backup withholding and information reporting if a Non-U.S. Holder has furnished to the payor or broker an appropriate IRS Form W-8, an acceptable substitute form or other documentation upon which it may rely to treat the payment as made to a non-United States person and the applicable withholding agent does not have actual knowledge or reason to know the holder is a United States person.

Copies of information returns that are filed with the IRS may also be made available under the provisions of an applicable treaty or agreement to the tax authorities of the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder resides or is established.

In general, payment of the proceeds from the sale or other taxable disposition of Notes effected at a foreign office of a broker will not be subject to information reporting or backup withholding. However, a sale or other taxable disposition effected at a foreign office of a broker could be subject to information reporting in the same manner as a sale or other taxable disposition within the United States (and in certain cases may be subject to backup withholding as well) if (i) the broker has certain connections to the United States, (ii) the proceeds or confirmation are sent to the United States or (iii) the sale or other taxable disposition has certain other specified connections with the United States.

A holder generally may obtain a refund or credit of any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules that exceed its income tax liability by timely filing a refund claim with the IRS.

R.O.C. Taxation

THE INFORMATION PROVIDED BELOW DOES NOT PURPORT TO BE A COMPLETE SUMMARY OF THE R.O.C. TAX LAW AND PRACTICE CURRENTLY APPLICABLE. ALL PROSPECTIVE PURCHASERS OF NOTES SHOULD CONSULT WITH THEIR OWN TAX ADVISERS IN DETERMINING THE TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF THE NOTES.

The following summary of the R.O.C. tax considerations applies to non-R.O.C. resident individuals ("Non-Resident Individuals") and entities ("Non-Resident Entities" and, together with the Non-Resident Individuals, a "Non-Residents"). This discussion is the opinion of Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law, our R.O.C. counsel. A Non-Resident Individual is a foreign national individual who is not physically present in the R.O.C. for 183 days or more during any calendar year, and a

Non-Resident Entity is a corporation or an unincorporated body that is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction other than the R.O.C. for profit-making purposes and does not have a fixed place of business or other permanent establishment in the R.O.C. Foreign entities that have a fixed place of business or other permanent establishment in the R.O.C. are taxed under different rules.

All payments, except the payment of the principal amount, under the Guarantees by the Guarantor to a Non-Resident holder of the Notes may be subject to a withholding tax at different rates as may be applicable under the tax treaty between the R.O.C. and the country of tax residence of the Non-Resident holder, if any, depending on the nature of such payments. In general, the interest payment on the Notes under the Guarantees by the Guarantor to a Non-Resident holder would likely constitute R.O.C.-sourced income and therefore be subject to a 20% withholding tax. However, such payments may be subject to a withholding tax at different rates under an applicable tax treaty between the R.O.C. and the country of tax residence of the Non-Resident holder. Therefore, holders of the Notes who are otherwise entitled to the benefits of a relevant income tax treaty should consult their own tax advisers concerning their eligibility for benefits under the treaty with respect to the Notes. If any deduction or withholding is required by law with respect to the amount guaranteed under the Guarantees, the Guarantor will pay additional amounts, in accordance with the terms of the Notes, as may be necessary to ensure that the holders of the Notes receive the amounts guaranteed under the Guarantees that would otherwise have been receivable in the absence of such deduction or withholding, subject to certain exceptions.

If you are considering the purchase of Notes, you should consult your own tax advisors concerning the particular United States federal income tax consequences to you of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Notes, as well as the consequences to you arising under other United States federal tax laws and the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

Payments of Interest

Interest on a Note will generally be taxable to you as ordinary income at the time it is paid or accrued in accordance with your method of accounting for United States federal income tax purposes. In addition to interest on the Notes, which includes any foreign tax withheld from the interest payments received, you will be required to include in income any additional amounts paid in respect of any such foreign withholding tax. Interest income (including any additional amounts) on a Note will generally be considered foreign source income and, for purposes of the United States foreign tax credit, will generally be considered passive category income. You may be entitled to credit any foreign withholding tax, subject to certain limitations. For instance, if you are eligible for the benefits of an income tax treaty that provides for a reduced rate of withholding, you generally will not be entitled to a foreign tax credit for any amounts withheld in excess of the applicable treaty rate. In addition, you will generally be denied a foreign tax credit for foreign taxes imposed with respect to the Notes where you do not meet a minimum holding period requirement during which you are not protected from risk of loss. Any non-income taxes (such as any value added tax) generally will not be eligible for a foreign tax credit, but you may be entitled to deduct any such taxes, subject to the limitations described below. The rules governing the foreign tax credit are complex. You are urged to consult your tax advisors regarding the availability of the foreign tax credit under your particular circumstances.

Instead of claiming a foreign tax credit, you may elect to deduct any foreign withholding taxes in computing your taxable income, subject to applicable limitations. An election to deduct foreign taxes instead of claiming foreign tax credits must apply to all foreign taxes paid or accrued in the taxable year.

Sale, Exchange, Retirement or other Disposition of Notes

Upon the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition of a Note, you will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount you realize upon the sale, exchange, retirement or other taxable disposition (less an amount equal to any accrued but unpaid interest, which will be taxable as interest income to the extent not previously included in income) and your adjusted tax basis in the Note. Your adjusted tax basis in a Note will generally be your cost for that Note. Any gain or loss you recognize will generally be capital gain or loss and will generally be long-term capital gain or loss if you have held the Note for more than one year. Long-term capital gains of non-corporate U.S. holders (including individuals) are eligible for reduced rates of taxation. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. Any gain or loss you recognize will generally be treated as United States source gain or loss. Consequently, you may not be able to claim a credit for any foreign tax imposed upon a disposition of a Note unless such credit can be applied (subject to applicable limitation) against tax due on other income treated as derived from foreign sources.

Information with Respect to Foreign Financial Assets

Owners of "specified foreign financial assets" with an aggregate value in excess of \$50,000 (and in some circumstances, a higher threshold) may be required to file an information report with respect to such assets with their tax returns. "Specified foreign financial assets" may include financial accounts maintained by foreign financial institutions, as well as the following, but only if they are held for investment and not held in accounts maintained by financial institutions: (i) stocks and securities issued by non-United States persons, (ii) financial instruments and contracts that have non-United States issuers or counterparties, and (iii) interests in foreign entities. You are urged to consult your tax advisors regarding the application of this reporting requirement to your ownership of the Notes.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Information reporting may apply to all payments of interest and principal on a Note and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of a Note paid to you, unless you are an exempt recipient. Backup withholding may apply to such payments or proceeds if you fail to provide your taxpayer identification number or a certification that you are not subject to backup withholding, or if you fail to report in full dividend and interest income.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against your United States federal income tax liability provided the required information is timely furnished to the Internal Revenue Service.

UNDERWRITING

Subject to the terms and conditions contained in the underwriting agreement, dated as of the date of this prospectus supplement between us and the underwriters named below, for whom Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC is acting as representative, we have agreed to sell to each underwriter, and each underwriter has severally agreed to purchase from us, the principal amount of the Notes set forth opposite its name below:

| | Principal Amount | Principal Amount | Principal Amount | Principal Amount |
|-------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Underwriters | of the 2026 Notes | of the 2031 Notes | of the 2041 Notes | of the 2051 Notes |
| Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC | US\$1,000,000,000 | US\$1,000,000,000 | US\$ 800,000,000 | US\$ 800,000,000 |
| J.P. Morgan Securities LLC | US\$ 125,000,000 | US\$ 125,000,000 | US\$ 100,000,000 | US\$ 100,000,000 |
| Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC | US\$ 62,500,000 | US\$ 62,500,000 | US\$ 50,000,000 | US\$ 50,000,000 |
| Citigroup Global Markets Inc. | US\$ 62,500,000 | US\$ 62,500,000 | US\$ 50,000,000 | US\$ 50,000,000 |
| Total | US\$1,250,000,000 | US\$1,250,000,000 | US\$1,000,000,000 | US\$1,000,000,000 |

The underwriters are offering the Notes subject to their acceptance of the Notes from us, and subject to prior sale. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the Notes are subject to approval of certain legal matters by counsel and to certain other conditions. The underwriters must purchase all the Notes if they purchase any of the Notes.

The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel, or modify offers to investors and to reject orders in whole or in part.

The underwriters initially propose to offer part of the Notes directly to the public at the offering prices described on the cover page of this prospectus supplement. After the initial offering of the Notes, the underwriters may from time to time vary the offering prices and other selling terms. The offering of the Notes by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and subject to the underwriters' right to reject any order in whole or in part.

The address of Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC is 200 West Street, New York, New York 10282-2198.

The following table shows the underwriting discounts that we will pay to the underwriters in connection with this offering:

| | Paid by Us |
|----------------|----------------|
| Per 2026 Notes | 0.254% |
| Per 2031 Notes | 0.254% |
| Per 2041 Notes | 0.354% |
| Per 2051 Notes | 0.354% |
| Total | US\$13,450,000 |

Expenses associated with this offering to be paid by us, other than underwriting commissions and discounts, are estimated to be US\$6.8 million.

The underwriters have agreed to pay for certain of our expenses amounting to approximately US\$6.8 million in connection with this offering.

The Notes will constitute a new class of securities with no established trading market. Approval in-principle has been received for the listing and quotation of the Notes on the SGX-ST. However, we cannot assure you that the prices at which the Notes will sell in the market after this offering will not be lower than the initial offering price or that an active trading market for the Notes will develop and continue after this offering. The underwriters have advised us that they currently intend to make a market in the Notes. However, they are not obligated to do so and they may discontinue any market-making activities with respect to the Notes at any time without notice. Accordingly, we cannot assure you as to the liquidity of, or the trading market for, the Notes.

The underwriters (or their affiliates) may engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions, syndicate covering transactions, and penalty bids to the extent permitted by applicable laws and regulations. Over-allotment involves sales in excess of the offering size, which creates a short position. Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum. Covering transactions involve purchase of the Notes in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover short positions. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a dealer when the Notes originally sold by such dealer are purchased in a stabilizing transaction or a covering transaction to cover short positions. Neither we nor the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the Notes. In addition, neither we nor the underwriters make any representation that the underwriters will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

We expect to deliver the Notes against payment for the Notes on or about the date specified in the last paragraph of the cover page of this prospectus supplement, which will be the third business day following the date of the pricing of the Notes. Under Rule 15c6-I of the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally settle in two business days, and purchasers who wish to trade Notes on the date of pricing or the next succeeding business day will be required, by virtue of the fact that the Notes initially will settle in T+3, to specify alternative settlement arrangements to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the Notes who wish to trade the Notes on the date of pricing or the next succeeding business day should consult their own advisor.

Other Relationships

The underwriters and their affiliates are full service financial institutions engaged in various activities, which may include securities trading, commercial and investment banking, financial advising, investment management, investment research, principal investment, hedging, financing, and brokerage activities. Certain of the underwriters and their respective affiliates have in the past engaged, and may in the future engage, in transactions with and perform services, including financial advisory, commercial banking, and investment banking services, for us and our affiliates in the ordinary course of business for which they received or will receive customary fees and expenses. We may enter into hedging or other derivative transactions as part of our risk management strategy with the underwriters and their affiliates, which may include transactions relating to our obligations under the Notes. Our obligations under these transactions may be secured by cash or other collateral. In the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriters and their respective affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their account and for the accounts of their customers, and such investment and securities activities may involve our securities and/or instruments, its direct or indirect subsidiaries and consolidated affiliated entities. The underwriters and their respective affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments. The underwriters or certain of their affiliates may purchase Notes and be allocated Notes for asset management and/or proprietary purposes and not with a view to distribution.

Selling Restrictions

General

Each underwriter has undertaken to us that it will comply with all applicable laws and regulations in each country or jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers the Notes or has in its possession or distributes this prospectus supplement or any other offering material related to the Notes.

No action has been taken or will be taken in any jurisdiction by us or the underwriters that would permit a public offering of the Notes, or the possession, circulation or distribution of this prospectus supplement or any

other material relating to the Notes or this offering, in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, the Notes may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this prospectus supplement nor such other material may be distributed or published, in or from any country or jurisdiction except in compliance with any applicable rules and regulations of such country or jurisdiction.

EEA

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes to any retail investor in the EEA. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
 - (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
 - (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; and
- (b) the expression "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe for the Notes.

United Kingdom

No invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of FSMA received by the underwriters in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes may be communicated or caused to be communicated except in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the underwriters. All applicable provisions of the FSMA must be complied with respect to anything done or to be done by the underwriters in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes to any retail investor in the UK. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
 - (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or
 - (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; and
- (b) the expression "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe for the Notes.

Hong Kong

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that:

a) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell in Hong Kong, by means of any document, any Notes other than (a) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong (the "SFO") and any rules made under the SFO; or (b) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong (the "C(WUMP)O") or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the C(WUMP)O; and

b) it has not issued or had in its possession for the purposes of issue, and will not issue or have in its possession for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, any advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to the Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" as defined in the SFO and any rules made under the SFO.

Singapore

Each underwriter has acknowledged that this prospectus supplement has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, each underwriter has represented, warranted and agreed that this prospectus supplement and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the Notes, may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the Notes be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to any person in Singapore other than:

- (i) to an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) pursuant to Section 274 of the SFA;
- (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA and (where applicable) Regulation 3 of the Securities and Futures (Classes of Investors) Regulations 2018; or
- (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the Notes are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

- a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor,

securities or securities-based derivatives contracts (each term as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within six months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the Notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

- i. to an institutional investor or to a relevant person, or to any person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;
- ii. where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
- iii. where the transfer is by operation of law;
- iv. as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA; or
- v. as specified in Regulation 37A of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Securities and Securities-based Derivatives Contracts) Regulations 2018.

Notification under Section 309B of the SFA: We have determined, and hereby notify all persons (including all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A(1) of the SFA)) that the Notes are prescribed capital markets products (as defined in the CMP Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

Any reference to the SFA is a reference to the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore and a reference to any term as defined in the SFA or any provision in the SFA is a reference to that term or provision as modified or amended from time to time including by such of its subsidiary legislation as may be applicable at the relevant time.

British Virgin Islands

Each underwriter has represented, warranted and agreed that it has not and will not offer the Notes to the public or any person in the British Virgin Islands for purchase or subscription by or on behalf of the Issuer. Each underwriter has further represented, warranted and agreed that the Notes may be offered to companies incorporated under the B.V.I. Business Companies Act ("B.V.I. Companies") but only where the offer will be made to, and received by, the relevant B.V.I. Company entirely outside of the British Virgin Islands.

This prospectus supplement has not been and will not be registered with the Financial Services Commission of the British Virgin Islands. No registered prospectus has been or will be prepared in respect of the Notes for the purposes of the Securities and Investment Business Act or the Public Issuers Code of the British Virgin Islands.

Switzerland

Each underwriter agrees that this prospectus supplement is not intended to constitute an offer or solicitation to purchase or invest in the Notes described therein. The Notes may not be publicly offered, sold or advertised, directly or indirectly, in, into or from Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange or on any other exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this prospectus supplement nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes constitutes a prospectus as such term is understood pursuant to article 652a or article 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or a listing prospectus within the meaning of the listing rules of the SIX Swiss Exchange or any other regulated trading facility in Switzerland, and neither this prospectus supplement nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the Notes may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this prospectus supplement nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the offering, the Issuer or the Notes has been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of the Notes will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority, and the offer of the Notes has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment Schemes ("CISA"). The investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under the CISA does not extend to acquirers of the Notes.

Republic of China

The Notes have not been and will not be registered or filed with, or approved by, the Financial Supervisory Commission ("FSC") and/or other regulatory authorities or agencies of the R.O.C. pursuant to relevant R.O.C. securities laws and regulations and may not be sold, issued or offered within the R.O.C. through a public offering or in circumstances which constitute an offer within the meaning of the R.O.C. Securities and Exchange Act that requires a registration or approval of the FSC and/or other regulatory authorities or agencies of the R.O.C. No person or entity in the R.O.C. has been authorized to offer, sell, give advice regarding or otherwise intermediate the offering or sale of the Notes in the R.O.C.

People's Republic of China

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that the Notes are not being offered or sold and may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in the P.R.C. (for such purposes, not including the Hong Kong and Macau Special Administrative Regions or Taiwan), except as permitted by applicable laws of the P.R.C.

Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended, the "Financial Instruments and Exchange Act"). Accordingly, each underwriter has represented, warranted and agreed that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not, directly or indirectly, offer or sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan) or to others for re-offering or re-sale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act, and in compliance with the other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

Canada

Resale Restrictions

The distribution of the Notes in Canada is being made only in the provinces of Ontario, Quebec, Alberta and British Columbia on a private placement basis exempt from the requirement that the Issuer prepares and files a prospectus with the securities regulatory authorities in each province where trades of the Notes are made. Any resale of the Notes in Canada must be made under applicable securities laws which may vary depending on the relevant jurisdiction, and which may require resales to be made under available statutory exemptions or under a discretionary exemption granted by the applicable Canadian securities regulatory authority. Purchasers are advised to seek legal advice prior to any resale of the securities.

Representations of Canadian Purchasers

By purchasing the Notes in Canada and accepting delivery of a purchase confirmation, a purchaser is representing to the Issuer and the dealer from whom the purchase confirmation is received that:

- the purchaser is entitled under applicable provincial securities laws to purchase the Notes without the benefit of a prospectus qualified under those securities laws as it is an "accredited investor" as defined under National Instrument 45-106—Prospectus Exemptions or subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario);
- the purchaser is a "permitted client" as defined in National Instrument 31-103—Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations;
- where required by law, the purchaser is purchasing as principal and not as agent; and
- the purchaser has reviewed the text above under "Resale Restrictions".

Conflicts of Interest

Canadian purchasers are hereby notified that the underwriters are and the further dealers appointed for the offering of the Notes will be relying on the exemption set out in section 3A.3 or 3A.4, if applicable, of National Instrument 33-105—Underwriting Conflicts from having to provide certain conflict of interest disclosure in this prospectus.

Statutory Rights of Action

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if the offering documents (including any amendment thereto) such as this prospectus supplement contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser of these securities in Canada should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal adviser.

Enforcement of Legal Rights

All of the Issuer's directors and officers as well as the experts named herein and the Issuer may be located outside of Canada and, as a result, it may not be possible for Canadian purchasers to effect service of process within Canada upon the Issuer or those persons. All or a substantial portion of the Issuer's assets and the assets of those persons may be located outside of Canada and, as a result, it may not be possible to satisfy a judgment against the Issuer or those persons in Canada or to enforce a judgment obtained in Canadian courts against the Issuer or those persons outside of Canada.

Taxation and Eligibility for Investment

Canadian purchasers of the Notes should consult their own legal and tax advisers with respect to the tax consequences of an investment in the Notes in their particular circumstances and about the eligibility of the Notes for investment by the purchaser under relevant Canadian legislation.

Korea

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Investment Services and Capital Markets Act. Accordingly, the Notes may not be offered, sold or delivered, directly or indirectly, in Korea or to, or for the account or benefit of, any resident of Korea (as such term is defined under the Foreign Exchange Transaction Law of Korea and its Enforcement Decree), except as otherwise permitted under applicable Korean laws and regulations.

Ireland

The Notes are not being offered, directly or indirectly, to the general public in Ireland and no offers or sales of any securities under or in connection with this prospectus supplement may be effected except in conformity with the provisions of Irish law including the Irish Companies Acts 1963 to 2009, the Regulation 2017/1129/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council, the European Communities (Markets in Financial Instruments) Regulations 2007 (Nos. 1 to 3) of Ireland and the Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 of the European Parliament and of the Council.

Saudi Arabia

This prospectus supplement may not be distributed in the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia except to such persons as are permitted under the Capital Market Authority.

The Capital Market Authority does not make any representations as to the accuracy or completeness of this prospectus supplement, and expressly disclaims any liability whatsoever for any loss arising from, or incurred in reliance upon, any part of this prospectus supplement. Prospective purchasers of the Notes and the Guarantees should conduct their own due diligence on the accuracy of the information relating to the Notes and the Guarantees. If a prospective purchaser does not understand the contents of this prospectus supplement, he or she should consult an authorized financial advisor.

Bermuda

Each underwriter has represented, warranted and agreed that it has not offered or sold, and will not offer or sell, any Notes to any person, firm or company regarded as a resident of Bermuda for exchange control purposes and will procure that any purchaser of the Notes from it will comply with such prescription.

United Arab Emirates

This prospectus supplement has not been approved or licensed by the Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates (the "UAE"), Securities and Commodities Authority of the UAE and/or any other relevant licensing

authority in the UAE. The offer of the Notes does not constitute a public offer of securities in the UAE in accordance with relevant laws of the UAE, in particular, the Commercial Companies Law, Federal law No. 8 of 1984 (as amended).

The Notes may not be offered to the public in the UAE. The Notes may only be offered and issued to a limited number of investors in the UAE who qualify as sophisticated investors under the relevant laws and regulations of the UAE.

Kuwait

The Notes have not been authorized or licensed for offering, marketing or sale in the State of Kuwait. No marketing or sale of the Notes may take place in Kuwait unless the same has been duly authorized by the Kuwaiti Ministry of Commerce and Industry pursuant of the provisions of Law 31 of 1990 and the various ministerial regulations issued thereunder.

Other Jurisdictions

The distribution of this prospectus supplement may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions. Persons into whose possession this prospectus supplement (or any part hereof) comes are required by us and the underwriters to inform themselves about, and to observe, any such restrictions.

LEGAL MATTERS

We and the Issuer are being represented by Sullivan & Cromwell (Hong Kong) LLP with respect to certain legal matters as to United States federal securities and New York State law. The underwriters are being represented as to United States federal securities and New York State law matters by Latham & Watkins LLP. Certain legal matters as to State of Arizona law will be passed upon for us by Fennemore Craig, P.C. Certain legal matters as to R.O.C. law will be passed upon for us by Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law. Sullivan & Cromwell (Hong Kong) LLP may rely upon Fennemore Craig, P.C. with respect to matters governed by State of Arizona law and upon Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law with respect to matters governed by R.O.C. law.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements, incorporated in this prospectus supplement by reference from TSMC Limited's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2020, and the effectiveness of TSMC Limited's internal control over financial reporting have been audited by Deloitte & Touche, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports, which are incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

With respect to the unaudited interim consolidated financial information for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 which is incorporated herein by reference, Deloitte & Touche, an independent registered public accounting firm, have applied limited procedures in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) for a review of such information. However, as stated in their report included in TSMC Limited's current report on Form 6-K originally furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, and incorporated by reference herein, they did not audit and they do not express an opinion on that interim consolidated financial information. Accordingly, the degree of reliance on their report on such information should be restricted in light of the limited nature of the review procedures applied. Deloitte & Touche are not subject to the liability provisions of Section 11 of the Securities Act of 1933 for their report on the unaudited interim financial information because that reports is not "report" or a "part" of the Registration Statement prepared or certified by an accountant within the meaning of Sections 7 and 11 of the Act.

Deloitte & Touche is located at 20th Floor, No. 100, Songren Rd., Xinyi District., Taipei, Taiwan.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT US

TSMC Limited is currently subject to periodic reporting and other informational requirements of the Exchange Act, as applicable to foreign private issuers. Accordingly, TSMC Limited is required to file reports, including annual reports on Form 20-F, and other information with the SEC. All information filed with the SEC can be obtained over the Internet at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement we filed with the SEC, using a shelf registration process under the Securities Act, relating to the securities to be offered. This prospectus supplement omits some information contained in the registration statement in accordance with SEC rules and regulations. You should review the information and exhibits in the registration statement for further information on us and the securities we are offering. Statements in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus concerning any document we filed as an exhibit to the registration statement or that we otherwise filed with the SEC are not intended to be comprehensive and are qualified by reference to these filings. You should review the complete document to evaluate these statements.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with or furnish to the SEC, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents that are considered part of the accompanying prospectus. Information that we file with or furnish to the SEC in the future and incorporate by reference will automatically update and supersede the previously filed information. See also "Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference" in the accompanying prospectus for more information. All of the documents incorporated by reference are available at www.sec.gov under Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, CIK number 0001046179.

Each document incorporated by reference is current only as of the date of such document, and the incorporation by reference of such documents shall not create any implication that there has been no change in our affairs since the date thereof or that the information contained therein is current as of any time subsequent to its date.

The documents listed below are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement:

- TSMC Limited's annual report on <u>Form 20-F</u> for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020, originally filed with the SEC on April 16, 2021 (File No. 001-36614), which is incorporated by reference in the accompanying prospectus;
- TSMC Limited's current report on Form 6-K originally furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, including Exhibit 99.1 titled "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021" and Exhibit 99.2 titled "Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021";
- any future annual reports on Form 20-F of TSMC Limited filed with the SEC after the date of this prospectus supplement and prior to the termination of the offering of the securities offered by this prospectus supplement; and
- any future reports on Form 6-K furnished by TSMC Limited to the SEC after the date of this prospectus supplement that are identified in such reports as being incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement.

As you read the documents incorporated by reference, you may find inconsistencies in information from one document to another. If you find inconsistencies, you should rely on the statements made in the most recent document.

We will provide a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by reference in the accompanying prospectus, upon written or oral request, to any person, including any beneficial owner of the Notes, to whom a copy of this prospectus supplement is delivered, at no cost to such person. You may make such a request by writing or telephoning us at the following mailing address or telephone number:

Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited
No. 8, Li-Hsin Road 6
Hsinchu Science Park
Hsinchu, Taiwan
Republic of China
Telephone: +886-3-5636688

S-79

PROSPECTUS



Debt Securities

TSMC Arizona Corporation

Fully and unconditionally guaranteed by

Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited

| TSMC Arizona Corporation may sell debt securities to the public from time to time in one or more series and in one or more offerings. |
|---|
| The debt securities will be issued by TSMC Arizona Corporation and will be guaranteed by Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited. |
| We will provide the specific terms of any offering and the offered securities in one or more supplements to this prospectus. Any prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement as well as the documents incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus before you purchase any of the securities offered hereby. |
| We may offer and sell these debt securities to or through one or more underwriters, dealers or agents, directly to burchasers or through a combination of these methods, on a continuous or delayed basis. You can find additional information about our plan of distribution for the securities under the heading "Plan of Distribution" in this prospectus. We will also describe the plan of distribution for any particular offering of securities in the applicable prospectus supplement. This prospectus may not be used to sell our securities unless it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement. |
| |
| nvesting in our securities involves certain risks. You should carefully consider the risks described in "Risk Factors" in this prospectus and in any prospectus supplement or any document incorporated by reference into this prospectus. |
| |

The date of this prospectus is October 18, 2021.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any

representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|---|------|
| <u>RISK FACTORS</u> | 1 |
| ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS | 2 |
| FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS | 4 |
| <u>OUR COMPANY</u> | 6 |
| <u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u> | 7 |
| DESCRIPTION OF THE DEBT SECURITIES AND THE GUARANTEES | 8 |
| LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES | 24 |
| ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES | 26 |
| <u>TAXATION</u> | 27 |
| <u>PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION</u> | 28 |
| <u>LEGAL MATTERS</u> | 30 |
| <u>EXPERTS</u> | 31 |
| WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT US | 32 |
| INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE | 33 |
| | |

i

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves risks. You should carefully consider the risks described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent annual report on Form 20-F, which is incorporated in this prospectus by reference, and any additional and updated risk factors disclosed in any accompanying prospectus supplement or any other document incorporated by reference in this prospectus before investing in any securities that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus. Please see "Where You Can Find More Information About Us" and "Incorporation of Documents by Reference."

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of an automatic shelf registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, as a "well-known seasoned issuer" as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act. By using an automatic shelf registration statement, we may, at any time and from time to time, offer and sell the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we use this prospectus to offer securities, we will provide one or more prospectus supplements that will contain specific information about the offering and the terms of those securities. We may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus by means of a prospectus supplement or by incorporating by reference information that we file or furnish to the SEC. As allowed by the SEC rules, this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement do not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. For further information, we refer you to the registration statement, including its exhibits. Statements contained in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement about the provisions or contents of any agreement or other document are not necessarily complete. If the SEC's rules and regulations require that an agreement or document be filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, please see that agreement or document for a complete description of these matters.

We are not making an offer to sell the securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

You should carefully read this document and any applicable prospectus supplement and the related exhibits to the registration statement filed with the SEC. You should also read the documents we have referred you to under "Where You Can Find More Information About Us" and "Incorporation of Documents by Reference" below for information on our company, the risks we face and our financial statements. The registration statement and exhibits can be read at the SEC's website or at the SEC as described under "Where You Can Find More Information About Us." In this prospectus, unless otherwise indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, references to:

- "board" and "board of directors" are to TSMC Limited's board of directors, unless otherwise stated;
- "director(s)" are to member(s) of the TSMC Limited board, unless otherwise stated;
- "Exchange Act" are to the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder;
- "foreign private issuer" are to such term as defined in Rule 3b-4 under the Exchange Act;
- "Guarantor" is to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, unless the context otherwise requires;
- "NT dollar" are to the legal currency of the R.O.C.;
- "R.O.C." and "Taiwan" are references to the Republic of China;
- "SEC" are to the United States Securities and Exchange Commission;
- "Securities Act" are to the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Trust Indenture Act" are to the United States Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended;
- "TSMC," "Company," "Group," "our company," "we," "our" or "us" are to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited and its consolidated subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires;
- "TSMC Arizona" and "Issuer" are to TSMC Arizona Corporation, a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Arizona;
- "TSMC Limited" are to Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, unless the context otherwise requires;

- "U.S.," "U.S.A." or "United States" are to the United States of America, its territories, its possessions and all areas subject to its jurisdiction; and
- "US\$" or "U.S. dollars" are to the legal currency of the United States.

All discrepancies in any table between the amounts identified as total amounts and the sum of the amounts listed therein are due to rounding.

References in any prospectus supplement to "the accompanying prospectus" are to this prospectus and to "the prospectus" are to this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement taken together.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein contain forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, including statements based on our current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections about us, our industry and the regulatory environment in which we operate. All statements other than statements of historical facts are forward-looking statements. These statements are made under the "Safe Harbor" provisions of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements can be identified by words or phrases such as "may," "will," "expect," "anticipate," "future," "aim," "estimate," "intend," "seek," "plan," "believe," "potential," "continue," "ongoing," "target," "guidance," "is/are likely to" or other similar expressions.

By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and the development of the industries in which we operate may differ materially from those made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus. Important factors that could cause those differences include, but are not limited to:

- general local and global economic conditions;
- the political stability of our local region;
- outlook of the major and emerging end markets for our products, such as smartphones, high performance computing, internet of things, automotive electronics and digital consumer electronics;
- the volatility of the semiconductor and electronics industry;
- our ability to develop new technologies successfully and remain a technological leader;
- the increased competition from other companies and our ability to retain and increase our market share;
- overcapacity in the semiconductor industry;
- our reliance on certain major customers;
- the reliability of our information technology systems and resilience to any cyberattacks;
- our ability to maintain control over expansion and facility modifications;
- our ability to generate growth and profitability;
- our ability to hire and retain qualified personnel;
- our ability to acquire required equipment and supplies necessary to meet business needs;
- our ability to protect our technologies, intellectual property rights and third-party licenses;
- disruptive events, such as earthquakes or droughts;
- the COVID-19 pandemic;
- power and other utility shortages;
- construction issues as we expand our capacity; and
- fluctuations in foreign currency rates, in particular, any material appreciation of the NT dollar against the U.S. dollar, and our ability to manage such risks.

Forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our strategy and future plans, future business condition and financial results, our capital expenditure plans, our capacity management plans,

expectations as to the commercial production using 3-nanometer and more advanced technologies, technological upgrades, investment in research and development, future market demand, future regulatory or other developments in our industry, business expansion plans or new investments as well as business acquisitions and financing plans. If any one or more of the assumptions underlying the industry or market data turns out to be incorrect, actual results may differ from the projections based on these assumptions. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

The forward-looking statements made in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein relate only to events or information as of the date on which the statements are made herein and are based on current expectations, assumptions, estimates and projections. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which the statements are made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. You should read such documents completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.

OUR COMPANY

Company Overview

We believe we are currently the world's largest dedicated foundry in the semiconductor industry. As a foundry, we manufacture semiconductors using our manufacturing processes for our customers based on proprietary integrated circuit designs provided by them. We offer a comprehensive range of wafer fabrication processes, including processes to manufacture complementary metal oxide silicon ("CMOS") logic, mixed-signal, radio frequency, embedded memory, bipolar complementary metal oxide silicon (which uses CMOS transistors in conjunction with bipolar junction transistor) mixed-signal and other semiconductors. We produced 24 percent of the world semiconductor excluding memory output value in 2020, as compared to 21 percent in the previous year. We also offer design, mask making, TSMC 3DFabricTM advanced 3D chip stacking and packaging, and testing services.

We count among our customers many of the world's leading semiconductor companies, ranging from fabless semiconductor companies, system companies to integrated device manufacturers, including, but not limited to, Advanced Micro Devices, Inc., Broadcom Limited, Intel Corporation, MediaTek Inc., NVIDIA Corporation, NXP Semiconductors N.V., OmniVision Technology Inc., Qualcomm Inc., STMicroelectronics N.V., and Xilinx Inc.

Corporate Information

We were founded in 1987 as a joint venture among the R.O.C. government and other private investors and were incorporated in the R.O.C. as a company limited by shares on February 21, 1987. TSMC Limited's common shares have been listed on the Taiwan Stock Exchange since September 5, 1994, and the American Depositary Shares ("ADS") of TSMC Limited have been listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "TSM" since October 8, 1997.

Our principal executive office is located at No. 8, Li-Hsin Road 6, Hsinchu Science Park, Hsinchu, Taiwan, Republic of China. Our telephone number at that address is (886-3) 563-6688. Our website is www.tsmc.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated herein by reference and does not constitute part of this prospectus.

The Issuer

TSMC Arizona Corporation, a corporation incorporated under the laws of the State of Arizona, U.S.A. in November 2020, or the Issuer, is a wholly-owned subsidiary of TSMC Limited. TSMC Arizona is expected to be primarily engaged in the manufacture and sale of integrated circuits. TSMC Arizona plans to spend approximately US\$12 billion from 2021 to 2029 to build and operate an advanced semiconductor manufacturing facility, Fab 21, in the City of Phoenix area. Construction of the fab commenced in April 2021 and equipment is expected to be moved into the fab during the second half of 2022. TSMC Arizona targets to commence commercial production in 2024.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities we offer as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement(s).

DESCRIPTION OF THE DEBT SECURITIES AND THE GUARANTEES

The following is a summary of certain general terms and provisions of the debt securities, the guarantees and the indenture, but they are not complete and are subject to, and are qualified in their entirety by reference to, all of the provisions of the indenture, which has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, including the definitions of specified terms used in the indenture, and to the Trust Indenture Act. The particular terms of the debt securities offered by any prospectus supplement and the extent these general provisions may apply to the debt securities will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. The terms of the debt securities will include those set forth in the indenture, any related documents and those made a part of the indenture by the Trust Indenture Act. You should read the summary below, the applicable prospectus supplement and the provisions of the indenture and any related documents before investing in our debt securities.

The prospectus supplement relating to any series of debt securities that we may offer will contain the specific terms of the debt securities. These terms may include the following:

- the title and any limit on the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities;
- whether the debt securities will be secured or unsecured:
- whether the debt securities are to be convertible into or exchangeable for cash and/or any securities or other property of any person (including us), the terms and conditions upon which such debt securities will be so convertible or exchangeable;
- whether the debt securities are senior or subordinated debt securities and, if subordinated, the terms of such subordination;
- the percentage or percentages of principal amount at which such debt securities will be issued;
- the interest rate(s) or the method for determining the interest rate(s);
- the dates on which interest will accrue or the method for determining dates on which interest will accrue and dates on which interest will be payable;
- the record dates for the determination of holders to whom interest is payable or the method for determining such dates;
- the dates on which the debt securities may be issued, the maturity date and other dates of payment of principal;
- redemption or early repayment provisions;
- authorized denominations if other than denominations of US\$200,000 and multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof:
- the form of the debt securities and the guarantees;
- amount of discount or premium, if any, with which such debt securities will be issued;
- whether such debt securities will be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities;
- the identity of the depository for global securities;
- whether a temporary security is to be issued with respect to such series and whether any interest payable prior to the issuance of definitive securities of the series will be credited to the account of the persons entitled thereto:
- the terms upon which beneficial interests in a temporary global security may be exchanged in whole or in part for beneficial interests in a definitive global security or for individual definitive securities;
- any covenants applicable to the particular debt securities being issued;
- any defaults and events of default applicable to the particular debt securities being issued;

- any provisions for the defeasance of the particular debt securities being issued in whole or in part;
- any addition or change in the provisions related to satisfaction and discharge;
- any restriction or condition on the transferability of the debt securities;
- if other than U.S. dollars, the currency, currencies or currency units in which the purchase price for, the principal of and any premium and any interest on, such debt securities will be payable;
- the time period within which, the manner in which and the terms and conditions upon which the purchaser of the debt securities can select the payment currency;
- the securities exchange(s) or automated quotation system(s) on which the securities will be listed or admitted to trading, as applicable, if any;
- provisions relating to the modification of the indenture both with and without the consent of holders of debt securities issued under the indenture;
- place or places where we may pay principal, premium, if any, and interest and where holders may present the debt securities for registration of transfer, exchange or conversion;
- place or places where notices and demands relating to the debt securities and the indentures may be made;
- if other than the entire principal amount of the debt securities, the portion of the principal amount of the debt securities that is payable upon declaration of acceleration of maturity;
- any index or formula used to determine the amount of payments of principal of, premium (if any) or interest on the debt securities and the method of determining these amounts;
- any provisions relating to compensation, reimbursement and indemnification of the trustee;
- provisions, if any, granting special rights to holders of the debt securities upon the occurrence of specified events; and
- additional terms not inconsistent with the provisions of the indenture, except as permitted by the terms of the indenture.

General

We may sell the debt securities at par or at greater than *de minimis* discount below their stated principal amount. Unless we inform you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, the purchase price for, the principal of and any premium and any interest on such debt securities will be payable in U.S. dollars. Unless we inform you otherwise in a prospectus supplement, we may issue additional debt securities of a particular series without the consent of the holders of the debt securities of such series outstanding at the time of issuance. Any such additional debt securities, together with all other outstanding debt securities of that series, will constitute a single series of debt securities under the indenture. Such additional debt securities will have the same terms and conditions as the applicable series of debt securities in all respects (or in all respects except for the issue date, the issue price or the first payment of interest), and will vote together as one class on all matters with respect to such series of debt securities. We shall not issue any additional debt securities of a series unless such additional debt securities are fungible with the outstanding debt securities of such series for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited acts as the guarantor of the debt securities issued under the indenture. The guarantees are described under "Guarantees" below.

Form, Exchange and Transfer

The debt securities will be issued in fully registered form without coupons and, unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, in minimum denominations of US\$200,000 and integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof.

The entity performing the role of maintaining the list of registered holders is called the "registrar." The registrar acts as our agent for registering debt securities in the names of holders and transferring registered debt securities. You may exchange or transfer your registered debt securities at the specified office of the registrar. We may also arrange for additional registrars, and may change registrars. We may also choose to act as our own registrar.

You will not be required to pay a service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities, but you may be required to pay any tax or other governmental charge associated with the registration of transfer or exchange. The registration of transfer or exchange of a registered debt security will only be made if you have duly endorsed the debt security or provided the registrar with a written instrument of transfer satisfactory in form to the registrar.

The Guarantees

The Guarantor will fully, unconditionally and irrevocably guarantee to each holder of the debt securities, the full and prompt payment of the principal of, and premium (if any) and interest on, such debt securities (including any Additional Amounts (as defined below) payable in respect thereof) when and as the same shall become due and payable as provided in such debt securities.

Payment and Paying Agents

If your debt securities are in definitive registered form, we will pay interest to you if you are listed in the registrar's records as a direct holder at the close of business on a particular day in advance of each due date for interest, even if you no longer own the debt securities on the interest due date. That particular day is called the "record date" and will be stated in the applicable prospectus supplement.

We will pay interest, principal, Additional Amounts (as defined below) and any other money due on global registered debt securities pursuant to the applicable procedures of the depository or, if the debt securities are not in global form, at offices maintained for that purpose in New York, New York. These offices are called "paying agents." We may also choose to pay interest by mailing checks. We may also arrange for additional payment agents, and may change these agents, including our use of the trustee's corporate trust office. We may also choose to act as our own paying agent.

Regardless of who acts as paying agent, all money that we pay as principal, premium or interest to a paying agent, or then held by us in trust, that remains unclaimed at the end of two years after the amount is due to direct holders will be repaid to us, or if then held by us, discharged from trust. After that two-year period, direct holders may look only to us for payment and not to the trustee, any other paying agent or anyone else.

Street name and other indirect holders should consult their banks or brokers for information on how they will receive payments.

Tax Redemption

Each series of debt securities may be redeemed at any time, at the option of the Issuer, in whole but not in part, upon notice as described below, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, together with accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption (for the avoidance of doubt, along with Additional Amounts, if any, then due and which will become due on the date fixed for redemption), if (i) as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of a Relevant Jurisdiction (or, in the case of Additional Amounts payable by a successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, the applicable Successor Jurisdiction), or any change in the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations, which change or amendment becomes effective on or after the Issue Date (or, in the case of Additional Amounts payable by a successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, the date on which such successor Person became such pursuant to the applicable provisions of the indenture) (a "Tax Change"), the

Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person is, or would be, obligated to pay Additional Amounts upon the next payment of principal or interest in respect of such debt securities or the next payment under the relevant guarantee, as applicable, and (ii) such obligation cannot be avoided by the Issuer or the Guarantor or such successor Person, as applicable, taking reasonable measures available to it.

Prior to the giving of any notice of redemption of a series of debt securities pursuant to the foregoing, the Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, shall deliver to the Trustee (i) a notice of such redemption election, (ii) an opinion of an Independent Legal Counsel or an opinion of an Independent Tax Consultant to the effect that the Issuer or the Guarantor or any such successor Person is, or would become, obligated to pay such Additional Amounts as the result of a Tax Change and (iii) an Officers' Certificate of the Issuer or the Guarantor or such successor Person, stating that such amendment or change has occurred, describing the facts leading thereto and stating that such requirement cannot be avoided by the Issuer or the Guarantor or the relevant successor Person, as applicable, taking reasonable measures available to it.

Notice of redemption of a series of debt securities as provided above shall be given to the holders not less than 10 nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption. Notice having been given, the relevant debt securities shall become due and payable on the date fixed for redemption and will be paid at the redemption price, together with accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption, at the place or places of payment and in the manner specified in the relevant debt securities. From and after the redemption date, if moneys for the redemption of such debt securities shall have been made available as provided in the indenture for redemption on the redemption date, such debt securities shall cease to bear interest, and the only right of the holders of such debt securities shall be to receive payment of the redemption price and accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the date fixed for redemption.

Optional Redemption

The Issuer may, at any time upon giving not less than 10 nor more than 60 days' notice to holders of a series of debt securities, redeem such series of debt securities, in whole or in part; provided that the principal amount of any debt securities remaining outstanding after redemption in part shall be US\$200,000 or an integral multiple of US\$1,000 in excess thereof. The redemption price for any debt securities to be redeemed prior to the Applicable Par Call Date will be equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities to be redeemed and (ii) the sum, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker.

If only some of the debt securities of any series are to be redeemed, the debt securities of such series to be redeemed will be selected, while such debt securities are in global form, by the applicable clearing system and/or stock exchange requirements, or while such debt securities are in certificated form, by the Trustee on a pro rata basis, by lot or by such method as the Trustee in its sole discretion deems fair and appropriate, unless otherwise required by law.

Any notice of redemption of debt securities as described in this "—Optional Redemption" section shall state the redemption price (if known) or the formula pursuant to which the redemption price is to be determined if the redemption price cannot be determined at the time the notice is given. If the redemption price cannot be determined at the time such notice is to be given, the actual redemption price, calculated as described in clause (ii) of the first paragraph under "—Optional Redemption" above, shall be set forth in an Officers' Certificate delivered to the Trustee no later than two New York Business Days prior to the redemption date.

Any notice of redemption of debt securities as described in this "—Optional Redemption" section may, at the Issuer's discretion, be given subject to one or more conditions precedent, including, but not limited to, the completion of a corporate transaction that is pending (such as an equity or equity-linked offering, an incurrence of indebtedness or an acquisition or other strategic transaction involving a change of control in the Issuer or another entity). If such redemption is so subject to the satisfaction of one or more conditions precedent, such notice shall describe each such condition, and such notice may be rescinded in the event that any or all such

conditions shall not have been satisfied or otherwise waived on or prior to the New York Business Day immediately preceding the relevant redemption date. The Issuer shall notify holders and the Trustee of any such rescission as soon as reasonably practicable after it determines that such conditions precedent will not be able to be satisfied or the Issuer shall not be able or willing to waive such conditions precedent. Once the notice of redemption is mailed or sent, subject to the satisfaction of any conditions precedent provided in the notice of redemption, the debt securities called for redemption will become due and payable on the redemption date and at the applicable redemption price as described in this "—Optional Redemption" section.

Payment of Additional Amounts

All payments of principal, premium and interest made by the Issuer in respect of the debt securities of any series or the Guarantor in respect of any guarantee will be made without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges of whatever nature (including penalties, interest and any other additions thereto) ("Taxes") imposed or levied by or on behalf of the R.O.C., the U.S., or any political subdivision thereof or any authority therein having power to tax (a "Relevant Jurisdiction"), unless such withholding or deduction of such Taxes is required by law or by regulation. If the Issuer or the Guarantor (or their paying agents) is required to make such withholding or deduction, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will withhold such Taxes and pay them to the relevant government authority, and the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will pay such additional amounts in respect of Taxes as will result (i) with respect to the Issuer, in the receipt by the holders or beneficial owners of the applicable series of debt securities of such amounts as would have been received by such holders or beneficial owners had no such withholding or deduction of such Taxes been required or (ii) with respect to the Guarantor, in the receipt by the holders or beneficial owners of the applicable series of debt securities of such amounts as would have been received by such holders or beneficial owners in respect of payments under any related guarantee had no such withholding or deduction of such Taxes been required (such additional amounts payable by the Issuer or the Guarantor, the "Additional Amounts"), except that no such Additional Amounts shall be payable:

- (i) in respect of any such Taxes that would not have been imposed, deducted or withheld but for the existence of any connection (whether present or former) between the holder or beneficial owner of an applicable debt security and any Relevant Jurisdiction other than merely holding such debt securities or receiving principal or interest in respect thereof (including such holder or beneficial owner being or having been a national, domiciliary or resident of such Relevant Jurisdiction or treated as a resident thereof or being or having been physically present or engaged in a trade or business therein or having currently or having had a permanent establishment therein);
- (ii) to the extent that any Taxes with respect to an applicable debt security would not have been so imposed or levied but for the fact that, where presentation is required in order to receive payment, the applicable debt securities or guarantees were presented more than 30 days after the date on which such payment became due and payable or the date on which payment thereof provided for and notice thereof given to the holders of the applicable debt securities, whichever is later, except to the extent that the holder or beneficiary thereof would have been entitled to such Additional Amounts on presenting the same for payment on the last day of such 30-day period;
- (iii) in respect of any failure of the holder or beneficial owner of a debt security or a guarantee to comply with a timely request of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, addressed to the holder or beneficial owner to provide information concerning such holder's or beneficial owner's nationality, residence, identity or connection with any Relevant Jurisdiction, if and to the extent that due and timely compliance with such request is required under the tax laws, statutes, treaties, regulations or administrative practices of any Relevant Jurisdiction in order to reduce or eliminate any withholding or deduction as to which Additional Amounts would have otherwise been payable to such holder or beneficial owner;
- (iv) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of any applicable debt securities or guarantee being presented for payment (where presentation is required) in the Relevant Jurisdiction, unless any such

debt securities or such guarantee, as applicable, could not have been presented for payment elsewhere;

- (v) in respect of any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or similar Taxes;
- (vi) to any holder of an applicable debt security or beneficiary of a guarantee that is a fiduciary, partnership or person other than the sole beneficial owner of any payment to the extent that such payment would be required to be included in the income under the laws of a Relevant Jurisdiction, for tax purposes, of a beneficiary or settlor with respect to the fiduciary, or a member of that partnership or a beneficial owner who would not have been entitled to such Additional Amounts had that beneficiary, settlor, partner or beneficial owner been the holder thereof;
- (vii) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a debt security being or having been a personal holding company, a passive foreign investment company or a controlled foreign corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a foreign tax exempt organization, or a corporation that has accumulated earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax;
- (viii) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a debt security being or having been a "10-percent shareholder," as defined in section 871(h)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code"), or any successor provision, of the Issuer;
- (ix) in respect of any Taxes imposed as a result of the holder or beneficial owner of a debt security being a bank receiving payments on an extension of credit made pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business, within the meaning of section 881(c)(3) of the Code or any successor provision;
- (x) in respect of any Taxes imposed by reason of the failure of the holder or beneficial owner of a debt security, including any intermediary that holds a debt security, to fulfill the statement requirements of section 871(h) or section 881(c) of the Code or any successor provision;
- (xi) in respect of any Taxes imposed pursuant to section 871(h)(6) or section 881(c)(6) of the Code (or any successor provisions);
- (xii) in respect of any Taxes that are payable otherwise than by deduction or withholding from payments on or in respect of any debt securities or guarantees; or
- (xiii) in the case of any combination of the above listed items.

In addition, any amounts to be paid on the applicable debt securities will be paid net of any deduction or withholding imposed or required pursuant to Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, any current or future regulations or official interpretations thereof, any agreement entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b) of the Code, or any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or practices adopted pursuant to any intergovernmental agreement entered into in connection with the implementation of such Sections of the Code, and no Additional Amounts will be required to be paid on account of any such deduction or withholding.

In the event that any withholding or deduction for or on account of any Taxes is required in respect of any payment of principal of or interest on the applicable debt securities of any series or any payment under the applicable guarantee, at least five New York Business Days prior to the date of such payment, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will furnish to the Trustee and the paying agent, if other than the Trustee, an Officers' Certificate specifying the amount required to be withheld or deducted on such payment, certifying that the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, shall pay such amounts required to be withheld to the appropriate governmental authority and certifying the fact that the Additional Amounts will be payable and the amounts so payable to each holder (unless such Additional Amounts are not required to be paid pursuant to the exceptions described above), and that the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, will pay to the Trustee or such paying agent the Additional Amounts required to be paid; provided that no such Officers' Certificate will be required prior to any date of payment of principal of or interest on any such debt securities or any such guarantees, as applicable, if there has

been no change with respect to the matters set forth in a prior Officers' Certificate. The Trustee and each paying agent may rely on the fact that any Officers' Certificate contemplated by this paragraph has not been furnished as evidence of the fact that no withholding or deduction for or on account of any Taxes is required. The Issuer and the Guarantor covenant to indemnify the Trustee and any paying agent for and to hold them harmless against any loss, liability or expense reasonably incurred without fraudulent activity, gross negligence or willful misconduct on their part arising out of or in connection with actions taken or omitted by any of them in reliance on any such Officers' Certificate furnished pursuant to this paragraph or on the fact that any Officers' Certificate contemplated by this paragraph has not been furnished.

Whenever there is mentioned, in any context, the payment of amounts based upon the principal amount of any applicable debt securities or of principal, premium or interest in respect of any applicable debt securities, such mention shall be deemed to include the payment of Additional Amounts provided for in the indenture, to the extent that, in such context, Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof pursuant to the indenture.

The foregoing provisions shall apply in the same manner with respect to the jurisdiction in which any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor is organized or resident for tax purposes or any authority therein or thereof having the power to tax (a "Successor Jurisdiction"), substituting such Successor Jurisdiction for the applicable Relevant Jurisdiction.

The Issuer's and the Guarantor's respective obligations to make payments of Additional Amounts under the terms and conditions described above will survive any termination, defeasance or discharge of the indenture.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

Prior to the satisfaction and discharge of the indenture, the Guarantor and the Issuer may not consolidate with or merge into any other Person in a transaction or, directly or indirectly, convey, transfer or lease all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, unless either:

- (i) in the case of a consolidation or merger, the Guarantor or the Issuer is the continuing and surviving Person and no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing; or
- (ii) (a) the Person formed by such consolidation or into which the Issuer or the Guarantor is merged or to whom the Issuer or the Guarantor has conveyed, transferred or leased all or substantially all of its properties and assets expressly assumes by an indenture supplemental to the indenture all the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, under the indenture and the applicable debt securities and guarantee, including the obligation to pay Additional Amounts, with any jurisdiction in which the Person is organized or resident for tax purposes also being considered a "Relevant Jurisdiction" for purposes of the Additional Amounts provision;
 - (b) immediately before and after giving effect to the transaction, no Default or Event of Default under the applicable debt securities shall have occurred and be continuing; and
 - (c) the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, has delivered to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel, each stating that such consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease and such supplemental indenture comply with the indenture and that all conditions precedent therein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.

An assumption of the Issuer's obligations under any applicable debt securities by any Person might be deemed for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be an exchange of such debt securities for new debt securities by the beneficial owners thereof, resulting in the recognition of gain or loss for such purposes and possibly certain other adverse tax consequences. Investors should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of such an assumption.

Open Market Purchases

The Issuer or the Guarantor or any of the Guarantor's Subsidiaries may, in accordance with all applicable laws and regulations, at any time purchase the debt securities in the open market or otherwise at any price, so long as such purchase does not otherwise violate the terms of the indenture. The debt securities so purchased, while held by or on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor or any of the Guarantor's Subsidiaries, shall not be deemed to be outstanding for the purposes of determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of outstanding debt securities have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver hereunder.

Modification and Waiver

The indenture will contain provisions permitting the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee, without the consent of the holders of a series of debt securities, to execute supplemental indentures for certain enumerated purposes in the indenture and, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of debt securities then outstanding under the indenture, to add, change, eliminate or modify in any way the provisions of the indenture or any supplemental indentures or to change or modify in any manner the rights of the holders of debt securities of such series. The Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee may not, however, without the consent of each holder of the debt securities of the series affected thereby:

- (i) change the Stated Maturity of such series of debt securities;
- (ii) reduce the principal amount of, payments of interest on or stated time for payment of interest on any debt securities of such series;
- (iii) change any obligation of the Issuer or the Guarantor to pay Additional Amounts with respect to such series of debt securities or the related guarantee, respectively;
- (iv) change any obligation of the Guarantor to make payments under the guarantee with respect to such series of debt securities;
- (v) change the currency of payment of the principal of or interest on such series of debt securities;
- (vi) impair the right to receive payment of the principal of or interest on (including Additional Amounts) such series of debt securities on the stated maturity date for such payment expressed in such series of debt securities or to institute suit for the enforcement of such payment;
- (vii) reduce the above stated percentage of outstanding debt securities of such series necessary to modify or amend the indenture;
- (viii) reduce the percentage of the aggregate principal amount of outstanding debt securities of such series necessary for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or for waiver of certain Defaults;
- (ix) modify the provisions of the indenture with respect to modification and waiver; or
- (x) reduce the amount of the premium payable upon the redemption or repurchase of any debt securities of such series or change the time at which any debt securities of such series may be redeemed or repurchased as described above under "—Optional Redemption" whether through an amendment or waiver of provisions in the covenants, definitions or otherwise.

The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of a series of debt securities may on behalf of all holders of that series of debt securities waive any existing or past Default or Event of Default and its consequences under the indenture, except a continuing Default or Event of Default (i) in the payment of principal of, or interest on (or Additional Amounts payable in respect of), the relevant debt securities then outstanding or the payment of any amounts due under the relevant guarantee, in which event the consent of all holders of that series of debt securities is required; or (ii) in respect of a covenant or provision that under the indenture cannot be modified or amended without the consent of each holder of that series of debt securities then outstanding affected

thereby. Any such waivers will be conclusive and binding on all holders of the relevant series of debt securities, whether or not they have given consent to such waivers, and on all future holders of such series of debt securities, whether or not notation of such waivers is made upon the relevant debt securities. Any instrument given by or on behalf of any holder of any debt securities in connection with any consent to any such waiver will be irrevocable once given and will be conclusive and binding on all subsequent holders of any such debt securities.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of any holder, the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Trustee may amend the indenture, the debt securities of each series and the guarantees to, among other things:

- (i) cure any ambiguity, omission, defect or inconsistency; *provided*, however, that such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of holders of the relevant series of debt securities;
- (ii) provide for the assumption by a successor Person of the obligations of the Issuer or the guarantee under the indenture and a series of debt securities in accordance with "—Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets";
- (iii) provide for or facilitate the issuance of uncertificated debt securities in addition to or in place of certificated debt securities; *provided* that the uncertificated debt securities are issued in registered form for purposes of Section 163(f) of the Code;
- (iv) comply with the rules of any applicable depositary;
- (v) make any change that does not adversely affect the legal rights under the indenture of any holder in any material respect;
- evidence and provide for the acceptance of an appointment under the indenture of a successor trustee;
 provided that the successor trustee is otherwise qualified and eligible to act as such under the terms of the indenture;
- (vii) conform the text of the indenture, the debt securities or the guarantees to any provision of this "Description of the Debt Securities and the Guarantees" in the applicable prospectus supplement in relation to the debt securities;
- (viii) make any amendment to the provisions of the indenture relating to the transfer and legending of the debt securities or the guarantees as permitted by the indenture, including, but not limited to, amendments made to facilitate the issuance and administration of the debt securities or the guarantees or, if incurred in compliance with the indenture, additional debt securities; provided, however, that (a) compliance with the indenture as so amended would not result in the debt securities or the guarantees being transferred in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable securities law and (b) such amendment does not materially and adversely affect the rights of holders to transfer the debt securities and the guarantees as described in the applicable prospectus supplement;
- (ix) to provide for the issuance of additional debt securities of each series in accordance with the limitations set forth in the indenture:
- (x) to evidence the succession of another Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of the Issuer or the Guarantor, respectively;
- (xi) to establish the form or terms of a new series of debt securities;
- (xii) to reduce or otherwise limit the aggregate principal amount of debt securities that may be authenticated and delivered under the indenture;
- (xiii) to supplement any of the provisions of the indenture to such extent as shall be necessary to permit or facilitate the defeasance and discharge of any series of debt securities, *provided* that any such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of any debt securities then outstanding;
- (xiv) to amend or supplement any provision contained herein or in any supplemental indenture, *provided* that no such amendment or supplement shall adversely affect the interests of the holders of any debt securities then outstanding; and

(xv) to comply with the requirements of the SEC in order to maintain the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act.

The consent of the holders is not necessary under the indenture to approve the particular form of any proposed amendment, supplement or waiver. It is sufficient if such consent approves the substance of the proposed amendment or supplement. A consent to any amendment, supplement or waiver under the indenture by any holder given in connection with a tender of such holder's debt securities will not be rendered invalid by such tender. After an amendment, supplement or waiver under the indenture becomes effective, the Issuer is required to give to the holders of the affected debt securities a notice briefly describing such amendment, supplement or waiver. However, the failure to give such notice to all such holders, or any defect in the notice will not impair or affect the validity of the amendment, supplement or waiver.

Events of Default

For each series of debt securities, each of the following shall constitute an Event of Default under the indenture for such series of debt securities:

- (i) failure to pay principal or premium in respect of any debt securities of such series by the due date for such payment, but in the case of technical or administrative difficulties, only if the default continues for a period of two days;
- (ii) failure to pay interest on any debt securities of such series within 30 days after the due date for such payment;
- (iii) the Issuer or the Guarantor defaults in the performance of or breaches its obligations under the "— Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets" covenant;
- (iv) the Issuer or the Guarantor defaults in the performance of or breaches any covenant or agreement in the indenture or under such series of debt securities (other than a default specified in clause (i), (ii) or (iii) above) and such default or breach continues for a period of 90 consecutive days after written notice to the Issuer and the Guarantor, as applicable, by the Trustee or the holders of 25% or more in aggregate principal amount of such series of debt securities then outstanding;
- (v) the entry by a court having jurisdiction in the premises of (a) a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or (b) a decree or order adjudging the Issuer or the Guarantor bankrupt or insolvent, or approving as final and nonappealable a petition seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment, or composition of or in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or appointing a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator, or other similar official of the Issuer or the Guarantor or of any substantial part of their respective property, or ordering the winding up or liquidation of their respective affairs (or any similar relief granted under any foreign laws), and the continuance of any such decree or order for relief or any such other decree or order unstayed and in effect for a period of 90 consecutive calendar days;
- (vi) the commencement by the Issuer or the Guarantor of a voluntary case or proceeding under any applicable state or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or of any other case or proceeding to be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent, or the consent by it to the entry of a decree or order for relief in respect of the Issuer or the Guarantor in an involuntary case or proceeding under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law or to the commencement of any bankruptcy or insolvency case or proceeding against it, or the filing by it of a petition or answer or consent seeking reorganization or relief with respect to the Issuer or the Guarantor under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law, or the consent by it to the filing of such petition or to the appointment of or taking possession by a custodian, receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator, or other similar official of the Issuer or the Guarantor or of any substantial part

of their respective property pursuant to any such law, or the making by the Issuer or the Guarantor of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors in respect of any indebtedness as a result of an inability to pay such indebtedness as it becomes due, or the admission by the Issuer or the Guarantor in writing of its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or the taking of corporate action by the Issuer or the Guarantor that resolves to commence any such action; and

(vii) the relevant series of debt securities, the relevant guarantee or the indenture is or becomes or is claimed to be unenforceable, invalid, ceases to be in full force and effect by the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, or is deemed to contravene, breach or violate the laws of any relevant jurisdiction.

However, a default under subparagraph (iv) above will not constitute an Event of Default until the Trustee or the holders of 25% in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding debt securities of the relevant series notify the Issuer and the Guarantor of the default and the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, does not cure such default within the time specified in subparagraph (iv) above after receipt of such notice.

If an Event of Default (other than an Event of Default described in subparagraphs (v) and (vi) above) shall occur and be continuing, either the Trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of debt securities then outstanding by written notice to the Issuer and the Guarantor (and to the Trustee if such notice is given by the holders) as provided in the indenture may, or the Trustee acting on the directions of the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the relevant series of debt securities then outstanding (subject to receipt of indemnity and/or security satisfactory to the Trustee) shall, declare the unpaid principal amount of the debt securities of such series and any accrued and unpaid interest thereon (and any Additional Amount payable in respect thereof) to be due and payable immediately upon receipt of such notice. If an Event of Default in subparagraphs (v) or (vi) above shall occur, the unpaid principal amount of all the debt securities of such series then outstanding and any accrued and unpaid interest thereon will automatically, and without any declaration or other action by the Trustee or any holder of such debt securities, become immediately due and payable. After a declaration of acceleration but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee, the holders of at least a majority in aggregate principal amount of the affected debt securities then outstanding may, under certain circumstances, waive all past Defaults and rescind and annul such acceleration if (1) rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction and (2) all Events of Default in respect of such series of debt securities, other than the non-payment of principal, premium, if any, or interest on such debt securities that became due solely because of the acceleration of such debt securities, have been cured or waived. For information as to waiver of Defaults, see "-Modification and Waiver."

Subject to the provisions of the indenture relating to the duties of the Trustee, in case an Event of Default of a series of debt securities shall occur and be continuing, the Trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of the trusts or powers vested in it by the indenture at the written request, order or direction of any of the holders of such debt securities, unless such number of holders shall have instructed in writing and offered to the Trustee security and/or indemnity satisfactory to it against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred therein or thereby. Subject to certain provisions, including those requiring security and/or indemnification of the Trustee, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of such debt securities then outstanding will have the right to direct in writing the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee. No holder of any debt securities will have any right to institute any proceeding, judicial or otherwise, with respect to the indenture, the debt securities or the quarantee, or for the appointment of a receiver or a trustee, or for any other remedy thereunder, unless (i) such holder has previously given to the Trustee written notice of a continuing Event of Default, (ii) the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of such series of debt securities then outstanding have made written request to the Trustee to institute such proceeding, (iii) such holder or holders have instructed in writing and offered indemnity and/or security satisfactory to the Trustee and (iv) the Trustee has failed to institute such proceeding, and has not received from the holders of a majority in aggregate principal

amount of such series of debt securities then outstanding a written direction inconsistent with such request, within 60 days after such notice, request and offer. However, such limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by a holder of a debt security for the enforcement of the right to receive payment of the principal of or interest on any such debt securities on or after the applicable due date specified in any such debt securities. The Trustee shall not be required to expend its funds in following such direction if it does not reasonably believe that reimbursement or indemnity and/or security is assured to it.

If the Trustee collects any money pursuant to the indenture, it shall pay out the money in the following order:

First, to the Trustee and the Agents to the extent necessary to reimburse the Trustee and the Agents for any expenses incurred in connection with the collection or distribution of such amounts held or realized and any fees and expenses (including indemnity payments) incurred in connection with carrying out its functions under the indenture (including reasonable legal fees);

Second, to the payment of the amounts then due and unpaid for principal of and premium, if any, and interest on the debt securities of the relevant series in respect of which or for the benefit of which such money has been collected, ratably, without preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and payable on the debt securities of such series for principal and premium, if any, and interest, respectively; and

Third, any surplus remaining after such payments will be paid to the Issuer or to whomever may be lawfully entitled thereto.

Satisfaction and Discharge

The indenture will be discharged and will cease to be of further effect when:

- (i) either:
 - (a) all of the applicable debt securities that have been authenticated, except lost, stolen or destroyed debt securities that have been replaced or paid and debt securities for whose payment money has been deposited in trust and thereafter repaid to the Issuer, have been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation; or
 - (b) all of the debt securities that have not been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation have become due and payable by reason of the mailing of a notice of redemption or otherwise or will become due and payable within one year and the Issuer or the Guarantor has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee, as trust funds in trust solely for the benefit of the holders of the debt securities, cash in U.S. dollars, U.S. Government Obligations, or a combination of cash in U.S. dollars and U.S. Government Obligations, in amounts as will be sufficient, without consideration of any reinvestment of interest, to pay and discharge all amounts outstanding on the debt securities not delivered to the Trustee for cancellation for principal, premium and accrued interest to the date of maturity or redemption;
- (ii) no Default or Event of Default under the indenture has occurred and is continuing with respect to the debt securities on the date of the deposit referred to in clause (i)(a) or (i)(b) above (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from or related to the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit) and such deposit will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, any other instrument to which the Issuer is a party or by which it is bound;
- (iii) the Issuer has paid or caused to be paid all sums payable by it under the indenture with respect to the debt securities; and
- (iv) the Issuer has delivered irrevocable instructions to the Trustee under the indenture to apply the deposited money toward the payment of the debt securities at maturity or the redemption date, as the case may be.

In addition, the Issuer must deliver an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel to the Trustee stating that all conditions precedent to satisfaction and discharge have been satisfied.

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

The indenture will provide that the Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have all of its (and the Guarantor's) obligations discharged with respect to the outstanding debt securities of a series and the related guarantees ("Legal Defeasance") except for:

- (i) the rights of holders of the debt securities of the relevant series that are then outstanding to receive payments in respect of the principal of, or interest or premium on the debt securities of the relevant series when such payments are due from the trust referred to below;
- (ii) the Issuer's obligations with respect to the debt securities of the relevant series concerning issuing temporary notes, mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and the maintenance of an office or agency for payment and money for security payments held in trust;
- (iii) the rights, powers, trusts, duties, indemnities and immunities of the Trustee for the relevant series of debt securities, and the Issuer's obligations in connection therewith; and
- (iv) the Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance (as defined below) provisions of the indenture for the relevant series of debt securities.

The indenture will provide that the Issuer may, at its option and at any time, elect to have its (and the Guarantor's) obligations with respect to the outstanding debt securities of the relevant series and the related guarantee released with respect to certain covenants that are described in the indenture ("Covenant Defeasance") and thereafter any omission to comply with those covenants will not constitute a Default or Event of Default. In the event Covenant Defeasance occurs, certain events (not including non-payment, bankruptcy, receivership, rehabilitation and insolvency events) described under the caption "—Events of Default" will no longer constitute an Event of Default in respect of such series of debt securities.

The indenture will also provide that, in order to exercise either Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance:

- (i) the Issuer must irrevocably deposit with the Trustee, in trust, for the benefit of the holders of all the debt securities subject to Legal Defeasance or Covenant Defeasance, cash in U.S. dollars, U.S. Government Obligations, or a combination of cash in U.S. dollars and U.S. Government Obligations, in amounts as will be sufficient, in the opinion of an internationally recognized investment bank, appraisal firm or firm of independent public accountants, to pay the principal of, or interest and premium on such debt securities as are then outstanding on the Stated Maturity or on the applicable redemption date, as the case may be, and the Issuer must specify whether such debt securities are being defeased to maturity or to a particular redemption date;
- (ii) in the case of Legal Defeasance, the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that (a) the Issuer has received from, or there has been published by, the U.S. Internal Revenue Service a ruling or (b) since the date of the indenture, there has been a change in the applicable U.S. federal income tax law, in either case to the effect that, and based thereon such opinion of Independent Legal Counsel will confirm that, the holders of the then outstanding debt securities of the affected series will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such Legal Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Legal Defeasance had not occurred;
- (iii) in the case of Covenant Defeasance, the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel reasonably acceptable to the Trustee confirming that the holders of the then outstanding debt securities of the affected series will not recognize income, gain or loss for

U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such Covenant Defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such Covenant Defeasance had not occurred;

- (iv) no Default or Event of Default with respect to the debt securities of the affected series must have occurred and be continuing on the date of the deposit referred to in clause (i) above (other than a Default or Event of Default resulting from the borrowing of funds to be applied to such deposit);
- (v) the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate stating that the deposit referred to in clause (i) above was not made by it with the intent of preferring the holders of debt securities of the affected series over the Issuer's other creditors with the intent of defeating, hindering, delaying or defrauding its creditors or others; and
- (vi) the Issuer must deliver to the Trustee an Officers' Certificate and an opinion of Independent Legal Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent relating to the Legal Defeasance or the Covenant Defeasance have been complied with.

Concerning the Trustee

Pursuant to the indenture, Citibank, N.A. will be designated as the initial trustee and the Trustee, will be designated by the Issuer as the initial paying and transfer agent and registrar for the applicable debt securities. The corporate trust office of the Trustee is currently located at 388 Greenwich Street, New York, NY 10013.

The indenture will provide that the Trustee, except during the continuance of an Event of Default, undertakes to perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in such indenture, and no implied covenant or obligation shall be read into the indenture against the Trustee. If an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Trustee will exercise such of the rights and powers vested in it by the indenture, and use the same degree of care and skill in their exercise, as a prudent person would exercise or use under the circumstances in the conduct of such person's own affairs.

Furthermore, each Holder, by accepting the debt securities will agree, for the benefit of the Trustee, that it is solely responsible for its own independent appraisal of, and investigation into, all risks arising under or in connection with the debt securities and has not relied on and will not at any time rely on the Trustee in respect of such risks.

For so long as the debt securities will be listed on the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited (the "SGX-ST") and the rules of the SGX-ST so require, the Issuer shall appoint and maintain a paying agent in Singapore, where the applicable debt securities may be presented or surrendered for payment or redemption, in the event that a debt security in global form is exchanged for debt securities in definitive form. In addition, in the event that a debt security in global form is exchanged for debt securities in definitive form, an announcement of such exchange shall be made by or on behalf of the Issuer through the SGX-ST and such announcement will include all material information with respect to the delivery of the debt securities in definitive form, including details of the paying agent in Singapore.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees and Shareholders

No director, officer, employee, incorporator or shareholder of the Issuer or the Guarantor, as such, will have any liability for any obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor under the debt securities, the indenture or the guarantees, or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each holder of debt securities by accepting a debt security waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the debt securities. The waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the U.S. federal securities laws.

Currency Indemnity

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor to any holder of the debt securities under the indenture or the debt securities or the guarantees, as the case may be, shall, notwithstanding any judgment in a currency (the "Judgment Currency") other than U.S. dollars (the "Agreement Currency"), be discharged only to the extent that on the Business Day following receipt by such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, of any amount in the Judgment Currency, the Agreement Currency may in accordance with normal banking procedures be purchased with the Judgment Currency. If the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased is less than the amount originally to be paid to such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, in the Agreement Currency, the Issuer and the Guarantor agree, as a separate obligation and notwithstanding such judgment, to pay the difference and if the amount of the Agreement Currency so purchased exceeds the amount originally to be paid to such holder, such holder or the Trustee, as the case may be, agrees to pay to or for the account of the Issuer or the Guarantor such excess, provided that such holder shall not have any obligation to pay any such excess as long as a default by the Issuer or the Guarantor in its obligations under the indenture or the relevant series of debt securities or the related guarantee has occurred and is continuing, in which case such excess may be applied by such holder to such obligations.

Governing Law and Consent to Jurisdiction

The debt securities, the guarantees and the indenture will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. The Issuer and the Guarantor have agreed that any action arising out of or based upon the indenture, the debt securities or the guarantees may be instituted in any U.S. federal or New York State court located in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York, and have irrevocably submitted to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any such court in any such action. Prior to the delivery of the debt securities, the Issuer and the Guarantor shall irrevocably appoint TSMC North America as their agent upon which process may be served in any such action.

Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor has agreed that, to the extent that it is or becomes entitled to any sovereign or other immunity, it will waive such immunity in respect of its obligations under the indenture.

Certain Definitions

Set forth below are definitions of certain of the terms used herein. Additional terms are defined elsewhere above or in the indenture.

"Authorized Officer" means a director, the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer, the chief financial officer or treasurer of the Issuer or any other person duly authorized by the board of directors of the Issuer to act in respect of matters under the indenture for the debt securities.

"Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which banking institutions or trust companies in the State of New York and Hong Kong are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed.

"Code" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Default" means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default.

"holder" in relation to a debt securities, means the Person in whose name a debt securities is registered in the Register.

"Independent Investment Banker" means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by the Issuer from time to time to act in such capacity.

- "Independent Legal Counsel" means an independent legal firm of internationally recognized standing that is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee.
- "Independent Tax Consultant" means an independent accounting firm or consultant of internationally recognized standing that is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee, *provided* that the Trustee shall have no liability for the selection or approval of such agent.
- "New York Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a day on which banking institutions or trust companies in the State of New York are authorized or obligated by law, regulation or executive order to remain closed.
- "Officer" means a director or the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer, the vice chairman, the chief financial officer, any vice president (whether or not designated by a number or numbers or word or words added before or after the title "vice president"), the treasurer or the secretary of the Guarantor or any other officer duly authorized by the board of directors of the Guarantor to act in respect of matters under the indenture for the debt securities or, in the case of the Issuer, any Authorized Officer, or in the case of any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, a director of such successor Person.
- "Officers' Certificate" means a certificate signed by two Officers of each of the Issuer or the Guarantor or any successor Person to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as applicable, one of whom is the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer, the treasurer or the principal accounting officer of such Issuer or Guarantor.
- "Person" means any individual, corporation, firm, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, undertaking, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, trust, state, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity (in each case whether or not being a separate legal entity).
- "Primary Treasury Dealer" means a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in the United States of America.
- "Reference Treasury Dealer" means (1) Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and its successors; *provided*, however, that if Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC and its successors cease to be a Primary Treasury Dealer, the Issuer will substitute another Primary Treasury Dealer and (2) any other Primary Treasury Dealers selected by the Issuer.
- "R.O.C." means the Republic of China.
- "SEC" means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.
- "Trustee" means Citibank, N.A., in its capacity as trustee under the indenture for the debt securities.
- "U.S. Government Obligations" means securities that are (i) direct obligations of the United States of America for the payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged or (ii) obligations of an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America the payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America, and shall also include a depositary receipt issued by a bank or trust company as custodian with respect to any such U.S. Government Obligation or a specific payment of interest on or principal of any such U.S. Government Obligation held by such custodian for the account of the holder of a depositary receipt; provided that (except as required by law) such custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of such depositary receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the U.S. Government Obligation or the specific payment of interest on or principal of the U.S. Government Obligation evidenced by such depositary receipt.

LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES

In this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, when we refer to the "holders" of debt securities as being entitled to specified rights or payments, we mean only the actual legal holders of the debt securities. While you will be the holder if you hold a security registered in your name, more often than not the registered holder will actually be a broker, bank, other financial institution or, in the case of a global security, a depository. The obligations of the Issuer and the Guarantor, as well as the obligations of the trustee, any registrar, any depository and any third parties employed by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the other entities listed above, run only to persons who are registered as holders of debt securities, except as may be specifically provided for in a contract governing the debt securities. For example, once the Issuer or the Guarantor make payment to the registered holder, the Issuer and/or the Guarantor have no further responsibility for the payment even if that registered holder is legally required to pass the payment along to you as a street name customer but does not do so.

Street Name and Other Indirect Holders

Holding debt securities in accounts at banks or brokers is called holding in "street name." If you hold debt securities in street name, the Issuer and the Guarantor will recognize only the bank or broker, or the financial institution that the bank or broker uses to hold the debt securities, as a holder. These intermediary banks, brokers, other financial institutions and depositaries pass along principal, interest, dividends and other payments, if any, on the debt securities, either because they agree to do so in their customer agreements or because they are legally required to do so. This means that if you are an indirect holder, you will need to coordinate with the institution through which you hold your interest in a security in order to determine how the provisions involving holders described in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement will actually apply to you. For example, if the debt security in which you hold a beneficial interest in street name can be repaid at the option of the holder, you cannot redeem it yourself by following the procedures described in the prospectus supplement relating to that security. Instead, you would need to cause the institution through which you hold your interest to take those actions on your behalf. Your institution may have procedures and deadlines different from or additional to those described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

If you hold debt securities in street name or through other indirect means, you should check with the institution through which you hold your interest in a security to find out, among other things:

- how it handles payments and notices with respect to the debt securities;
- whether it imposes fees or charges;
- how it handles voting, if applicable;
- how and when you should notify it to exercise any rights or options that may exist under the debt securities on your behalf;
- whether and how you can instruct it to send you debt securities registered in your own name so you can be a direct holder; and
- how it would pursue rights under the debt securities if there were a default or other event triggering the need for holders to act to protect their interests.

Global Securities

A global security is a special type of indirectly held security. If the debt securities are in the form of global securities, the ultimate beneficial owners can only be indirect holders. The Issuer and the Guarantor do this by requiring that the global security be registered in the name of a financial institution they select and by requiring that the debt securities included in the global security not be transferred to the name of any other direct holder unless the special circumstances described below occur. The financial institution that acts as the sole direct holder of the global security is called the "depositary." Any person wishing to own a security issued in global

form must do so indirectly through an account with a broker, bank or other financial institution that in turn has an account with the depositary. The applicable prospectus supplement will indicate whether the debt securities will be issued only as global securities.

As an indirect holder, your rights relating to a global security will be governed by the account rules of your financial institution and of the depositary, as well as general laws relating to securities transfers. The Issuer and the Guarantor will not recognize you as a holder of the debt securities and instead will deal only with the depositary that holds the global security.

You should be aware that if debt securities are issued only in the form of global securities:

- you cannot have the debt securities registered in your own name;
- you cannot receive physical certificates for your interest in the debt securities;
- you will be a street name holder and must look to your own bank or broker for payments on the debt securities and protection of your legal rights relating to the debt securities;
- you may not be able to sell interests in the debt securities to some insurance companies and other
 institutions that are required by law to own their debt securities in the form of physical certificates;
- the depositary's policies will govern payments, dividends, transfers, exchange and other matters relating to your interest in the global security. The Issuer, the Guarantor, the trustee and the Agents have no responsibility for any aspect of the depositary's actions or for its records of ownership interests in the global security. The Issuer, the Guarantor, the trustee and the Agents also do not supervise the depositary in any way; and
- the depositary will require that interests in a global security be purchased or sold within its system using same-day funds for settlement.

In a few special situations described below, a global security representing debt securities will terminate and interests in it will be exchanged for physical certificates representing the debt securities. After that exchange, the choice of whether to hold debt securities directly or in street name will be up to you. You must consult your bank or broker to find out how to have your interests in the debt securities transferred to your name if you wish to become a direct holder.

Unless specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the special situations for termination of a global security representing debt securities are:

- the depositary has notified the Issuer that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for such global security or the depositary ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, at a time when such depositary is required to be so registered in order to act as depositary, and in each case the Issuer does not or cannot appoint a successor depositary within 90 days; or
- upon request by holders, in case that an event of default with respect to the debt securities of the applicable series has occurred and is continuing.

The applicable prospectus supplement may also list additional situations for terminating a global security that would apply only to the particular series of debt securities covered by that prospectus supplement. When a global security terminates, the depositary (and not us, the trustee or any Agent) is responsible for deciding the names of the institutions that will be the initial direct holders.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

The Guarantor is a corporation with limited liability organized under the laws of the R.O.C. Most of the Guarantor's directors and officers reside in the R.O.C., and a significant portion of the assets of the directors and officers and a significant portion of the assets of the Guarantor are located in the R.O.C. As a result, it may not be possible for you to effect service of process within the United States upon such persons or to enforce against them or against the Guarantor in U.S. courts judgments predicated upon the civil liability provisions of U.S. federal securities laws or the securities laws of any state within the United States ("blue sky" laws). There is doubt as to the enforceability in the R.O.C., either in original actions or in actions for enforcement of judgments of U.S. courts, of civil liabilities predicated on the U.S. federal securities laws. Any final judgment obtained against the Guarantor in any court other than the courts of the R.O.C. in respect of any legal suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to the debt securities or the guarantees will be enforced by the courts of the R.O.C. without further review of the merits only if the courts of the R.O.C. where enforcement is sought is satisfied that:

- the court rendering the judgment had jurisdiction over the subject matter according to the laws of the R.O.C.;
- the judgment and the court proceedings resulting in such judgment are not contrary to the public order or good morals of the R.O.C.;
- if the judgment was a default judgment rendered against the Guarantor or such persons, (i) the Guarantor or such persons were duly served within a reasonable period of time within the jurisdiction of such court in accordance with the laws and regulations of such jurisdiction, or (ii) process was served on the Guarantor or such persons with judicial assistance of the R.O.C.; and
- judgments of the courts of the R.O.C. are recognized in the jurisdiction of the court rendering the judgment on a reciprocal basis.

A party seeking to enforce a foreign judgment in the R.O.C. would, except under limited circumstances, be required to obtain a foreign exchange approval from the Central Bank of the Republic of China (Taiwan), for the remittance out of the R.O.C. of any amounts recovered in respect of such judgment denominated in a currency other than the NT dollar.

TAXATION

Material income tax consequences relating to the purchase, ownership and disposition of any of the securities offered by this prospectus will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement(s) relating to the offering of those securities.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities described in this prospectus from time to time in one or more of the following ways:

- to or through underwriters or dealers;
- through agents;
- directly to one or more purchasers; or
- through a combination of any of these methods of sale.

The prospectus supplement with respect to the offered securities will describe the terms of the offering, including the following:

- the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents;
- any public offering price;
- the proceeds from such sale;
- any underwriting discounts or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters' or agents' compensation;
- any over-allotment options under which underwriters may purchase additional securities from us;
- any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
- any securities exchanges on which the securities may be listed.

We may distribute the securities from time to time in one or more of the following ways:

- at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- at prices relating to prevailing market prices at the time of sale;
- at varying prices determined at the time of sale; or
- at negotiated prices.

By Underwriters or Dealers

If we use underwriters for the sale of securities, they will acquire securities for their own account. The underwriters may resell the securities from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Unless we otherwise state in the applicable prospectus supplement, various conditions will apply to the underwriters' obligation to purchase securities, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the securities contemplated in an offering if they purchase any of such securities. Any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time. The underwriter or underwriters of a particular underwritten offering of securities, or, if an underwriting syndicate is used, the managing underwriter or underwriters, will be set forth on the cover of the applicable prospectus supplement.

If we use dealers in the sale, unless we otherwise indicate in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will sell securities to the dealers as principals. The dealers may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices that the dealers may determine at the time of resale.

By Agents

We may designate agents who agree to use their reasonable efforts to solicit purchases for the period of their appointment or to sell securities on a continuing basis. Any agent involved will be named, and any commissions payable by us to such agent will be set forth, in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Direct Sales

We may also sell securities directly without using agents, underwriters, or dealers.

General Information

We may enter into agreements with underwriters, dealers and agents that entitle them to indemnification against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution with respect to payments which the underwriters, dealers or agents may be required to make. Underwriters, dealers and agents may be customers of, may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us or our subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business.

Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of the securities may be underwriters as defined in the Securities Act, and any discounts or commissions received by them from us and any profit on the resale of the securities by them may be treated as underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Any underwriters, dealers or agents used in the offer or sale of securities will be identified and their compensation described in an applicable prospectus supplement.

LEGAL MATTERS

We and the Issuer are being represented by Sullivan & Cromwell (Hong Kong) LLP with respect to certain legal matters as to United States federal securities and New York State law. Certain legal matters as to R.O.C. law will be passed upon for us by Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law. Certain legal matters as to Arizona State law will be passed upon for us by Fennemore Craig, P.C. Sullivan & Cromwell (Hong Kong) LLP may rely upon Lee and Li, Attorneys-at-Law with respect to matters governed by R.O.C. law and Fennemore Craig, P.C. with respect to matters governed by Arizona State law.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference from TSMC Limited's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended December 31, 2020, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting have been audited by Deloitte & Touche, an independent registered public accounting firm, given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

With respect to the unaudited interim consolidated financial information for the six months ended June 30, 2021 and 2020 which is incorporated herein by reference, Deloitte & Touche, an independent registered public accounting firm, have applied limited procedures in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) for a review of such information. However, as stated in their reports included in TSMC Limited's current report on Form 6-K originally furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, and incorporated by reference herein, they did not audit and they do not express an opinion on that interim consolidated financial information. Accordingly, the degree of reliance on their reports on such information should be restricted in light of the limited nature of the review procedures applied. Deloitte & Touche are not subject to the liability provisions of Section 11 of the Securities Act for their reports on the unaudited interim financial information because that report is not "report" or a "part" of the Registration Statement prepared or certified by an accountant within the meaning of Sections 7 and 11 of the Securities Act.

Deloitte & Touche is located at 20th Floor, No. 100, Songren Rd., Xinyi District., Taipei, Taiwan.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION ABOUT US

TSMC Limited is currently subject to periodic reporting and other informational requirements of the Exchange Act, as applicable to foreign private issuers. Accordingly, TSMC Limited is required to file reports, including annual reports on Form 20-F, and other information with the SEC. All information filed with the SEC can be obtained over the Internet at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement we filed with the SEC, using a shelf registration process under the Securities Act, relating to the securities to be offered. This prospectus omits some information contained in the registration statement in accordance with SEC rules and regulations. You should review the information and exhibits in the registration statement for further information on us and the securities we are offering. Statements in this prospectus concerning any document we filed as an exhibit to the registration statement or that we otherwise filed with the SEC are not intended to be comprehensive and are qualified by reference to these filings. You should review the complete document to evaluate these statements.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with or furnish to the SEC, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. Information that we file with or furnish to the SEC in the future and incorporate by reference will automatically update and supersede the previously filed information. All of the documents incorporated by reference are available at www.sec.gov under Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited, CIK number 0001046179.

Each document incorporated by reference is current only as of the date of such document, and the incorporation by reference of such documents shall not create any implication that there has been no change in our affairs since the date thereof or that the information contained therein is current as of any time subsequent to its date.

We incorporate by reference the documents listed below:

- TSMC Limited's annual report on <u>Form 20-F</u> for the year ended December 31, 2020, originally filed with the SEC on April 16, 2021 (File No. 001-14700);
- TSMC Limited's current report on Form 6-K originally furnished to the SEC on October 18, 2021, including Exhibit 99.1 titled "Operating and Financial Review and Prospects for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021" and Exhibit 99.2 titled "Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2021";
- any future annual reports on Form 20-F filed by TSMC Limited with the SEC after the date of this prospectus and prior to the termination of the offering of the securities offered by this prospectus; and
- any future reports on Form 6-K that TSMC Limited furnishes to the SEC after the date of this prospectus that are identified in such reports as being incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

As you read the documents incorporated by reference, you may find inconsistencies in information from one document to another. If you find inconsistencies, you should rely on the statements made in the most recent document.

We will provide a copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by reference in this prospectus, upon written or oral request, to any person, including any beneficial owner of the debt securities, to whom a copy of this prospectus is delivered, at no cost to such person. You may make such a request by writing or telephoning us at the following mailing address or telephone number:

Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company Limited
No. 8, Li-Hsin Road 6
Hsinchu Science Park
Hsinchu, Taiwan
Republic of China
Telephone: +886-3-5636688

